

KELLY MAIELLO ARCHITECTS

1420 Walnut Street, 15th Floor Philadelphia, PA 19102 www.kmarchitects.com

# ADDENDUM NO. 1

# PROJECT: KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

# DATE OF ISSUANCE: 9/26/2022

# OWNER: Rebuild Philadelphia / Free Library of Philadelphia

These drawings, specifications and instructions form a part of and modify the Drawings, Specifications, and Instructions issued for Packages to the extent noted herein:

Careful note of these Drawings, Specifications, and Instructions shall be taken by all parties of interest so that proper allowance is made in all computations, estimates, and contracts so that all trades affected are fully advised in the performance of Work that will be required of them.

These Drawings, Specifications, and Instructions supersede all previous Drawings, Specifications, and Instructions pertaining to these items.

All Drawings, Specifications and Instructions not reissued as part of Addendum No. 1 dated 26 Sept 2022 remain valid.

#### Summary:

Updates to drawings and specifications dated 9/07/22, Issued for Bid set.

All drawings are issued; however, only Drawings with substantive changes are noted below (i.e.: typographical errors, graphic corrections, etc. are not included.)

Only revised Spec sections are issued, and substantive changes listed below.

Z101-L	ZONING	REV: Update to site features
LS101-L	CODE REVIEW AND LIFE SAFETY PLANS	REV: Updated Life Safety Legend
AD101-L	DEMOLITION PLAN – LOWER LEVEL	REV: Keynotes: Base Bid and Legend regarding window information
AD102-L	DEMOLITION PLAN – FIRST FLOOR	ADD + REV: Dimensions Toilet Rm and Partial Staff Wall Demo, Staff Rm Door Demo
A101-L	NEW WORK PLAN-LOWER LEVEL	ADD: IT Closet; Clarified Scope under Windows on Existing Security Bars and Installation at New Security Bars
A102-L	NEW WORK PLAN-FIRST FLOOR	REV: Under Windows: Install all new windows
A103-L	NEW WORK PLAN-ROOF	REV: Under R2 Built-In Gutter: Revise notes regarding gutter installation
A201-L	BUILDING ELEVATIONS-WEST & SOUTH	REV: Under Masonry Repair Schedule RT: Treatment Note regarding Power wash and cleaning
A202-L	BUILDING ELEVATIONS-EAST & NORTH	REV: Under Masonry Repair Schedule RT: Treatment Note regarding Power wash and cleaning
A401-L	ENLARGED PLANS-TOILET ROOMS BASE SCOPE	ADD: Access Panel w/ concealed frame and tile inlay Custom Size 20"Wx48"H

### DRAWINGS:

# KΜΛ

A451-L	VERTICAL CIRCULATION-STAIRS, PLANS & SECTIONS	ADD: Detail 12 and 13: Handrail detail at Granite stair and Post sealant joint
A452-L	VERTICAL CIRCULATION- ELEVATOR	ADD: Detail 5: Concealed Door Swing Operator
A501-L	INTERIOR ELEVATIONS	REV: See Paint Color Indicators on Interior Book Shelving Unit Elevations
A512-L	MILLWORK-COPY CENTER & MOBILE DISPLAY	ADD: Detail 15: Section Detail at Radiator-Grille and Section Detail at Radiator-Typ.
A601-L	ROOF ACCESS DETAILS	REV: Indicates Security Enclosure at Base of Ladder
A611-L	ROOF DETAILS	REV: Detail 5 Detail at New Railing at Low Roof ADD: Detail 8 Fall Arrest Anchor Base Plate @ Shingle Roof; Detail 16 Fall Arrest Anchor Base Plate @ SBS Membrane Roof; Plan View of Sliding Rail Bracket @ Fall Arrest System
A701-L	REFLECTED CEILING PLANS	ADD: ACT Soffit Detail and NOTE: Install Access Panel at VOL DAMPER LOCATIONS Information REV: Light fixture layouts lower level
A811-L	FURNITURE PLANS	REV: Furniture Schedule Notes ADD: Mobile Shelving Schedule
A901-L	DOOR AND PARTITION SCHEDULES	ADD: Door Treatment D4: Undercut to Toilet Rm Doors Note. ADD Door Threshold, Transition at Tile to VCT and Elevator Head w/ Door Operator Details
A902-L	WINDOW SCHEDULE	REV: Revised Window Schedule to include a new louvered infill; revised Full Size Ducted Intake/Outtake Detail and Louvered Infill w/ smaller ducts ADD: Wd Frame Fastening; Prepared, Primed, Painted Poplar to description of New Wood Trim/ Frame
SIGN-02	SIGNAGE-FIRST FLOOR	ADD: sign dimensions at 2 types/ mounting heights
L101-L	SITE LAYOUT, MATERIALS, & FURNISHINGS	REV: curved picket security fence; gate hardware ADD; gate & hardware REV: planting bed location
L501-L	SITE DETAILS	Fence gate detail 5 has changed
C-051-L	CIVIL DEMOLITION/SITE PLAN	Clarified new gates with correct labels
C-051-L	CIVIL DEMOLITION/SITE PLAN	Added new gate g3 to civil scope
C-051-L	CIVIL DEMOLITION/SITE PLAN	Incl. Ex fence to be removed along plan south of sheet
C-051-L	CIVIL DEMOLITION/SITE PLAN	Clarified amount of new chain link fence
C-051-L	CIVIL DEMOLITION/SITE PLAN	Clarified amount of ex. Chain link fence to be removed
M-200-L	MECHANICAL PROPOSED – BASEMENT	Added a standby boiler Re-located AHU outside air intake Re-located boiler combustion air intake and exhaust



M-400-L	MECHANICAL CONTROLS SEQUENCES	Updated sequence of controls Updated BMS points list Updated hot water flow diagram
M-500-L	MECHANICAL SCHEDULES	Updated equipment schedules
M-501-L	MECHANICAL SCHEDULES	Updated equipment schedules
E-200-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED POWER – BASEMENT	Relocated panel LPA to electrical room Updated power plans
E-201-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED POWER – FIRST FLOOR	Updated floor boxes based on page-turn review meeting Updated power to low voltage systems based on the latest low voltage system design plans
E-203-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED POWER – ROOF	Updated power plans
E-301-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED LIGHTING – FIRST FLOOR	Updated lighting plans and controls
E-302-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED LIGHTING - ATTIC	Provided additional lighting fixtures in the attic
E-500-L	ELECTRICAL SCHEDULES	Updated panel schedules
FA-200-L	FIRE ALARM PROPOSED – BASEMENT	Added duct smoke detector for AHU
FA-201-L	FIRE ALARM PROPOSED – FIRST FLOOR	Changed ceiling mounted FA devices to wall mounted devices
FA-202-L	FIRE ALARM PROPOSED – ATTIC	Added duct smoke detector for RTU
T001-L	TELECOM –GENERAL NOTES, ABBREVIATIONS & SYMBOLS	New sheet – DD Issue
T101-L	TELECOM – NEW WORK PLAN – LOWER LEVEL	New sheet – DD Issue
T102-L	TELECOM – NEW WORK PLAN – FIRST FLOOR	New sheet – DD Issue
T301-L	TELECOM – ENLARGED PLANS	New sheet – DD Issue
T401-L	TELECOM – DETAILS	New sheet – DD Issue
T501-L	TELECOM – DIAGRAMS	New sheet – DD Issue



# SPECIFICATIONS:

тос	TABLE OF CONTENTS	Section 01 3100 added; section 01 9113, previously issued, added to TOC.
01 2200	UNIT PRICES	ADD: 1.08 A, 1.08C: Add terracotta REV: 1.08 F: UNIT Price No. 6 Delete Sandstone; Add terracotta DELETE: 1.08 G: UNIT Price No. 7 REC ONLY ADD 1.08 P: Unit Price No. 15: Sistering existing roof rafters to support new load
01 3100	COORDINATION	ADD: 013100 Section
01 9113	GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS	Section was missed on TOC & issued late; now added to TOC
07 7200	RIB-ROOF ACCESSORIES	REV:2.05 A 1. Unirail system by Roofsafe
07 9200	JOINT SEALANTS	DELETE: 1.04 B: Sustainable Design Submittals
08 1113	HOLLOW METAL FRAMES	ADD: 1.02 A 5: All modifications to frames as required to accommodate for electric strike and automatic operators. ADD: 1.02 B 3: Section 081433 "Stile and Rail Wood Doors".
08 7100	DOOR HARDWARE	ADD: 2.08 Door Operator ADD: Gate hardware sets 22, 23 and 24 for G01-G04
09 2500	GYPSUM BOARD	ADD 1.02 A 7: GWB in janitor closets, toilet rooms and kitchen areas to be moisture and mold resistant.
221423	STORM DRAINAGE PIPING SPECIALTIES	Removed
221429	SUMP PUMPS	Removed
223400	FUEL FIRED DOMESTIC WATER HEATERS	Revised
224713	DRINKING FOUNTAINS	Removed
230533	HEAT TRACING FOR MECHANICAL PIPING	Revised. Refer to track changes.
230593	TESTING, ADJUSTING, AND BALANCING FOR HVAC	Revised. Refer to track changes.
232500	HVAC WATER TREATMENT	Revised. Refer to track changes.
236200	PACKAGED COMPRESSOR AND CONDENSER UNITS	Revised. Refer to track changes.
238126	SPLIT SYSTEM AIR CONDITIONERS	Revised. Refer to track changes.
260573.13	SHORT CIRCUIT STUDIES	Added.



260923	LIGHTING CONTROL DEVICES	Revised. Refer to track changes.
260943	PERFORMANCE LIGHTING CONTROLS	Added.
262726	WIRING DEVICES	Added.
265119	LED INTERIOR LIGHTING	Revised. Refer to track changes.
265619	LED EXTERIOR LIGHTING	Added.

This is the last page of Addendum No. 1.

### AMENDMENT ACKNOWLEDGMENT

AMENDMENT NO.

**Dated:** 9/28/22

# NOTICE

It is the sole responsibility of the sellers to ensure that it has received any and all Amendments and the *Philadelphia Redevelopment Authority* may in their sole discretion reject any bid for which all Amendments have not been executed and returned.

# **PROPOSAL FOR**

**Project No.:** 52019E-01-01 **Description:** Kingsessing Library – Building Renovation and Site Improvements

1

# **IS AMENDED AS FOLLOWS:**

1. Amendments will be posted in [https://phdcphila.org/rfps-rfqs-sales/construction-rfps/]. Each Bidder shall ascertain prior to submitting a proposal that Bidder has received all Amendments issued, and shall acknowledge their receipt in their proposal submission.

Seller must acknowledge receipt of Amendments in their proposal submission.

**Bidder Signature / Date** 

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# **DIVISION 00 - PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS**

- 00 0110 TABLE OF CONTENTS
- 00 4322 UNIT PRICES FORM
- 00 4323 ALTERNATES FORM

# **DIVISION 01 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

- 01 1000 SUMMARY
- 01 2000 UNIT PRICES
- 01 2300 ALTERNATES
- 01 2500 SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES
- 01 3100 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION
- 01 3233 PHOTOGRAPHIC DOCUMENTATION
- 01 3300 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES
- 01 3591 HISTORIC TREATMENT PROCEDURES
- 01 4000 QUALITY REQUIREMENTS
- 01 4100 STRUCTURAL TESTS AND SPECIAL INSPECTION REFERENCES
- 01 4200 REFERENCES
- 01 5300 EXISTING UTILITY PRECAUTIONARY MEASURES
- 01 5310 TRAFFIC REGULATION
- 01 5639 TEMPORARY TREE AND PLANT PROTECTION
- 01 5640 PROTECTION AND RELOCATION OF SITE ITEMS
- 01 6000 PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS
- 01 7300 EXECUTION
- 01 7419 CONSTRUCTION WASTE MANAGEMENT AND DISPOSAL
- 01 7700 CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES
- 01 7823 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE DATA
- 01 7839 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS
- 01 7900 DEMONSTRATION AND TRAINING

# 01 9113 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

# **DIVISION 02 - EXISTING CONDITIONS**

02 4119 SELECTIVE DEMOLITION

# **DIVISION 03 - CONCRETE**

- 03 0100 MAINTENANCE OF CONCRETE
- 03 1000 CONCRETE FORMING AND ACCESSORIES
- 03 2000 CONCRETE REINFORCING

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

00 0110

# TOC - 1

03 3000 CAST-IN-PLACE CONCRETE

# **DIVISION 04 - MASONRY**

- 04 0101 REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY
- 04 0511 MASONRY MORTARING AND GROUTING
- 04 2000 UNIT MASONRY

# **DIVISION 05 - METALS**

- 05 4000 COLD-FORMED METAL FRAMING
- 05 5000 METAL FABRICATIONS
- 05 5133 METAL LADDERS
- 05 5213 PIPE AND TUBE RAILINGS
- 05 5808 SECURITY SCREENS

# DIVISION 06 - WOOD, PLASTICS, AND COMPOSITES

- 06 1000 ROUGH CARPENTRY
- 06 2000 FINISH CARPENTRY
- 06 4100 ARCHITECTURAL WOOD CASEWORK

# **DIVISION 07 - THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION**

- 07 0150.19 PREPARATION FOR RE-ROOFING
- 07 1300 SHEET WATERPROOFING
- 07 2100 THERMAL INSULATION
- 07 2126 BLOWN INSULATION
- 07 3113 ASPHALT SHINGLES
- 07 5200 MODIFIED BITUMINOUS MEMBRANE ROOFING
- 07 6200 SHEET METAL FLASHING AND TRIM
- 07 7200 ROOF ACCESSORIES
- 07 8410 FIRE STOPPING AND SMOKE STOPPING
- 07 9200 JOINT SEALANTS

# **DIVISION 08 - OPENINGS**

- 08 1113 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES
- 08 1416 FLUSH WOOD DOORS
- 08 1433 STILE AND RAIL WOOD DOORS
- 08 3100 ACCESS DOORS AND PANELS
- 08 4113 ALUMINUM-FRAMED ENTRANCES AND STOREFRONTS

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

00 0110

# TOC - 2

- 08 5113 ALUMINUM WINDOWS
- 08 7100 DOOR HARDWARE
- 08 8100 GLAZING
- 08 8100 MIRRORS
- 08 9110 LOUVERS

# **DIVISION 09 - FINISHES**

- 09 0561 COMMON WORK RESULTS FOR FLOORING PREPARATION
- 09 2216 NON-STRUCTURAL METAL FRAMING
- 09 2300 GYPSUM PLASTERING
- 09 2400 CEMENT PLASTERING
- 09 2500 GYPSUM BOARD
- 09 3000 TILING
- 09 6500 RESILIENT FLOORING
- 09 6813 TILE CARPETING
- 09 9000 PAINTS AND COATINGS
- 09 9133 MINERAL SILICATE COATINGS

# **DIVISION 10 - SPECIALTIES**

10 1400	SIGNAGE
10 2113.19	PLASTIC TOILET COMPARTMENTS
10 2800	TOILET, BATH, AND LAUNDRY ACCESSORIES
10 4415	FIRE EXTINGUISHERS AND CABINETS
10 5617	WALL-MOUNTED STANDARDS AND SHELVING
10 5723	CLOSET AND UTILITY SHELVING

# **DIVISION 11 - EQUIPMENT**

11 3013 RESIDENTIAL APPLIANCES

# **DIVISION 12 - FURNISHINGS**

12 2400WINDOW SHADES12 3600COUNTERTOPS

# **DIVISION 14 - CONVEYING EQUIPMENT**

14 2400 HYDRAULIC ELEVATORS

# **DIVISION 22 – PLUMBING**

- 22 0518 ESCUTCHEONS FOR PLUMBING PIPING
- 22 0523 GENERAL-DUTY VALVES FOR PLUMBING PIPING
- 22 0529 HANGERS AND SUPPORTS FOR PLUMBING PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 22 0553 IDENTIFICATION FOR PLUMBING PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 22 0719 PLUMBING PIPING INSULATION
- 22 1116 DOMESTIC WATER PIPING
- 22 1119 DOMESTIC WATER PIPING SPECIALTIES
- 22 1316 SANITARY WASTE AND VENT PIPING
- 22 1319 SANITARY WASTE PIPING SPECIALTIES
- 22 1423 STORM DRAINAGE PIPING SPECIAL TIES
- 22 1429 SUMP PUMPS
- 22 3400 FUEL-FIRED, DOMESTIC WATER HEATERS
- 22 4000 PLUMBING FIXTURES
- 22 4713 DRINKING FOUNTAINS
- 23 1123 NATURAL-GAS PIPING

# DIVISION 23 – HEATING VENTILATING AND AIR CONDITIONING

- 23 0500 BASIC MECHANICAL MATERIALS AND METHODS
- 23 0513 COMMON MOTOR REQUIREMENTS FOR HVAC EQUIPMENT
- 23 0516 EXPANSION FITTINGS AND LOOPS FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0519 METERS AND GAGES FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0523 VALVES FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0529 HANGERS AND SUPPORTS FOR HVAC PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 23 0533 HEAT TRACING FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0548 VIBRATION AND SEISMIC CONTROLS FOR HVAC
- 23 0553 HVAC PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 23 0593 TESTING, ADJUSTING, AND BALANCING FOR HVAC
- 23 0713 DUCT INSULATION
- 23 0719 HVAC PIPING INSULATION
- 23 0900 BAS CONTROL EQUIPMENT
- 23 2113 HYDRONIC PIPING
- 23 2116 HYDRONIC PIPING SPECIALTIES
- 23 2123 HYDRONIC PUMPS
- 23 2300 REFRIGERANT PIPING
- 23 2500 HVAC WATER TREATMENT
- 23 2923 VARIABLE-FREQUENCY MOTOR CONTROLLERS
- 23 3113 METAL DUCTS
- 23 3300 AIR DUCT ACCESSORIES
- 23 3416 CENTRIFUGAL HVAC FANS
- 23 3423 HVAC POWER VENTILATORS
- 23 3713 AIR DIFFUSERS

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

- 23 5216 CONDENSING BOILERS
- 23 6200 PACKAGED COMPRESSOR AND CONDENSER UNITS
- 23 7313.13 INDOOR BASIC AIR-HANDLING UNIT
- 23 7416.13 PACKAGED, LARGE CAPACITY ROOFTOP AIR-AC UNITS
- 23 8126 SPLIT-SYSTEM AIR-CONDITIONERS
- 23 8233 CONVECTORS
- 23 8236 FINNED-TUBE RADIATION HEATERS
- 23 8239.13 CABINET UNIT HEATERS
- 23 8239.19 WALL AND CEILING UNIT HEATERS

# **DIVISION 26 – ELECTRICAL**

- 26 0500 COMMON WORK RESULTS FOR ELECTRICAL
- 26 0519 LOW-VOLTAGE ELECTRICAL POWER CONDUCTORS AND CABLES
- 26 0526 GROUNDING AND BONDING FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS
- 26 0529 HANGERS AND SUPPORTS FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS
- 26 0533 RACEWAYS AND BOXES FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS
- 26 0536 CABLE TRAYS FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS
- 26 0548.16 SEISMIC CONTROLS FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS
- 26 0553 IDENTIFICATION FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS
- 26 2200 LOW-VOLTAGE TRANSFORMERS
- 26 2416 PANELBOARDS
- 26 2816 ENCLOSED SWITCHES
- 26 5119 LED INTERIOR LIGHTING
- 26 5619 LED EXTERIOR LIGHTING

### **DIVISION 31 – EARTHWORK**

31 000	EARTHWORK
31 1000	SITE CLEARING

### **DIVISION 32 – EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS**

- 32 1313 CONCRETE PAVING
- 32 3113 CHAIN LINK FENCING GATES
- 32 3300 SITE FURNISHINGS
- 32 9113 SOIL PREPARATION
- 32 9200 TURFS AND GRASSES
- 32 9300 PLANTS

This page intentionally left blank

# SECTION 01 2200 UNIT PRICES

### PART 1 GENERAL

### 1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. List of unit prices, for use in preparing Bids.
- B. Measurement and payment criteria applicable to Work performed under a unit price payment method.
- C. Defect assessment and non-payment for rejected work.

### 1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Document 00 2113 Instructions to Bidders: Instructions for preparation of pricing for Unit Prices.
- B. Document 00 4322 Unit Prices Form: List of Unit Prices as supplement to Bid Form
- C. Section 01 2000 Price and Payment Procedures: Additional payment and modification procedures.

### 1.03 COSTS INCLUDED

A. Unit Prices included on the Bid Form shall include full compensation for all required labor, products, tools, equipment, plant, transportation, services and incidentals; erection, application or installation of an item of the Work; overhead and profit.

### 1.04 UNIT QUANTITIES SPECIFIED

A. Quantities indicated in the Bid Form are for bidding and contract purposes only. Quantities and measurements of actual Work will determine the payment amount.

### 1.05 MEASUREMENT OF QUANTITIES

- A. Measurement methods delineated in the individual specification sections complement the criteria of this section. In the event of conflict, the requirements of the individual specification section govern.
- B. Owner will take all measurements and compute quantities accordingly.
- C. Assist by providing necessary equipment, workers, and survey personnel as required.
- D. Measurement Devices:
  - 1. Weigh Scales: Inspected, tested and certified by the applicable state Weights and Measures department within the past year.
  - 2. Platform Scales: Of sufficient size and capacity to accommodate the conveying vehicle.
  - 3. Metering Devices: Inspected, tested and certified by the applicable state department within the past year.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 01 2200 - 1 UNIT PRICES

- E. Measurement by Weight: Concrete reinforcing steel, rolled or formed steel or other metal shapes will be measured by handbook weights. Welded assemblies will be measured by handbook or scale weight.
- F. Measurement by Volume: Measured by cubic dimension using mean length, width and height or thickness.
- G. Measurement by Area: Measured by square dimension using mean length and width or radius.
- H. Linear Measurement: Measured by linear dimension, at the item centerline or mean chord.
- I. Stipulated Price Measurement: Items measured by weight, volume, area, or linear means or combination, as appropriate, as a completed item or unit of the Work.
- J. Perform surveys required to determine quantities, including control surveys to establish measurement reference lines. Notify Architect prior to starting work.
- K. Contractor's Engineer Responsibilities: Sign surveyor's field notes or keep duplicate field notes , calculate and certify quantities for payment purposes.

### 1.06 PAYMENT

- A. Payment for Work governed by unit prices will be made on the basis of the actual measurements and quantities of Work that is incorporated in or made necessary by the Work and accepted by the Architect, multiplied by the unit price.
- B. Payment will not be made for any of the following:
  - 1. Products wasted or disposed of in a manner that is not acceptable.
  - 2. Products determined as unacceptable before or after placement.
  - 3. Products not completely unloaded from the transporting vehicle.
  - 4. Products placed beyond the lines and levels of the required Work.
  - 5. Products remaining on hand after completion of the Work.
  - 6. Loading, hauling, and disposing of rejected Products.

### 1.07 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

- A. Replace Work, or portions of the Work, not complying with specified requirements.
- B. If, in the opinion of Architect, it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, Architect will direct one of the following remedies:
  - 1. The defective Work may remain, but the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect.
  - 2. The defective Work will be partially repaired to the instructions of the Architect, and the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect.
- C. If, in the opinion of Owner, it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, Owner will direct one of the following remedies:
  - 1. The defective Work may remain, but the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Owner.
  - 2. The defective Work will be partially repaired to the instructions of the Owner, and the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Owner.
- D. The individual specification sections may modify these options or may identify a specific formula or percentage price reduction.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 01 2200 - 2 UNIT PRICES E. The authority of Owner to assess the defect and identify payment adjustment is final.

# 1.08 SCHEDULE OF UNIT PRICES

- A. Unit Price No. 1: Repair of cracks with composite patching material Limestone and Terracotta
  - 1. Description: Cut out material in surface crack and apply composite patching material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- B. Unit Price No. 2: Repair of cracks with composite patching material Granite.
  - 1. Description: Cut out material in surface crack and apply composite patching material and crushed granite to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- C. Unit Price No. 3: Repair of cracks with injection grout material Limestone **and Terracotta**.
  - 1. Description: Clean the crack and inject the crack with injection grout material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- D. Unit Price No. 4: Repair of cracks with injection grout material Granite.
  - 1. Description: Clean the crack and inject the crack with injection grout material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- E. Unit Price No. 5: Repair of displaced element with pins Granite.
  - 1. Description: Remove mortar at perimeter joints of element that is displaced from its original position. Remove and reinstall the element by drilling and installing pins through the element into masonry backup. Install injection ports and fill void behind unit and install pins according to
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each pin placed.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 10
- F. Unit Price No. 6: Repair of spalls Limestone / Sandstone and Terracotta.-
  - 1. Description: Tool surface of stone to remove loose and unsound material of masonry back to sound material according to the following Section and Completed tooled surface is to match the surface texture of adjacent area and shed water away from the building:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of wall surface repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 30 square feet.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 01 2200 - 3 UNIT PRICES

- G. Unit Price No. 7 REC ONLY: Repair of cracks with composite patching material Stucco.
  - 1. Description: Cut out material in surface crack and apply composite patching material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 092400 "Cement Plastering."
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- H. Unit Price No. 8: Repair of exfoliation Granite.
  - 1. Description: Tool surface of granite to remove loose and unsound material of masonry back to sound material and to the defining edge of the element being tooled according to the following Section. Completed tooled surface is to match the surface texture of adjacent area and shed water away from the building.
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of wall surface repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity 30 square feet.
- I. Unit Price No. 9 LIB ONLY: Dutchman repair Limestone.
  - 1. Description: Remove damaged stone and replace with new limestone dutchman with profiled and flat surfaces to match existing limestone according to the following Section and as indicated on structural Drawings.
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of dutchman repair.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 30 square feet.
- J. Unit Price No. 10: Dutchman repair Granite.
  - 1. Description: Remove damaged stone and replace with new Granite dutchman with profiled and flat surfaces to match existing Granite according to the following Section and as indicated on structural Drawings.
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of dutchman repair.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 30 square feet.
- K. Unit Price No. 11: Removal of ferrous insert and repair of surface.
  - 1. Description: Remove the insert completely from masonry surface. Repair masonry surface with composite patching material according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each insert, with 4 cubic inches of patching material.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 50 holes.
  - 5. Confirm original unit prices have been separated into two (for patching stone & pointing joints).
- L. Unit Price No. 12: Removal of ferrous insert and repair of mortar joint.
  - 1. Description: Remove the insert completely from mortar joint. Repoint joint according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each insert, with 4 cubic inches of patching material.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 50 holes.
- M. Unit Price No. 12: Brick Replacement Areaways and at select areas indicated on drawings.
  - 1. Description: Remove damaged brick and replace with new matching brick according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each brick replaced.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 50 bricks.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

# 01 2200 - 4 UNIT PRICES

- N. Unit Price No. 13: Sistering existing floor joists or roof rafters.
  - Description: Sister existing cracked or failed joist or rafter with a 1-3/4-inch thick laminated veneer lumber (LVL) member matching depth of existing joist or rafter according to
  - 2. Section 061000 "Rough Carpentry."
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each LVL member, 12 feet in length.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 5 floor joists or roof rafters.
- O. Unit Price No. 14: Deep Clean Graffiti / Paint Removal from Masonry.
  - 1. Description: Remove Paint from Masonry according to the following Section:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of surface.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: As indicated on drawings.

P. Unit Price No. 15 : Sistering existing roof rafters to support.

- Description: Sister existing cracked or failed joist or rafter with a 1-3/4-inch thick laminated veneer lumber (LVL) member matching depth of existing joist or rafter according to:
- 2. Section 061000 "Rough Carpentry."
- 3. Unit of Measurement: Each LVL member, spanning across the length of the flat roof of Library.
- 4. Estimated Quantity: Area of roof supporting the new roof top unit as indicated on drawings.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION 01 2200

This page intentionally left blank

# SECTION 01 2200 UNIT PRICES

### PART 1 GENERAL

### 1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. List of unit prices, for use in preparing Bids.
- B. Measurement and payment criteria applicable to Work performed under a unit price payment method.
- C. Defect assessment and non-payment for rejected work.

### 1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Document 00 2113 Instructions to Bidders: Instructions for preparation of pricing for Unit Prices.
- B. Document 00 4322 Unit Prices Form: List of Unit Prices as supplement to Bid Form
- C. Section 01 2000 Price and Payment Procedures: Additional payment and modification procedures.

### 1.03 COSTS INCLUDED

A. Unit Prices included on the Bid Form shall include full compensation for all required labor, products, tools, equipment, plant, transportation, services and incidentals; erection, application or installation of an item of the Work; overhead and profit.

### 1.04 UNIT QUANTITIES SPECIFIED

A. Quantities indicated in the Bid Form are for bidding and contract purposes only. Quantities and measurements of actual Work will determine the payment amount.

### 1.05 MEASUREMENT OF QUANTITIES

- A. Measurement methods delineated in the individual specification sections complement the criteria of this section. In the event of conflict, the requirements of the individual specification section govern.
- B. Owner will take all measurements and compute quantities accordingly.
- C. Assist by providing necessary equipment, workers, and survey personnel as required.
- D. Measurement Devices:
  - 1. Weigh Scales: Inspected, tested and certified by the applicable state Weights and Measures department within the past year.
  - 2. Platform Scales: Of sufficient size and capacity to accommodate the conveying vehicle.
  - 3. Metering Devices: Inspected, tested and certified by the applicable state department within the past year.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 01 2200 - 1 UNIT PRICES

- E. Measurement by Weight: Concrete reinforcing steel, rolled or formed steel or other metal shapes will be measured by handbook weights. Welded assemblies will be measured by handbook or scale weight.
- F. Measurement by Volume: Measured by cubic dimension using mean length, width and height or thickness.
- G. Measurement by Area: Measured by square dimension using mean length and width or radius.
- H. Linear Measurement: Measured by linear dimension, at the item centerline or mean chord.
- I. Stipulated Price Measurement: Items measured by weight, volume, area, or linear means or combination, as appropriate, as a completed item or unit of the Work.
- J. Perform surveys required to determine quantities, including control surveys to establish measurement reference lines. Notify Architect prior to starting work.
- K. Contractor's Engineer Responsibilities: Sign surveyor's field notes or keep duplicate field notes , calculate and certify quantities for payment purposes.

### 1.06 PAYMENT

- A. Payment for Work governed by unit prices will be made on the basis of the actual measurements and quantities of Work that is incorporated in or made necessary by the Work and accepted by the Architect, multiplied by the unit price.
- B. Payment will not be made for any of the following:
  - 1. Products wasted or disposed of in a manner that is not acceptable.
  - 2. Products determined as unacceptable before or after placement.
  - 3. Products not completely unloaded from the transporting vehicle.
  - 4. Products placed beyond the lines and levels of the required Work.
  - 5. Products remaining on hand after completion of the Work.
  - 6. Loading, hauling, and disposing of rejected Products.

### 1.07 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

- A. Replace Work, or portions of the Work, not complying with specified requirements.
- B. If, in the opinion of Architect, it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, Architect will direct one of the following remedies:
  - 1. The defective Work may remain, but the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect.
  - 2. The defective Work will be partially repaired to the instructions of the Architect, and the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Architect.
- C. If, in the opinion of Owner, it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, Owner will direct one of the following remedies:
  - 1. The defective Work may remain, but the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Owner.
  - 2. The defective Work will be partially repaired to the instructions of the Owner, and the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Owner.
- D. The individual specification sections may modify these options or may identify a specific formula or percentage price reduction.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 01 2200 - 2 UNIT PRICES E. The authority of Owner to assess the defect and identify payment adjustment is final.

# 1.08 SCHEDULE OF UNIT PRICES

- A. Unit Price No. 1: Repair of cracks with composite patching material Limestone **and Terracotta** 
  - 1. Description: Cut out material in surface crack and apply composite patching material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- B. Unit Price No. 2: Repair of cracks with composite patching material Granite.
  - 1. Description: Cut out material in surface crack and apply composite patching material and crushed granite to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- C. Unit Price No. 3: Repair of cracks with injection grout material Limestone and Terracotta.
  - 1. Description: Clean the crack and inject the crack with injection grout material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- D. Unit Price No. 4: Repair of cracks with injection grout material Granite.
  - 1. Description: Clean the crack and inject the crack with injection grout material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- E. Unit Price No. 5: Repair of displaced element with pins Granite.
  - 1. Description: Remove mortar at perimeter joints of element that is displaced from its original position. Remove and reinstall the element by drilling and installing pins through the element into masonry backup. Install injection ports and fill void behind unit and install pins according to
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each pin placed.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 10
- F. Unit Price No. 6: Repair of spalls Limestone / Sandstone and Terracotta.-
  - 1. Description: Tool surface of stone to remove loose and unsound material of masonry back to sound material according to the following Section and Completed tooled surface is to match the surface texture of adjacent area and shed water away from the building:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of wall surface repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 30 square feet.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 01 2200 - 3 UNIT PRICES

- G. Unit Price No. 7 REC ONLY: Repair of cracks with composite patching material Stucco.
  - 1. Description: Cut out material in surface crack and apply composite patching material to fill crack and shed water away from surface of building according to:
  - 2. Section 092400 "Cement Plastering."
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Lineal foot of crack repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: as indicated on drawings.
- H. Unit Price No. 8: Repair of exfoliation Granite.
  - 1. Description: Tool surface of granite to remove loose and unsound material of masonry back to sound material and to the defining edge of the element being tooled according to the following Section. Completed tooled surface is to match the surface texture of adjacent area and shed water away from the building.
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of wall surface repaired.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity 30 square feet.
- I. Unit Price No. 9 LIB ONLY: Dutchman repair Limestone.
  - 1. Description: Remove damaged stone and replace with new limestone dutchman with profiled and flat surfaces to match existing limestone according to the following Section and as indicated on structural Drawings.
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of dutchman repair.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 30 square feet.
- J. Unit Price No. 10: Dutchman repair Granite.
  - 1. Description: Remove damaged stone and replace with new Granite dutchman with profiled and flat surfaces to match existing Granite according to the following Section and as indicated on structural Drawings.
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of dutchman repair.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 30 square feet.
- K. Unit Price No. 11: Removal of ferrous insert and repair of surface.
  - 1. Description: Remove the insert completely from masonry surface. Repair masonry surface with composite patching material according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each insert, with 4 cubic inches of patching material.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 50 holes.
  - 5. Confirm original unit prices have been separated into two (for patching stone & pointing joints).
- L. Unit Price No. 12: Removal of ferrous insert and repair of mortar joint.
  - 1. Description: Remove the insert completely from mortar joint. Repoint joint according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each insert, with 4 cubic inches of patching material.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 50 holes.
- M. Unit Price No. 12: Brick Replacement Areaways and at select areas indicated on drawings.
  - 1. Description: Remove damaged brick and replace with new matching brick according to:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each brick replaced.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 50 bricks.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

# 01 2200 - 4 UNIT PRICES

- N. Unit Price No. 13: Sistering existing floor joists or roof rafters.
  - 1. Description: Sister existing cracked or failed joist or rafter with a 1-3/4-inch thick laminated veneer lumber (LVL) member matching depth of existing joist or rafter according to
  - 2. Section 061000 "Rough Carpentry."
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Each LVL member, 12 feet in length.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: 5 floor joists or roof rafters.
- O. Unit Price No. 14: Deep Clean Graffiti / Paint Removal from Masonry.
  - 1. Description: Remove Paint from Masonry according to the following Section:
  - 2. Section 040101 "REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY"
  - 3. Unit of Measurement: Square foot of surface.
  - 4. Estimated Quantity: As indicated on drawings.

P. Unit Price No. 15 : Sistering existing roof rafters to support.

- 1. Description: Sister existing cracked or failed joist or rafter with a 1-3/4-inch thick laminated veneer lumber (LVL) member matching depth of existing joist or rafter according to:
- 2. Section 061000 "Rough Carpentry."
- 3. Unit of Measurement: Each LVL member, spanning across the length of the flat roof of Library.
- 4. Estimated Quantity: Area of roof supporting the new roof top unit as indicated on drawings.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

END OF SECTION 01 2200

This page intentionally left blank

### SECTION 013100 - PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

### 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes administrative provisions for coordinating construction operations on Project including, but not limited to, the following:
  - 1. General project coordination procedures.
  - 2. Conservation.
  - 3. Coordination Drawings.
  - 4. Administrative and supervisory personnel.
  - 5. Project meetings.
- B. Each contractor shall participate in coordination requirements. Certain areas of responsibility will be assigned to a specific contractor.
- C. Related Sections: The following Sections contain requirements that relate to this Section:
  - 1. Division 1 Section "Summary of Multiple Contracts" for a description of the division of Work among separate contracts and responsibility for coordination activities not in this Section.
  - 2. Division 1 Section "Construction Progress Documentation" for preparing and submitting the Contractor's Construction Schedule.
  - 3. Division 1 Section "Execution Requirements" for procedures for coordinating general installation and field-engineering services, including establishment of benchmarks and control points.
  - 4. Division 1 Section "Closeout Procedures" for coordinating Contract closeout.

### 1.3 COORDINATION

- A. Coordination: Each contractor shall coordinate its construction operations with those of other contractors and entities to ensure efficient and orderly installation of each part of the Work. Each contractor shall coordinate its operations with operations, included in different Sections, that depend on each other for proper installation, connection, and operation.
  - 1. Schedule construction operations in sequence required to obtain the best results where installation of one part of the Work depends on installation of other components, before or after its own installation.
  - 2. Coordinate installation of different components with other contractors to ensure maximum accessibility for required maintenance, service, and repair.
  - 3. Make adequate provisions to accommodate items scheduled for later installation.
- B. If necessary, prepare memoranda for distribution to each party involved, outlining special procedures required for coordination. Include such items as required notices, reports, and list of attendees at meetings.
  - 1. Prepare similar memoranda for Owner and separate contractors if coordination of their Work is required.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 013100 - 1 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

- C. Administrative Procedures: Coordinate scheduling and timing of required administrative procedures with other construction activities and activities of other contractors to avoid conflicts and to ensure orderly progress of the Work. Such administrative activities include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Preparation of Contractor's Construction Schedule.
  - 2. Preparation of the Schedule of Values.
  - 3. Installation and removal of temporary facilities and controls.
  - 4. Delivery and processing of submittals.
  - 5. Progress meetings.
  - 6. Preinstallation conferences.
  - 7. Project closeout activities.
- D. Conservation: Coordinate construction activities to ensure that operations are carried out with consideration given to conservation of energy, water, and materials.

### 1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Coordination Drawings: Prepare Coordination Drawings for installation of products and materials fabricated by separate entities.
  - 1. Indicate relationship of components shown on separate Shop Drawings.
  - 2. Indicate required installation sequences.
  - 3. Refer to Division 15 Section "Basic Mechanical Materials and Methods" and Division 16 Section "Basic Electrical Materials and Methods" for specific Coordination Drawing requirements for mechanical and electrical installations.
- B. Staff Names: Within 15 days of starting construction operations, submit a list of principal staff assignments, including superintendent and other personnel in attendance at Project site. Identify individuals and their duties and responsibilities; list addresses and telephone numbers, including home and office telephone numbers. Provide names, addresses, and telephone numbers of individuals assigned as standbys in the absence of individuals assigned to Project.
  - 1. Post copies of list in Project meeting room, in temporary field office, and by each temporary telephone.

### 1.5 ADMINISTRATIVE AND SUPERVISORY PERSONNEL

- A. General: In addition to Project superintendent, provide other administrative and supervisory personnel as required for proper performance of the Work.
  - 1. Include special personnel required for coordination of operations with other contractors.

### 1.6 PROJECT MEETINGS

- A. General: Schedule and conduct meetings and conferences at Project site, unless otherwise indicated.
  - 1. Attendees: Inform participants and others involved, and individuals whose presence is required, of date and time of each meeting. Notify Owner and Architect of scheduled meeting dates and times.
  - 2. Agenda: Prepare the meeting agenda. Distribute the agenda to all invited attendees.
- B. Preconstruction Conference: Schedule a preconstruction conference before starting construction, at a time convenient to Owner, Consultant and Architect, but no later than 15 days after execution

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 013100 - 2 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION of the Agreement. Hold the conference at Project site or another convenient location. Conduct the meeting to review responsibilities and personnel assignments.

- 1. Attendees: Authorized representatives of Owner, Consultant Architect, and their consultants; Contractor and its superintendent; major subcontractors; manufacturers; suppliers; and other concerned parties shall attend the conference. All participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work.
- 2. Agenda: Discuss items of significance that could affect progress, including the following:
  - a. Tentative construction schedule.
  - b. Critical work sequencing.
  - c. Designation of responsible personnel.
  - d. Procedures for processing field decisions and Change Orders.
  - e. Procedures for processing Applications for Payment.
  - f. Distribution of the Contract Documents.
  - g. Submittal procedures.
  - h. Preparation of Record Documents.
  - i. Use of the premises.
  - j. Responsibility for temporary facilities and controls.
  - k. Parking availability.
  - I. Office, work, and storage areas.
  - m. Equipment deliveries and priorities.
  - n. First aid.
  - o. Security.
  - p. Progress cleaning.
  - q. Working hours.
- C. Preinstallation Conferences: Conduct a preinstallation conference at Project site before each construction activity that requires coordination with other construction.
  - 1. Attendees: Installer and representatives of manufacturers and fabricators involved in or affected by the installation and its coordination or integration with other materials and installations that have preceded or will follow, shall attend the meeting. Advise Architect and Consultant of scheduled meeting dates.
  - 2. Agenda: Review progress of other construction activities and preparations for the particular activity under consideration, including requirements for the following:
    - a. Contract Documents.
    - b. Options.
    - c. Related Change Orders.
    - d. Purchases.
    - e. Deliveries.
    - f. Submittals.
    - g. Review of mockups.
    - h. Possible conflicts.
    - i. Compatibility problems.
    - j. Time schedules.
    - k. Weather limitations.
    - I. Manufacturer's written recommendations.
    - m. Warranty requirements.
    - n. Compatibility of materials.
    - o. Acceptability of substrates.
    - p. Temporary facilities and controls.
    - q. Space and access limitations.
    - r. Regulations of authorities having jurisdiction.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

# 013100 - 3

### PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

- s. Testing and inspecting requirements.
- t. Required performance results.
- u. Protection of construction and personnel.
- 3. Record significant conference discussions, agreements, and disagreements.
- 4. Do not proceed with installation if the conference cannot be successfully concluded. Initiate whatever actions are necessary to resolve impediments to performance of the Work and reconvene the conference at earliest feasible date.
- D. Progress Meetings: Conduct progress meetings at intervals determined by the Consultant. Coordinate dates of meetings with preparation of payment requests.
  - Attendees: In addition to representatives of Owner, Consultant and Architect, each contractor, subcontractor, supplier, and other entity concerned with current progress or involved in planning, coordination, or performance of future activities shall be represented at these meetings. All participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work.
  - 2. Agenda: Review and correct or approve minutes of previous progress meeting. Review other items of significance that could affect progress. Include topics for discussion as appropriate to status of Project.
    - a. Contractor's Construction Schedule: Review progress since the last meeting. Determine whether each activity is on time, ahead of schedule, or behind schedule, in relation to Contractor's Construction Schedule. Determine how construction behind schedule will be expedited; secure commitments from parties involved to do so. Discuss whether schedule revisions are required to ensure that current and subsequent activities will be completed within the Contract Time.
    - b. Review present and future needs of each entity present, including the following:
      - 1) Interface requirements.
      - 2) Sequence of operations.
      - 3) Status of submittals.
      - 4) Deliveries.
      - 5) Off-site fabrication.
      - 6) Access.
      - 7) Site utilization.
      - 8) Temporary facilities and controls.
      - 9) Work hours.
      - 10) Hazards and risks.
      - 11) Progress cleaning.
      - 12) Quality and work standards.
      - 13) Change Orders.
      - 14) Documentation of information for payment requests.
  - 3. Reporting: Distribute minutes of the meeting to each party present and to parties who should have been present. Include a brief summary, in narrative form, of progress since the previous meeting and report.
    - a. Schedule Updating: Revise Contractor's Construction Schedule after each progress meeting where revisions to the schedule have been made or recognized. Issue revised schedule concurrently with the report of each meeting.
- E. Coordination Meetings: Conduct Project coordination meetings at 2 week SDP advise intervals. Project coordination meetings are in addition to specific meetings held for other purposes, such as progress meetings and preinstallation conferences.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 013100 - 4 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

- 1. Attendees: In addition to representatives of Owner, Consultant and Architect, each contractor, subcontractor, supplier, and other entity concerned with current progress or involved in planning, coordination, or performance of future activities shall be represented at these meetings. All participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work
- 2. Agenda: Review and correct or approve minutes of the previous coordination meeting. Review other items of significance that could affect progress. Include topics for discussion as appropriate to status of Project.
  - a. Combined Contractor's Construction Schedule: Review progress since the last coordination meeting. Determine whether each contract is on time, ahead of schedule, or behind schedule, in relation to Combined Contractor's Construction Schedule. Determine how construction behind schedule will be expedited; secure commitments from parties involved to do so. Discuss whether schedule revisions are required to ensure that current and subsequent activities will be completed within the Contract Time.
  - b. Schedule Updating: Revise Combined Contractor's Construction Schedule after each coordination meeting where revisions to the schedule have been made or recognized. Issue revised schedule concurrently with report of each meeting.
  - c. Review present and future needs of each contractor present, including the following:
    - 1) Interface requirements.
    - 2) Sequence of operations.
    - 3) Status of submittals.
    - 4) Deliveries.
    - 5) Off-site fabrication.
    - 6) Access.
    - 7) Site utilization.
    - 8) Temporary facilities and controls.
    - 9) Work hours.
    - 10) Hazards and risks.
    - 11) Progress cleaning.
    - 12) Quality and work standards.
    - 13) Change Orders.
- 3. Reporting: Record meeting results and distribute copies to everyone in attendance and to others affected by decisions or actions resulting from each meeting.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Used)

# END OF SECTION 01310

# SECTION 013100 - PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

### 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes administrative provisions for coordinating construction operations on Project including, but not limited to, the following:
  - 1. General project coordination procedures.
  - 2. Conservation.
  - 3. Coordination Drawings.
  - 4. Administrative and supervisory personnel.
  - 5. Project meetings.
- B. Each contractor shall participate in coordination requirements. Certain areas of responsibility will be assigned to a specific contractor.
- C. Related Sections: The following Sections contain requirements that relate to this Section:
  - 1. Division 1 Section "Summary of Multiple Contracts" for a description of the division of Work among separate contracts and responsibility for coordination activities not in this Section.
  - 2. Division 1 Section "Construction Progress Documentation" for preparing and submitting the Contractor's Construction Schedule.
  - 3. Division 1 Section "Execution Requirements" for procedures for coordinating general installation and field-engineering services, including establishment of benchmarks and control points.
  - 4. Division 1 Section "Closeout Procedures" for coordinating Contract closeout.

### 1.3 COORDINATION

- A. Coordination: Each contractor shall coordinate its construction operations with those of other contractors and entities to ensure efficient and orderly installation of each part of the Work. Each contractor shall coordinate its operations with operations, included in different Sections, that depend on each other for proper installation, connection, and operation.
  - 1. Schedule construction operations in sequence required to obtain the best results where installation of one part of the Work depends on installation of other components, before or after its own installation.
  - 2. Coordinate installation of different components with other contractors to ensure maximum accessibility for required maintenance, service, and repair.
  - 3. Make adequate provisions to accommodate items scheduled for later installation.
- B. If necessary, prepare memoranda for distribution to each party involved, outlining special procedures required for coordination. Include such items as required notices, reports, and list of attendees at meetings.
  - 1. Prepare similar memoranda for Owner and separate contractors if coordination of their Work is required.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 013100 - 1 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

- C. Administrative Procedures: Coordinate scheduling and timing of required administrative procedures with other construction activities and activities of other contractors to avoid conflicts and to ensure orderly progress of the Work. Such administrative activities include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Preparation of Contractor's Construction Schedule.
  - 2. Preparation of the Schedule of Values.
  - 3. Installation and removal of temporary facilities and controls.
  - 4. Delivery and processing of submittals.
  - 5. Progress meetings.
  - 6. Preinstallation conferences.
  - 7. Project closeout activities.
- D. Conservation: Coordinate construction activities to ensure that operations are carried out with consideration given to conservation of energy, water, and materials.

### 1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Coordination Drawings: Prepare Coordination Drawings for installation of products and materials fabricated by separate entities.
  - 1. Indicate relationship of components shown on separate Shop Drawings.
  - 2. Indicate required installation sequences.
  - 3. Refer to Division 15 Section "Basic Mechanical Materials and Methods" and Division 16 Section "Basic Electrical Materials and Methods" for specific Coordination Drawing requirements for mechanical and electrical installations.
- B. Staff Names: Within 15 days of starting construction operations, submit a list of principal staff assignments, including superintendent and other personnel in attendance at Project site. Identify individuals and their duties and responsibilities; list addresses and telephone numbers, including home and office telephone numbers. Provide names, addresses, and telephone numbers of individuals assigned as standbys in the absence of individuals assigned to Project.
  - 1. Post copies of list in Project meeting room, in temporary field office, and by each temporary telephone.

### 1.5 ADMINISTRATIVE AND SUPERVISORY PERSONNEL

- A. General: In addition to Project superintendent, provide other administrative and supervisory personnel as required for proper performance of the Work.
  - 1. Include special personnel required for coordination of operations with other contractors.

### 1.6 PROJECT MEETINGS

- A. General: Schedule and conduct meetings and conferences at Project site, unless otherwise indicated.
  - 1. Attendees: Inform participants and others involved, and individuals whose presence is required, of date and time of each meeting. Notify Owner and Architect of scheduled meeting dates and times.
  - 2. Agenda: Prepare the meeting agenda. Distribute the agenda to all invited attendees.
- B. Preconstruction Conference: Schedule a preconstruction conference before starting construction, at a time convenient to Owner, Consultant and Architect, but no later than 15 days after execution

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 013100 - 2 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION of the Agreement. Hold the conference at Project site or another convenient location. Conduct the meeting to review responsibilities and personnel assignments.

- 1. Attendees: Authorized representatives of Owner, Consultant Architect, and their consultants; Contractor and its superintendent; major subcontractors; manufacturers; suppliers; and other concerned parties shall attend the conference. All participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work.
- 2. Agenda: Discuss items of significance that could affect progress, including the following:
  - a. Tentative construction schedule.
  - b. Critical work sequencing.
  - c. Designation of responsible personnel.
  - d. Procedures for processing field decisions and Change Orders.
  - e. Procedures for processing Applications for Payment.
  - f. Distribution of the Contract Documents.
  - g. Submittal procedures.
  - h. Preparation of Record Documents.
  - i. Use of the premises.
  - j. Responsibility for temporary facilities and controls.
  - k. Parking availability.
  - I. Office, work, and storage areas.
  - m. Equipment deliveries and priorities.
  - n. First aid.
  - o. Security.
  - p. Progress cleaning.
  - q. Working hours.
- C. Preinstallation Conferences: Conduct a preinstallation conference at Project site before each construction activity that requires coordination with other construction.
  - 1. Attendees: Installer and representatives of manufacturers and fabricators involved in or affected by the installation and its coordination or integration with other materials and installations that have preceded or will follow, shall attend the meeting. Advise Architect and Consultant of scheduled meeting dates.
  - 2. Agenda: Review progress of other construction activities and preparations for the particular activity under consideration, including requirements for the following:
    - a. Contract Documents.
    - b. Options.
    - c. Related Change Orders.
    - d. Purchases.
    - e. Deliveries.
    - f. Submittals.
    - g. Review of mockups.
    - h. Possible conflicts.
    - i. Compatibility problems.
    - j. Time schedules.
    - k. Weather limitations.
    - I. Manufacturer's written recommendations.
    - m. Warranty requirements.
    - n. Compatibility of materials.
    - o. Acceptability of substrates.
    - p. Temporary facilities and controls.
    - q. Space and access limitations.
    - r. Regulations of authorities having jurisdiction.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

### 013100 - 3

### PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

- s. Testing and inspecting requirements.
- t. Required performance results.
- u. Protection of construction and personnel.
- 3. Record significant conference discussions, agreements, and disagreements.
- 4. Do not proceed with installation if the conference cannot be successfully concluded. Initiate whatever actions are necessary to resolve impediments to performance of the Work and reconvene the conference at earliest feasible date.
- D. Progress Meetings: Conduct progress meetings at intervals determined by the Consultant. Coordinate dates of meetings with preparation of payment requests.
  - 1. Attendees: In addition to representatives of Owner, Consultant and Architect, each contractor, subcontractor, supplier, and other entity concerned with current progress or involved in planning, coordination, or performance of future activities shall be represented at these meetings. All participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work.
  - 2. Agenda: Review and correct or approve minutes of previous progress meeting. Review other items of significance that could affect progress. Include topics for discussion as appropriate to status of Project.
    - a. Contractor's Construction Schedule: Review progress since the last meeting. Determine whether each activity is on time, ahead of schedule, or behind schedule, in relation to Contractor's Construction Schedule. Determine how construction behind schedule will be expedited; secure commitments from parties involved to do so. Discuss whether schedule revisions are required to ensure that current and subsequent activities will be completed within the Contract Time.
    - b. Review present and future needs of each entity present, including the following:
      - 1) Interface requirements.
      - 2) Sequence of operations.
      - 3) Status of submittals.
      - 4) Deliveries.
      - 5) Off-site fabrication.
      - 6) Access.
      - 7) Site utilization.
      - 8) Temporary facilities and controls.
      - 9) Work hours.
      - 10) Hazards and risks.
      - 11) Progress cleaning.
      - 12) Quality and work standards.
      - 13) Change Orders.
      - 14) Documentation of information for payment requests.
  - 3. Reporting: Distribute minutes of the meeting to each party present and to parties who should have been present. Include a brief summary, in narrative form, of progress since the previous meeting and report.
    - a. Schedule Updating: Revise Contractor's Construction Schedule after each progress meeting where revisions to the schedule have been made or recognized. Issue revised schedule concurrently with the report of each meeting.
- E. Coordination Meetings: Conduct Project coordination meetings at 2 week SDP advise intervals. Project coordination meetings are in addition to specific meetings held for other purposes, such as progress meetings and preinstallation conferences.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 013100 - 4 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

- 1. Attendees: In addition to representatives of Owner, Consultant and Architect, each contractor, subcontractor, supplier, and other entity concerned with current progress or involved in planning, coordination, or performance of future activities shall be represented at these meetings. All participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work
- 2. Agenda: Review and correct or approve minutes of the previous coordination meeting. Review other items of significance that could affect progress. Include topics for discussion as appropriate to status of Project.
  - a. Combined Contractor's Construction Schedule: Review progress since the last coordination meeting. Determine whether each contract is on time, ahead of schedule, or behind schedule, in relation to Combined Contractor's Construction Schedule. Determine how construction behind schedule will be expedited; secure commitments from parties involved to do so. Discuss whether schedule revisions are required to ensure that current and subsequent activities will be completed within the Contract Time.
  - b. Schedule Updating: Revise Combined Contractor's Construction Schedule after each coordination meeting where revisions to the schedule have been made or recognized. Issue revised schedule concurrently with report of each meeting.
  - c. Review present and future needs of each contractor present, including the following:
    - 1) Interface requirements.
    - 2) Sequence of operations.
    - 3) Status of submittals.
    - 4) Deliveries.
    - 5) Off-site fabrication.
    - 6) Access.
    - 7) Site utilization.
    - 8) Temporary facilities and controls.
    - 9) Work hours.
    - 10) Hazards and risks.
    - 11) Progress cleaning.
    - 12) Quality and work standards.
    - 13) Change Orders.
- 3. Reporting: Record meeting results and distribute copies to everyone in attendance and to others affected by decisions or actions resulting from each meeting.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Used)

# END OF SECTION 01310

### SECTION 019113 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.01 SUMMARY

- A. This Section specifies the Contractor's responsibilities in the commissioning process. Commissioning requires the participation of the Contractor to ensure that all systems are operating in a manner consistent with the Contract Documents.
- B. The commissioning process integrates the traditionally separate functions of system documentation, equipment startup, performance testing and training. Commissioning during the construction phase is intended to achieve the following specific objectives in accordance with the Contract Documents:
  - 1. Verify and document that applicable equipment and systems are installed according to the manufacturer's recommendations, contract requirements, and industry standards and that they receive adequate operational checkout by installing contractors.
  - 2. Verify and document proper performance of equipment and systems.
  - 3. Verify and document that O&M documentation is complete.
  - 4. Verify and document that the Facility operating personnel are properly trained.
- C. The systems and equipment to be commissioned are listed in this Section. The Contractor's general commissioning requirements and coordination are detailed in this Section. Specific requirements for commissioning of each system or piece of equipment are detailed in the specification Section for the individual systems or pieces of equipment. A detailed description of the overall commissioning process is included in the appendix.
- D. The commissioning process does not reduce the responsibility of the Contractor to provide finished and fully functional systems and equipment.

### 1.02 SYSTEMS TO BE COMMISSIONED

- A. Refer to the individual commissioning specifications, plumbing, electrical, and mechanical for the systems to be commissioned.
  - a. New Building Automation Systems (BAS) interface with the new BAS equipment.
  - b. New HVAC Systems and Distribution
  - c. New Domestic Systems new gas fired water heater, circulator pump, plumbing fixtures.
  - d. New Playground Sprinkler System
  - e. New Lighting Control Systems
  - f. New Power Distribution
- B. Equipment and system specific Pre-Functional Checklists and Functional Test procedures will be developed by the Commissioning Provider based on approved submittals, and then will be provided to the Contractors.

### 1.03 DEFINITIONS

A. Acceptance Phase: Phase of construction after startup and initial checkout when functional performance tests, O&M documentation review and training occurs.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY PROJECT 019113 - 1 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

- B. Approval: Acceptance that a piece of equipment or system has been properly installed and is functioning in the tested modes in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Commissioning Provider (CxA, CCP): An independent agent responsible for the direction and coordination of the commissioning activities. The CxA responsible to the Owner's Representative.
- D. Commissioning Plan: An overall plan that provides the structure, schedule and coordination planning for the commissioning process.
- E. Commissioning Team: The members of the commissioning team consist of the Commissioning Authority, the Owner's Representative, the Contractor, the architect and design engineers. The owner and the building or plant operator/engineer also may be members of the commissioning team.
- F. Deferred Functional Tests: Functional tests that are performed after substantial completion, due to partial occupancy, seasonal requirements, design or other site conditions that prevent the test from being performed prior to substantial completion.
- G. Deficiency: A condition in the installation or function of a component, piece of equipment or system that is not in compliance with the Contract Documents.
- H. Factory Testing: Testing of equipment on-site or at the factory by factory personnel.
- I. Functional Performance Test (FT-FPT): Test of the dynamic function and operation of equipment and systems using manual (direct observation) or monitoring methods. Functional testing is the dynamic testing of systems (rather than just components) under full operation. Systems are tested under various modes, such as during low cooling or heating loads, high loads, component failures, unoccupied, varying outside air temperatures, fire alarm, power failure, etc. The CxA develops the functional test procedures in sequential written form. The CxA coordinates, oversees and documents the actual testing. The Contractor performs the functional tests. FTs are performed after pre-functional checklists and startup are complete.
- K. Pre-functional Checklist (PC): A list of items to inspect and component tests to conduct to verify proper installation of equipment prior to initiating functional testing.
- L. Startup: The initial starting or activating of dynamic equipment, including executing prefunctional checklists.

### 1.04 COORDINATION

- A. The CxA is hired by, and works for, the Owner. The CxA directs and coordinates the commissioning activities. All members of the commissioning team shall work together to fulfill their contractual responsibilities and meet the objectives of the Contract Documents.
- B. The CxA will work with the Contractor according to established protocols to schedule the commissioning activities. The Contractor shall integrate all commissioning activities into the approved progress schedule. All parties will address scheduling problems and make necessary notifications and changes in a timely manner in order to expedite the commissioning process and maintain the approved progress schedule.

### 1.05 COMMISSIONING PROCESS

A. Commissioning Plan. The commissioning plan provides guidance in the execution of the commissioning process. Following the initial commissioning scoping meeting the CxA
will update the plan which is then considered the "final" plan, although it may be revised as the project progresses.

- B. Commissioning Process. The following narrative provides a brief overview of the typical commissioning tasks during construction and the general order in which they occur.
  - 1. Commissioning during construction begins with a scoping meeting conducted by the CxA where the commissioning process is reviewed with the Commissioning Team.
  - 2. Additional meetings will be required throughout construction, scheduled by the Owner's Representative, to plan, scope, coordinate, and schedule future activities and to resolve problems. When possible, commissioning meetings will be scheduled immediately following construction meetings.
  - 3. Equipment documentation is submitted to the CxA during the submittal process, including detailed start-up procedures.
  - 4. The CxA works with the Contractor to develop startup activity lists and startup documentation. The CxA provides pre-functional checklists to be completed by the installing contractors prior to the startup process.
  - 5. In general, the checkout and performance verification proceeds from simple to complex; from component level to equipment to systems and intersystem levels. In each case pre-functional checklists are completed, submitted, and approved before functional testing begins.
  - 6. The CxA and Contractor executes and documents the pre-functional checklists, and provides notification to the Owner's Representative. The Contractor performs startup. The CxA documents that the startup was completed according to the approved plans.
  - 7. The CxA develops specific equipment and system functional performance test procedures. The Contractor reviews the procedures and submits suggestions or comments. Procedures are finalized by the CxA.
  - 8. The procedures are executed by the Contractor, under the direction of the CxA.
  - 9. Items of non-compliance in material, workmanship, or setup are corrected and retested at the Contractor's expense. The Contractor is responsible for providing all resources, manpower, and materials necessary to rectify deficiencies as per requirements of the approved schedule.
  - 10. The O&M documentation prepared by the Contractor is reviewed for completeness by the CxA.
  - 11. Commissioning is completed before Substantial Completion.
  - 12. The CxA reviews, pre-approves and coordinates the training provided by the Contractor and verifies that is was completed.
  - 13. Deferred testing is conducted, as specified or required.

## 1.06 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. The Contractor's commissioning responsibilities are as follows (all references apply to commissioned systems and equipment only):
  - 1. Construction and Acceptance Phase:
    - a. Attend the commissioning scoping meeting and other necessary meetings scheduled by the Owner's Representative to facilitate the commissioning process.
    - b. Facilitate the coordination of the commissioning work by the CxA, and with the CxA ensure that commissioning activities are being scheduled into the approved progress schedule.
    - c. Provide detailed manufacturer installation and start-up, operating, troubleshooting and maintenance procedures, factory test reports, and full warranty information, including all responsibilities of the Owner to keep the warranty in force. The installation, start-up and checkout

KINGSESSING LIBRARY PROJECT 019113 - 3 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS materials that are actually shipped with the equipment and the actual field checkout sheet forms to be used by the factory or field technicians shall be submitted to the CxA. The CxA may request further documentation necessary for the commissioning process.

- d. In each purchase order or subcontract written, include requirements for submittal data, O&M data, commissioning tasks and training.
- e. Ensure that all subcontractors execute their commissioning responsibilities according to the Contract Documents and approved progress schedule.
- f. Assist in the process of writing detailed test procedures by clarifying the operation and control of commissioned equipment.
- g. Review test procedures to ensure feasibility, safety and equipment protection and provide necessary written alarm limits to be used during the tests.
- h. Develop a full start-up and testing plan using manufacturer's start-up procedures and the pre-functional checklists from the CxA for all commissioned equipment. Submit to the CxA for review and approval prior to startup.
- i. During the startup and initial checkout process, execute all portions of the pre-functional checklists for all commissioned systems and equipment. Verify that system installations include all ports, gages, thermometers, access doors, valves, etc., required for specified functional performance testing.
- j. Provide all special tools and instruments (only available from vendor, specific to a piece of equipment) required for testing equipment.
- k. Perform and clearly document all completed startup and system operational checkout procedures, providing a copy to the CxA.
- I. Address incomplete Work before functional performance testing.
- m. Provide skilled technicians to execute startup of equipment and to execute the functional performance tests. Ensure that they are available and present during the agreed upon schedules and for sufficient duration to complete the necessary tests, adjustments and problem-solving.
- n. Provide skilled technicians to perform functional performance testing under the direction of the CxA for specified equipment. Provide Manufacturer's Representative as required and as specified in the Specification. Assist the CxA in interpreting the monitoring data, as necessary.
- o. Correct deficiencies (differences between specified and observed performance) as directed by the CxA or Owner's Representative.
- p. Prepare O&M manuals according to the Contract Documents, including clarifying and updating the original sequences of operation to as-built conditions. Provide a copy of the O&M manuals and submittals of commissioned equipment to the CxA for review and approval.
- q. Provide training as specified.
- r. Coordinate with equipment manufacturers to determine specific requirements to maintain the validity of the warranty.
- 2. Warranty Period:
  - a. Execute seasonal or deferred functional performance testing in accordance with the specifications
  - b. Correct deficiencies and make necessary adjustments to O&M manuals and as-built drawings for applicable issues identified in any seasonal testing.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.01 TEST EQUIPMENT

- A. All standard testing equipment required to perform startup and initial checkout and required functional performance testing shall be provided by the Contractor.
- B. Specified special equipment, tools and instruments (only available from vendor, specific to a piece of equipment) required for testing equipment shall be provided by the Contractor, and turned over to the facility at the completion of the Work.
- C. Datalogging equipment and software required to test equipment will be provided by the Contractor, but shall not become the property of the Owner's Representative.
- D. All testing equipment shall be of sufficient quality and accuracy to test and/or measure system performance with the tolerances specified in the Specifications. All equipment shall be calibrated according to the manufacturer's recommended intervals. Calibration tags shall be affixed or certificates readily available.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.01 MEETINGS

- A. Scoping Meeting. Prior to the commencement of construction, the CxA will schedule, plan and conduct a commissioning scoping meeting with the Commissioning Team.
- B. Miscellaneous Meetings. Other meetings will be planned and conducted by the CxA as construction progresses. These meetings will cover coordination, deficiency resolution and planning issues with the Contractor, appropriate sub-contractors and suppliers, the Owner's Representative, and the Owner's Representative.

## 3.02 START-UP, PRE-FUNCTIONAL CHECKLISTS, AND INITIAL CHECKOUT

- A. Pre-functional checklists and initial checkout shall ensure that the equipment and systems are hooked up and operational. Each piece of equipment receives full pre-functional checkout. No sampling strategies are used. The pre-functional testing for a given system must be successfully completed prior to formal functional performance testing of systems or equipment.
- B. Start-up and Initial Checkout Plan. The CxA shall assist the commissioning team members responsible for startup of any equipment in developing detailed start-up plans for all equipment. The primary role of the CxA in this process is to ensure that there is written documentation that each of the manufacturer's recommended procedures have been completed.
- C. Execution of Pre-functional Checklists and Startup.
  - 1. Pre-functional checklists must be completed and returned to the CxA for verification prior to startup. Prior to startup, the Contractor shall schedule startup and checkout with the Owner's Representative.
  - 2. The Contractor shall execute startup and provide the CxA with a signed and dated copy of the completed start-up and pre-functional tests and checklists.

#### 3.03 FUNCTIONAL PERFORMANCE TESTING

A. Development of Test Procedures. Using the requirements in the specifications, the CxA shall develop specific test procedures and forms to verify and document proper operation

of each piece of equipment and system. The Contractor shall provide assistance to the CxA in developing the procedures. Prior to testing, the CxA shall provide a copy of the test procedures to the Contractor who shall review the tests for feasibility, safety, equipment and warranty protection.

- B. Functional performance testing shall document that each system is operating in accordance with the Contract Documents. During the testing process, areas of deficient performance shall be identified. Deficiencies shall be corrected by the Contractor and functional testing shall be re-scheduled. The Contractor shall be responsible for all costs associated with re-testing for functional performance.
- C. Each system shall be operated through all modes of operation. Proper responses to such modes and conditions as power failure, freeze condition, low oil pressure, no flow, equipment failure, etc. shall also be tested.
- D. Test Methods. Each function and test shall be performed under conditions that simulate actual conditions as closely as possible. The Contractor shall execute the test and shall provide all necessary materials, system modifications, etc. to produce the necessary flows, pressures, temperatures, etc. necessary to execute the test according to the specified conditions. At the completion of the test, the Contractor shall return all building equipment and systems affected by these temporary modifications to their pre-test condition.

#### 3.04 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE MANUALS

- A. Standard O&M Manuals. The specific content and format requirements for the standard O&M manuals are detailed in Specifications
- B. The Contractor shall compile and prepare commissioning documentation for all equipment and systems and include this information in the O&M manuals.

#### 3.05 TRAINING

A. The Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating, scheduling, and documenting that all required training has been completed successfully.

## B. The Contractor shall have the following training responsibilities:

- 1. Provide a training plan two weeks before the planned training.
- 2. Provide comprehensive orientation and training in the understanding of the systems and the operation and maintenance of each piece of equipment.
- 3. Training shall normally start with classroom sessions followed by hands-on training on each piece of equipment.
- 4. The training sessions shall follow the outline in the Table of Contents of the operation and maintenance manual and illustrate whenever possible the use of the O&M manuals for reference.
- 5. Training shall include:
  - a. Use of the printed installation, operation and maintenance instruction material included in the O&M manuals.
  - b. A review of the written O&M instructions emphasizing safe and proper operating requirements, preventative maintenance, special tools needed and spare parts inventory suggestions. The training shall include startup, operation in all modes possible, shut-down, and any emergency procedures.
  - c. Discussion of relevant health and safety issues and concerns.
  - d. Discussion of warranties and guarantees.
  - e. Common troubleshooting problems and solutions.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY PROJECT 019113 - 6 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

- f. Explanatory information included in the O&M manuals and the location of all plans and manuals in the facility.
- g. Discussion of any peculiarities of equipment installation or operation.

#### 3.06 DEFERRED TESTING

- A. Unforeseen Deferred Tests. If any check or test cannot be completed due to project conditions, required occupancy condition or other deficiency, execution of checklists and functional testing may be delayed upon approval of the Owner's Representative. These tests will be conducted in the same manner as the seasonal tests as soon as possible.
- B. Seasonal Testing. Seasonal testing (tests delayed until weather conditions are closer to the system's design conditions) shall be completed as part of this contract. Make any final adjustments to the O&M manuals and as-builts resulting from information gained during testing.

#### END OF SECTION

# SECTION 07 9200 JOINT SEALANTS

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS:

A. Applicable provisions of Bidding Requirements, Contract Requirements in Division 0 and all applicable Division 1 sections.

#### 1.02 SECTION INCLUDES:

- A. Furnish and Install: Joint sealants.
- B. Extent: As shown and additionally:
  - 1. All joints between dissimilar materials.
  - 2. All joints between similar materials.
  - 3. Interior control joints.
  - 4. Exterior control joints.
  - 5. Vertical concave inside corner masonry to masonry joints.
  - 6. Visible perimeters of door frames, other frames, and trims
  - 7. Completely around all plumbing fixtures, fittings, and trim at counter tops, walls, and floors.
  - 8. Perimeters of all exterior penetrations.
  - 9. **Provide sealant at all condition of:** 
    - a. change in material
    - b. change in plane

#### 1.03 RELATED SECTIONS:

A. Section 062000 FINISH CARPENTRY

## B. Section 070150.19 PREPARATION FOR RE-ROOFING

C. Section 075200 Modified Bituminous Membrane Roofing.

## D. Section 084113 ALUMINUM-FRAMED ENTRANCES AND STOREFRONTS

- E. Section 085113 ALUMINUM WINDOWS
- F. Section 092500 Gypsum Board.
- G. Section 093000 Tiling
- H. Section 099000 PAINTS AND COATINGS
- 1.04 SUBMITTALS:
  - A. Product Data: Manufacturer's data including instructions, recommendations, and restrictions.
     1. Primers: Submit information on primer to be used for each sealant and substrate.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 07 9200 - 1 JOINT SEALANTS

- B. NOT USED-Sustainable Design Submittals; Submit a completed Green Building Materials Certification Form that lists permanently installed products and indicates material costs. Attach letter from manufacturer(s) describing product(s) contribution to LEED v4, including, but not limited to, the following:
  - Product data for EQc2: Provide compliant General Emissions Evaluation and VOC content for wet applied products for adhesives and sealants, in accordance with the California Department of Public Health (CDPH) Standard Method v1.1 2010, using the applicable exposure scenario. The manufacturers or third-party certification must state the exposure scenario used to determine compliance. Manufacturers' claims of compliance with the above requirements must also state the range of total VOCs after 14 days (336 hours), measured as specified in the CDPH Standard Method v1.1.
    - a. All adhesives and sealants wet-applied on site must meet the applicable chemical content requirements of SCAQMD Rule 1168, July 1, 2005, Adhesive and Sealant Applications, as analyzed by the methods specified in Rule 1168.
- C. Initial Selection Samples: 2 inches long.
- 1.05 DELIVERY, STORAGE, HANDLING:
  - A. Comply with Division 01 General Requirements and manufacturer's instructions and recommendations.
- 1.06 WARRANTY:
  - A. Manufacturer's standard warranty.
  - B. Manufacturers' Warranty Period for Exterior Sealants: 20 years.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- 2.01 MANUFACTURERS:
  - A. Bostik, Inc., www.bostik.com
  - B. DAP, Inc., www.dap.com.
  - C. Dow Corning Corporation, www.dowcorning.com
  - D. Emseal Joint Systems, Ltd, www.emseal.com
  - E. Franklin Adhesives, www.franklinadhesives.com
  - F. GE Sealants, www.geadvancedmaterials.com, Momentive Performance Materials, Inc.
  - G. Henkel Corporation, www.osiproseries.com
  - H. Pecora Corporation, www.pecora.com
  - I. Sika Corporation, www.sikaconstruction.com
  - J. Sonneborn, BASF Chemical Company, www.buildingsystems.basf.com
  - K. Tremco, Inc. [and Vulkem], RPM Company, www.tremcosealants.com.
  - L. USG Corporation, www.usg.com. KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 07 9200 - 2 JOINT SEALANTS

- 2.02 JOINT SEALANT TYPE 1: Low modulus, one part, silicone sealant.
  - A. Basis of Design: "790 Silicone Building Sealant", Dow Corning,
    1. Do Not Use For: Structural sealant, water immersion, confined space atmospheric cures.
  - B. Movement Capability: Plus 100 percent expansion, minus 50 percent compression
  - C. Colors: Selected by Architect from manufacturer's range of 11 standard colors.
  - D. VOC Content: 50 g/l
  - E. Primer Porous Substrates, Masonry, Cast Stone, Mortar: None.
  - F. Primer Non Porous Substrates, Painted Aluminum: "1200" or "1593", Dow Corning.
  - G. Backer Rod: Closed cell, expanded polyethylene.
    - 1. Standard: ASTM C1330 Standard Specification for Cylindrical Sealant Backing for Use with Cold Liquid Applied Sealants.
  - H. Bond Breaker Tape: "CRL Bond Breaker Tape", C. R. Laurence Company, www.crlaurence.com
- 2.03 JOINT SEALANT TYPE 2: Paintable interior sealant.
  - A. Basis of Design: "Tremflex 834", Tremco, Inc. Tremco, Inc. www.tremcosealants.com
  - B. Movement Capability: ±12 percent.
  - C. Colors: Selected by Architect from manufacturer's complete range of standard colors.
  - D. VOC Content: =25 g/l

F.

- E. Primers: Not required for most substrates. Comply with sealant manufacturer's instructions.
  - Backer Rod: Closed cell polyethylene.
    Standard: ASTM C1330 Standard Specification for Cylindrical Sealant Backing for Use with Cold Liquid Applied Sealants.
- G. Bond Breaker Tape: "CRL Bond Breaker Tape", C. R. Laurence Company, www.crlaurence.com
- 2.04 JOINT SEALANT TYPE 3: Sanitary interior sealant.
  - A. Basis of Design: "Tremsil 200" With Fungicide, Tremco Inc., www.tremcosealants.com
  - B. Colors: Selected by Architect from manufacturer's complete range of standard colors.
  - C. VOC Content: =5 g/l
  - D. Primers: Comply with sealant manufacturer's instructions.
  - E. Backer Rod: Closed cell polyethylene.
    - 1. Standard: ASTM C1330 Standard Specification for Cylindrical Sealant Backing for Use with Cold Liquid Applied Sealants.
  - F. Bond Breaker Tape: "CRL Bond Breaker Tape", C. R. Laurence Company, www.crlaurence.com
     KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 07 9200 - 3
     JOINT SEALANTS

- 2.05 JOINT SEALANT TYPE 4: Multi part polyurethane, traffic bearing sealant.
  - A. Basis of Design: "THC900/901", Tremco, Inc. www.tremcosealants.com
    1. Use Restriction: Not for water immersion.
  - B. Movement Capability: ±25 percent.
  - C. Colors: Selected by Architect from manufacturer's complete range of tintable base colors.
  - D. VOC Content: =250 g/l
  - E. Primer Porous Substrates: "Deckline Primer", Tremco, Inc. www.tremcosealants.com
  - F. Primer Non Porous Substrates: "TremPrime", Tremco, Inc.www.tremcosealants.com
  - G. Backer Rod: Closed cell or reticulated polyethylene.
    1. Standard: ASTM C1330 Standard Specification for Cylindrical Sealant Backing for Use with Cold Liquid Applied Sealants.
  - H. Bond Breaker Tape: "CRL Bond Breaker Tape", C. R. Laurence Company, www.crlaurence.com
- 2.06 JOINT SEALANT TYPE 5: PRECOMPRESSED SEALANT TAPE.
  - A. Basis of Design: "Seismic Colorseal", Emseal Joint Systems, Ltd., www.emseal.com
  - B. Movement Capability: ±50 percent.
  - C. Colors: Selected by Architect from manufacturer's range of 26 colors.
  - D. Terminations and Transitions: Provide factory fabricated "Universal 90's".
  - E. Joint Sealant: Furnished by sealant tape manufacturer and color matched to sealant tape.
- 2.07 JOINT SEALANT TYPE 6: Precompressed acoustical sealant tape.
  - A. Basis of Design: Quiet Joint SHG", Emseal Joint Systems, www.emseal.com
  - B. Coated Sides: Three.
  - C. Colors: Selected by Architect from manufacturer's range of 26 colors.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.01 JOINT SEALANT INSTALLATION:

- A. Comply with manufacturer's instructions and recommendations including, without limitation, environmental limits, substrate temperature, substrate moisture, substrate preparation.
- B. Standard: ASTM C1193 Standard Guide for Use of Joint Sealants.
- C. Joint Sealant Width and Depth: Comply with sealant manufacturer's recommendations:
  - 1. Joint Width: =4 times expected joint movement and =0.25 inch.
  - 2. Joint Depth: One half of joint width and =0.375 inch.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 07 9200 - 4 JOINT SEALANTS

- D. Preparation:
  - 1. Clean and prepare substrates and sealant contact surfaces.
  - 2. Roughen surfaces to which sealant is adhered to improve bond.
  - 3. Remove loose and friable substrate materials down to sound materials.
  - 4. Remove laitance, soil, grease, oil, and all contamination.
- E. Masking: Mask adjacent surfaces to control liquid sealant and primer spillage.
- F. Primer: Comply with manufacturer's instructions and recommendations.
  - 1. Do not over prime.
  - 2. Allow primer to dry.
  - 3. Apply sealant immediately after primer is sufficiently dry.
- G. Backer Rod:
  - 1. Install backer rods wherever possible, but not for pre-compressed sealant tape.
  - 2. Sealant cross section shall be "hour glass" shape with wide adhesion and thin center.
  - 3. Control depth of backer rod to control sealant shape and sealant depth thickness.
  - 4. Control depth of backer rod so compressed sealant does not protrude from joint.
  - 5. Install backer rods without twisting or distortion.
  - 6. Do not puncture or damage closed cell back rods to prevent outgassing and sealant bubbles.
- H. Bond Breaker Tape: Where joint depth cannot accommodate backer rod, provide bond breaker tape at back of joint to prevent three side adhesion.
- I. Liquid Joint Sealant Installation:
  - 1. Provide uniform, continuous sealant without air gaps and voids.
  - 2. Force sealant into joints. Do not drag sealant into joints.
  - 3. Tool visible sealants to provide smooth, uniform, continuous, slightly concave sealant surfaces.
  - 4. Do not tool with water, soap solutions, alcohol, or solvents.
  - 5. Control and manage curing of sealants.
  - 6. Remove masking and temporary protection.
  - 7. Remove spilled and excess sealant.
- J. Precompressed Sealant Tape Installation:
  - 1. Remove release agent from silicone facing with sealant tape manufacturer's recommended solvent and clean wipes.
  - 2. Apply sealant to end of silicone facing.
  - 3. Remove adhesive release paper and install sealant tape into joint from bottom up.
  - 4. Do not pull, stretch, or twist sealant tape.
  - 5. Provide uniform appearance, tape tension, face plane, and face depth.
  - 6. Form and seal joints as directed by manufacturer.
  - 7. After sealant tape is fully expanded into joint, provide continuous, tooled, sealant "corner beads" at both edges of sealant tape.
  - 8. Visually match approved samples.
- K. Weep Holes: Do not seal over weep holes. Do not seal over, then reopen weep holes.
- 3.02 INCOMPATIBLE SEALANTS: Where incompatible sealants intersect:
  - A. Provide 0.032 inch thick aluminum septum between the incompatible sealants.

## KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 07 9200 - 5 JOINT SEALANTS

- B. Adhere both sealants to the aluminum septum.
- C. Conceal the aluminum septum in the sealant joint.
- 3.03 ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS FOR SEALANTS IN CONTACT WITH AIR BARRIERS:
  - A. Comply with air barrier manufacturer's Section 072500 Weather Barriers and joint sealant manufacturer's compatibility recommendations and curing recommendations. END OF SECTION 07 9200

# SECTION 08 1113 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

### PART 1 GENERAL

#### 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Applicable provisions of Bidding Requirements, Contract Requirements in Division 0 and all applicable Division 1 sections.

#### 1.02 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Standard and custom hollow metal frames.
  - 2. Steel sidelight, borrowed lite and transom frames.
  - 3. Louvers installed in hollow metal doors.
  - 4. Light frames and glazing installed in hollow metal doors.
  - 5. All modifications to frames as required to accommodate for electric strike and automatic operators.
- B. Related Sections:
  - 1. Section 042000 "Unit Masonry" for embedding anchors for hollow metal work into masonry construction.
  - 2. Section 081416 "Flush Wood Doors".
  - 3. Section 081433 "Stile and Rail Wood Doors".
  - 4. Section 088100 "Glazing" for glass view panels in hollow metal doors.
  - 5. Section 087100 "Door Hardware".
  - 6. Section 099000 "Paints and Coatings for field painting hollow metal frames.
- C. Codes and References: Comply with the version year adopted by the Authority Having Jurisdiction.
  - 1. ANSI/SDI A250.8 Recommended Specifications for Standard Steel Doors and Frames.
  - 2. ANSI/SDI A250.4 Test Procedure and Acceptance Criteria for Physical Endurance for Steel Doors, Frames, Frames Anchors and Hardware Reinforcing.
  - 3. ANSI/SDI A250.6 Recommended Practice for Hardware Reinforcing on Standard Steel Doors and Frames.
  - 4. ANSI/SDI A250.10 Test Procedure and Acceptance Criteria for Prime Painted Steel Surfaces for Steel Doors and Frames.
  - 5. ANSI/SDI A250.11 Recommended Erection Instructions for Steel Frames.
  - 6. ASTM A1008 Standard Specification for Steel Sheet, Cold-Rolled, Carbon, Structural, High-Strength Low-Alloy and High-Strength Low-Alloy with Improved Formability.
  - 7. ASTM A653 Standard Specification for Steel Sheet, Zinc-Coated (Galvanized) or Zinc-Iron Alloy-Coated (Galvannealed) by the Hot-Dip Process.
  - 8. ASTM A924 Standard Specification for General Requirements for Steel Sheet, Metallic-Coated by the Hot-Dip Process.
  - 9. ASTM C 1363 Standard Test Method for Thermal Performance of Building Assemblies by Means of a Hot Box Apparatus.
  - 10. ANSI/BHMA A156.115 Hardware Preparation in Steel Doors and Frames.
  - 11. ANSI/SDI 122 Installation and Troubleshooting Guide for Standard Steel Doors and Frames.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 1 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

- 12. ANSI/NFPA 80 Standard for Fire Doors and Fire Windows; National Fire Protection Association.
- 13. ANSI/NFPA 105: Standard for the Installation of Smoke Door Assemblies.
- 14. NFPA 252 Standard Methods of Fire Tests of Door Assemblies; National Fire Protection Association.
- 15. UL 10C Positive Pressure Fire Tests of Door Assemblies.
- 16. UL 1784 Standard for Air Leakage Tests of Door Assemblies.

#### 1.03 SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of product indicated. Include construction details, material descriptions, core descriptions, hardware reinforcements, profiles, anchors, fire-resistance rating, and finishes.
- B. Door hardware supplier is to furnish templates, template reference number and/or physical hardware to the steel door and frame supplier in order to prepare the doors and frames to receive the finish hardware items.
- C. Shop Drawings: Include the following:
  - 1. Elevations of each door design.
  - 2. Details of doors, including vertical and horizontal edge details and metal thicknesses.
  - 3. Frame details for each frame type, including dimensioned profiles and metal thicknesses.
  - 4. Locations of reinforcement and preparations for hardware.
  - 5. Details of anchorages, joints, field splices, and connections.
  - 6. Details of accessories.
  - 7. Details of moldings, removable stops, and glazing.
  - 8. Details of conduit and preparations for power, signal, and control systems.
- D. Samples for Verification:
  - 1. Samples are only required by request of the architect and for manufacturers that are not current members of the Steel Door Institute.

#### 1.04 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Source Limitations: Obtain hollow metal doors and frames through one source from a single manufacturer wherever possible.
- B. Quality Standard: In addition to requirements specified, furnish SDI-Certified manufacturer products that comply with ANSI/SDI A250.8, latest edition, "Recommended Specifications for Standard Steel Doors and Frames".
- C. Fire-Rated Door Assemblies: Assemblies complying with NFPA 80 that are listed and labeled by a qualified testing agency, for fire-protection ratings indicated, based on testing at positive pressure according to UL10C (neutral pressure at 40" above sill) or UL 10C.
  - 1. Oversize Fire-Rated Door Assemblies Construction: For units exceeding sizes of tested assemblies, attach construction label certifying doors are built to standard construction requirements for tested and labeled fire rated door assemblies except for size.
  - 2. Temperature-Rise Limit: Where indicated and at vertical exit enclosures (stairwell openings) and exit passageways, provide doors that have a maximum transmitted temperature end point of not more than 450 deg F (250 deg C) above ambient after 30 minutes of standard fire-test exposure.
  - 3. Smoke Control Door Assemblies: Comply with NFPA 105.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 2 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

- a. Smoke "S" Label: Doors to bear "S" label, and include smoke and draft control gasketing applied to frame and on meeting stiles of pair doors.
- D. Fire-Rated, Borrowed-Light Frame Assemblies: Assemblies complying with NFPA 80 that are listed and labeled, by a testing and inspecting agency acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction, for fire-protection ratings indicated, based on testing according to NFPA 257. Provide labeled glazing material.
- E. Pre-Submittal Conference: Conduct conference in compliance with requirements in Division 01 Section "Project Meetings" with attendance by representatives of Supplier, Installer, and Contractor to review proper methods and procedures for installing hollow metal doors and frames and to verify installation of electrical knockout boxes and conduit at frames with electrified or access control hardware.

#### 1.05 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Deliver hollow metal work palletized, wrapped, or crated to provide protection during transit and Project site storage. Do not use non-vented plastic.
- B. Deliver welded frames with two removable spreader bars across bottom of frames, tack welded to jambs and mullions.
- C. Store hollow metal work under cover at Project site. Place in stacks of five units maximum in a vertical position with heads up, spaced by blocking, on minimum 4-inch high wood blocking. Do not store in a manner that traps excess humidity.
  - 1. Provide minimum 1/4-inch space between each stacked door to permit air circulation. Door and frames to be stacked in a vertical upright position.

#### 1.06 PROJECT CONDITIONS

A. Field Measurements: Verify actual dimensions of openings by field measurements before fabrication.

#### 1.07 COORDINATION

A. Coordinate installation of anchorages for hollow metal frames. Furnish setting drawings, templates, and directions for installing anchorages, including sleeves, concrete inserts, anchor bolts, and items with integral anchors. Deliver such items to Project site in time for installation.

#### 1.08 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty: Manufacturer's standard form in which manufacturer agrees to repair or replace doors that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
- B. Warranty includes installation and finishing that may be required due to repair or replacement of defective doors.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 3 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

## PART 2 PRODUCTS

#### 2.01 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide steel doors and frames from a SDI Certified manufacturer:
  - 1. CECO Door Products (C).
  - 2. Curries Company (CU).
  - 3. Pioneer Industries (PI).

#### 2.02 MATERIALS

- A. Cold-Rolled Steel Sheet: ASTM A 1008/A 1008M, Commercial Steel (CS), Type B; suitable for exposed applications.
- B. Metallic-Coated Steel Sheet: ASTM A 653/A 653M, Commercial Steel (CS), Type B; with minimum G60 (Z180) or A60 (ZF180) metallic coating.
- C. Frame Anchors: ASTM A 653/A 653M, Commercial Steel (CS), Commercial Steel (CS), Type B; with minimum G60 (Z180) or A60 (ZF180) metallic coating.

#### 2.03 HOLLOW METAL DOORS

- A. General: Provide 1-3/4 inch doors of design indicated, not less than thickness indicated; fabricated with smooth surfaces, without visible joints or seams on exposed faces unless otherwise indicated. Comply with ANSI/SDI A250.8 and ANSI/NAAMM HMMA 867.
- B. Exterior Doors (Energy Efficient): Face sheets fabricated of commercial quality hot-dipped zinc coated steel that complies with ASTM A924 A60. Provide doors complying with requirements indicated below by referencing ANSI/SDI A250.8 for level and model, ANSI/SDI A250.4 for physical performance level, and HMMA 867 for door construction.
  - 1. Design: Flush panel.
  - 2. Core Construction: Foamed in place polyurethane and steel stiffened laminated core with no stiffener face welds, in compliance with HMMA 867 "Laminated Core".
    - a. Provide 22 gauge steel stiffeners at 6 inches on-center internally welded at 5" oncenter to integral core assembly, foamed in place polyurethane core chemically bonded to all interior surfaces. No stiffener face welding is permitted.
    - b. Thermal properties to rate at a fully operable minimum U-Factor 0.29 and R-Value 3.4, including insulated door, thermal-break frame and threshold.
    - c. Kerf Type Frames: Thermal properties to rate at a fully operable minimum U-Factor 0.36 and R-Value 2.7, including insulated door, kerf type frame, and threshold.
  - 3. Level/Model: Level 3 and Physical Performance Level A (Extra Heavy Duty), Minimum 16 gauge (0.053 inch 1.3-mm) thick steel, Model 2.
  - 4. Vertical Edges: Vertical edges to be mechanically interlocked with hairline seam. Beveled Lock Edge, 1/8 inch in 2 inches (3 mm in 50 mm).
  - 5. Top and Bottom Edges: Reinforce tops and bottoms of doors with a continuous steel channel not less than 16 gauge, extending the full width of the door and welded to the face sheet. Doors with an inverted top channel to include a steel closure channel, screw attached, with the web of the channel flush with the face sheets of the door. Plastic or composite channel fillers are not acceptable.
  - 6. Hinge Reinforcement: Minimum 7 gauge (3/16") plate 1-1/4" x 9".

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 4 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

- 7. Hardware Reinforcements: Fabricate according to ANSI/SDI A250.6 with reinforcing plates from same material as door face sheets.
- C. Interior Doors: Face sheets fabricated of commercial quality cold rolled steel that complies with ASTM A 1008/A 1008M. Provide doors complying with requirements indicated below by referencing ANSI/SDI A250.8 for level and model and ANSI/SDI A250.4 for physical performance level:
  - 1. Design: Flush panel.
    - a. Fire Door Core: As required to provide fire-protection and temperature-rise ratings indicated.
  - 2. Level/Model: Level 2 and Physical Performance Level B (Heavy Duty), Minimum 18 gauge (0.042-inch 1.0-mm) thick steel, Model 2.
  - 3. Top and Bottom Edges: Reinforce tops and bottoms of doors with a continuous steel channel not less than 16 gauge, extending the full width of the door and welded to the face sheet.
  - 4. Hinge Reinforcement: Minimum 7 gauge (3/16") plate 1-1/4" x 9" or minimum 14 gauge continuous channel with pierced holes, drilled and tapped.
  - 5. Hardware Reinforcements: Fabricate according to ANSI/SDI A250.6 with reinforcing plates from same material as door face sheets.
- D. Manufacturers Basis of Design:
  - 1. Curries Company (CU) Polystyrene Core 707 Series.
  - 2. Curries Company (CU) Energy Efficient 777 Trio-E Series.

#### 2.04 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

- A. General: Comply with ANSI/SDI A250.8 and with details indicated for type and profile.
- B. Thermal Break Frames: Subject to the same compliance standards and requirements as standard hollow metal frames. Tested for thermal performance in accordance with NFRC 102, and resistance to air infiltration in accordance with NFRC 400. Where indicated provide thermally broken frame profiles available for use in both masonry and drywall construction. Fabricate with 1/16" positive thermal break and integral vinyl weather-stripping.
- C. Exterior Frames: Fabricated of hot-dipped zinc coated steel that complies with ASTM A 653/A 653M, Coating Designation A60.
  - 1. Fabricate frames with mitered or coped corners. Profile as indicated on drawings.
  - 2. Frames: Minimum 14 gauge (0.067-inch -1.7-mm) thick steel sheet.
  - 3. Manufacturers Basis of Design:
    - a. Curries Company (CU) Thermal Break TQ Series.
- D. Interior Frames: Fabricated from cold-rolled steel sheet that complies with ASTM A 1008/A 1008M.
  - 1. Fabricate frames with mitered or coped corners. Profile as indicated on drawings.
  - 2. Frames: Minimum 16 gauge (0.053-inch -1.3-mm) thick steel sheet.
  - 3. Manufacturers Basis of Design:
    - a. Curries Company (CU) M Series.
- E. Fire rated frames: Fabricate frames in accordance with NFPA 80, listed and labeled by a qualified testing agency, for fire-protection ratings indicated.
- F. Hardware Reinforcement: Fabricate according to ANSI/SDI A250.6 Table 4 with reinforcement plates from same material as frames.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 5 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

#### 2.05 FRAME ANCHORS

- A. Jamb Anchors:
  - 1. Masonry Type: Adjustable strap-and-stirrup or T-shaped anchors to suit frame size, formed from A60 metallic coated material, not less than 0.042 inch thick, with corrugated or perforated straps not less than 2 inches wide by 10 inches long; or wire anchors not less than 0.177 inch thick.
  - 2. Stud Wall Type: Designed to engage stud and not less than 0.042 inch thick.
- B. Floor Anchors: Floor anchors to be provided at each jamb, formed from A60 metallic coated material, not less than 0.042 inches thick.
- C. Mortar Guards: Formed from same material as frames, not less than 0.016 inches thick.
- 2.06 LOUVERS only where indicated on door schedule
  - A. Metal Louvers: Unless otherwise indicated provide louvers to meet the following requirements.
     1. Blade Type: Vision proof inverted V or inverted Y.
    - 2. Metal and Finish: Galvanized steel, 0.040 inch thick, factory primed for paint finish with baked enamel or powder coated finish. Match pre-finished door paint color where applicable.

### 2.07 LIGHT OPENINGS AND GLAZING

- A. Stops and Moldings: Provide stops and moldings around glazed lites where indicated. Form corners of stops and moldings with butted or mitered hairline joints at fabricator's shop. Fixed and removable stops to allow multiple glazed lites each to be removed independently. Coordinate frame rabbet widths between fixed and removable stops with the type of glazing and installation indicated.
- B. Moldings for Glazed Lites in Doors and Loose Stops for Glazed Lites in Frames: Minimum 20 gauge thick, fabricated from same material as door face sheet in which they are installed.
- C. Fixed Frame Moldings: Formed integral with hollow metal frames, a minimum of 5/8 inch (16 mm) high unless otherwise indicated. Provide fixed frame moldings and stops on outside of exterior and on secure side of interior doors and frames.
- D. Preformed Metal Frames for Light Openings: Manufacturer's standard frame formed of 0.048inch-thick, cold rolled steel sheet; with baked enamel or powder coated finish; and approved for use in doors of fire protection rating indicated. Match pre-finished door paint color where applicable.

#### 2.08 FABRICATION

- A. Fabricate hollow metal work to be rigid and free of defects, warp, or buckle. Accurately form metal to required sizes and profiles, with minimum radius for thickness of metal. Where practical, fit and assemble units in manufacturer's plant. When shipping limitations so dictate, frames for large openings are to be fabricated in sections for splicing or splining in the field by others.
- B. Tolerances: Fabricate hollow metal work to tolerances indicated in ANSI/SDI A250.8.
- C. Hollow Metal Doors:

## KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 6 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

- 1. Exterior Doors: Provide optional weep-hole openings in bottom of exterior doors to permit moisture to escape where specified.
- 2. Glazed Lites: Factory cut openings in doors with applied trim or kits to fit. Factory install glazing where indicated.
- 3. Astragals: Provide overlapping astragals as noted in door hardware sets in Division 08 Section "Door Hardware" on one leaf of pairs of doors where required by NFPA 80 for fire-performance rating or where indicated. Extend minimum 3/4 inch beyond edge of door on which astragal is mounted.
- 4. Continuous Hinge Reinforcement: Provide welded continuous 12 gauge strap for continuous hinges specified in hardware sets in Division 08 Section "Door Hardware".
- D. Hollow Metal Frames:
  - 1. Shipping Limitations: Where frames are fabricated in sections due to shipping or handling limitations, provide alignment plates or angles at each joint, fabricated of same thickness metal as frames.
  - 2. Welded Frames: Weld flush face joints continuously; grind, fill, dress, and make smooth, flush, and invisible.
    - a. Welded frames are to be provided with two steel spreaders temporarily attached to the bottom of both jambs to serve as a brace during shipping and handling. Spreader bars are for bracing only and are not to be used to size the frame opening.
  - 3. Sidelight and Transom Bar Frames: Provide closed tubular members with no visible face seams or joints, fabricated from same material as door frame. Fasten members at crossings and to jambs by butt welding.
  - 4. High Frequency Hinge Reinforcement: Provide high frequency hinge reinforcements at door openings 48-inches and wider with mortise butt type hinges at top hinge locations.
  - 5. Continuous Hinge Reinforcement: Provide welded continuous 12-gauge straps for continuous hinges specified in hardware sets in Division 08 Section "Door Hardware".
  - 6. Provide countersunk, flat- or oval-head exposed screws and bolts for exposed fasteners unless otherwise indicated for removable stops, provide security screws at exterior locations.
  - 7. Mortar Guards: Provide guard boxes at back of hardware mortises in frames at all hinges and strike preps regardless of grouting requirements.
  - 8. Floor Anchors: Weld anchors to bottom of jambs and mullions with at least four spot welds per anchor.
  - 9. Jamb Anchors: Provide number and spacing of anchors as follows:
    - a. Masonry Type: Locate anchors not more than 18 inches from top and bottom of frame. Space anchors not more than 32 inches o.c. and as follows:
      - 1) Two anchors per jamb up to 60 inches high.
      - 2) Three anchors per jamb from 60 to 90 inches high.
      - 3) Four anchors per jamb from 90 to 120 inches high.
      - 4) Four anchors per jamb plus 1 additional anchor per jamb for each 24 inches or fraction thereof above 120 inches high.
    - b. Stud Wall Type: Locate anchors not more than 18 inches from top and bottom of frame. Space anchors not more than 32 inches o.c. and as follows:
      - 1) Three anchors per jamb up to 60 inches high.
      - 2) Four anchors per jamb from 60 to 90 inches high.
      - 3) Five anchors per jamb from 90 to 96 inches high.
      - 4) Five anchors per jamb plus 1 additional anchor per jamb for each 24 inches or fraction thereof above 96 inches high.
      - 5) Two anchors per head for frames above 42 inches wide and mounted in metal stud partitions.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 7 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES

- 10. Door Silencers: Except on weatherstripped or gasketed doors, drill stops to receive door silencers. Silencers to be supplied by frame manufacturer regardless if specified in Division 08 Section "Door Hardware".
- 11. Bituminous Coating: Where frames are fully grouted with an approved Portland Cement based grout or mortar, coat inside of frame throat with a water based bituminous or asphaltic emulsion coating to a minimum thickness of 3 mils DFT, tested in accordance with UL 10C and applied to the frame under a 3rd party independent follow-up service procedure.
- E. Hardware Preparation: Factory prepare hollow metal work to receive template mortised hardware; include cutouts, reinforcement, mortising, drilling, and tapping according to the Door Hardware Schedule and templates furnished as specified in Division 08 Section "Door Hardware."
  - 1. Locate hardware as indicated, or if not indicated, according to ANSI/SDI A250.8.
  - 2. Reinforce doors and frames to receive non-template, mortised and surface mounted door hardware.
  - 3. Comply with applicable requirements in ANSI/SDI A250.6 and ANSI/DHI A115 Series specifications for preparation of hollow metal work for hardware.
  - 4. Coordinate locations of conduit and wiring boxes for electrical connections with Division 26 Sections.

### 2.09 STEEL FINISHES

- A. Prime Finishes: Doors and frames to be cleaned, and chemically treated to insure maximum finish paint adhesion. Surfaces of the frame exposed to view to receive a factory applied coat of rust inhibiting shop primer.
  - 1. Shop Primer: Manufacturer's standard, fast-curing, lead and chromate free primer complying with ANSI/SDI A250.10 acceptance criteria; recommended by primer manufacturer for substrate; and compatible with substrate and field-applied coatings.

## PART 3 EXECUTION

#### 3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, areas, and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
- B. General Contractor to verify the accuracy of dimensions given to the steel frame manufacturer for existing openings (strike height, hinge spacing, hinge back set, etc.).
- C. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

#### 3.02 PREPARATION

- A. Remove welded in shipping spreaders installed at factory. Restore exposed finish by grinding, filling, and dressing, as required to make repaired area smooth, flush, and invisible on exposed faces.
- B. Prior to installation, adjust and securely brace welded hollow metal frames for square, level, twist, and plumb condition.
- C. Tolerances shall comply with SDI-117 "Manufacturing Tolerances Standard Steel Frames."

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 8 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES D. Drill and tap doors and frames to receive non-template, mortised, and surface-mounted door hardware.

#### 3.03 INSTALLATION

- A. General: Install hollow metal work plumb, rigid, properly aligned, and securely fastened in place; comply with Drawings and manufacturer's written instructions.
- B. Hollow Metal Frames: Install hollow metal frames of size and profile indicated. Comply with ANSI/SDI A250.11 and NFPA 80 at fire rated openings.
  - 1. Set frames accurately in position, plumbed, leveled, aligned, and braced securely until permanent anchors are set. After wall construction is complete and frames properly set and secured, remove temporary braces, leaving surfaces smooth and undamaged. Shim as necessary to comply with installation tolerances.
  - 2. Floor Anchors: Provide floor anchors for each jamb and mullion that extends to floor, and secure with post-installed expansion anchors.
  - 3. Masonry Walls: Coordinate installation of frames to allow for solidly filling space between frames and masonry with mortar.
  - 4. Grout Requirements: Do not grout head of frames unless reinforcing has been installed in head of frame. Do not grout vertical or horizontal closed mullion members.
- C. Hollow Metal Doors: Fit hollow metal doors accurately in frames, within clearances specified below. Shim as necessary.
  - 1. Non-Fire-Rated Standard Steel Doors:
    - a. Jambs and Head: 1/8 inch plus or minus 1/16 inch.
    - b. Between Edges of Pairs of Doors: 1/8 inch plus or minus 1/16 inch.
    - c. Between Bottom of Door and Top of Threshold: Maximum 3/8 inch.
    - d. Between Bottom of Door and Top of Finish Floor (No Threshold): Maximum 3/4 inch.
  - 2. Fire-Rated Doors: Install doors with clearances according to NFPA 80.
- D. Field Glazing: Comply with installation requirements in Division 08 Section "Glazing" and with hollow metal manufacturer's written instructions.

#### 3.04 ADJUSTING AND CLEANING

- A. Final Adjustments: Check and readjust operating hardware items immediately before final inspection. Leave work in complete and proper operating condition. Remove and replace defective work, including hollow metal work that is warped, bowed, or otherwise unacceptable.
- B. Remove grout and other bonding material from hollow metal work immediately after installation.
- C. Prime-Coat and Painted Finish Touchup: Immediately after erection, sand smooth rusted or damaged areas of prime coat, or painted finishes, and apply touchup of compatible air drying, rust-inhibitive primer, zinc rich primer or finish paint.

END OF SECTION 081113 08 1113

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 1113 - 9 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES This page intentionally left blank

# SECTION 08 7100 DOOR HARDWARE

### PART 1 GENERAL

#### 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

#### 1.02 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes commercial door hardware for the following:1. Swinging doors.
- B. Door hardware includes, but is not necessarily limited to, the following:
  - 1. Mechanical door hardware.
  - 2. Electromechanical door hardware.
  - 3. Cylinders specified for doors in other sections.
- C. Related Sections:
  - 1. Division 08 Section "Hollow Metal Doors and Frames".
  - 2. Division 08 Section "Flush Wood Doors".
  - 3. Division 08 Section "Aluminum-Framed Entrances and Storefronts".
- D. Codes and References: Comply with the version year adopted by the Authority Having Jurisdiction.
  - 1. ANSI A117.1 Accessible and Usable Buildings and Facilities.
  - 2. ICC/IBC International Building Code.
  - 3. NFPA 70 National Electrical Code.
  - 4. NFPA 80 Fire Doors and Windows.
  - 5. NFPA 101 Life Safety Code.
  - 6. NFPA 105 Installation of Smoke Door Assemblies.
  - 7. State Building Codes, Local Amendments.
- E. Standards: All hardware specified herein shall comply with the following industry standards as applicable. Any undated reference to a standard shall be interpreted as referring to the latest edition of that standard:
  - 1. ANSI/BHMA Certified Product Standards A156 Series.
  - 2. UL10C Positive Pressure Fire Tests of Door Assemblies.
  - 3. ANSI/UL 294 Access Control System Units.
  - 4. UL 305 Panic Hardware.
  - 5. ANSI/UL 437- Key Locks.

## 1.03 SUBMITTALS

A. Product Data: Manufacturer's product data sheets including installation details, material descriptions, dimensions of individual components and profiles, operational descriptions and finishes.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 1 DOOR HARDWARE

- B. Door Hardware Schedule: Prepared by or under the supervision of supplier, detailing fabrication and assembly of door hardware, as well as procedures and diagrams. Coordinate the final Door Hardware Schedule with doors, frames, and related work to ensure proper size, thickness, hand, function, and finish of door hardware.
  - 1. Format: Comply with scheduling sequence and vertical format in DHI's "Sequence and Format for the Hardware Schedule."
  - 2. Organization: Organize the Door Hardware Schedule into door hardware sets indicating complete designations of every item required for each door or opening. Organize door hardware sets in same order as in the Door Hardware Sets at the end of Part 3. Submittals that do not follow the same format and order as the Door Hardware Sets will be rejected and subject to resubmission.
  - 3. Content: Include the following information:
    - a. Type, style, function, size, label, hand, and finish of each door hardware item.
    - b. Manufacturer of each item.
    - c. Fastenings and other pertinent information.
    - d. Location of door hardware set, cross-referenced to Drawings, both on floor plans and in door and frame schedule.
    - e. Explanation of abbreviations, symbols, and codes contained in schedule.
    - f. Mounting locations for door hardware.
    - g. Door and frame sizes and materials.
    - h. Warranty information for each product.
  - 4. Submittal Sequence: Submit the final Door Hardware Schedule at earliest possible date, particularly where approval of the Door Hardware Schedule must precede fabrication of other work that is critical in the Project construction schedule. Include Product Data, Samples, Shop Drawings of other work affected by door hardware, and other information essential to the coordinated review of the Door Hardware Schedule.
- C. Shop Drawings: Details of electrified access control hardware indicating the following:
  - 1. Wiring Diagrams: Upon receipt of approved schedules, submit detailed system wiring diagrams for power, signaling, monitoring, communication, and control of the access control system electrified hardware. Differentiate between manufacturer-installed and field-installed wiring. Include the following:
    - a. Elevation diagram of each unique access controlled opening showing location and interconnection of major system components with respect to their placement in the respective door openings.
    - b. Complete (risers, point-to-point) access control system block wiring diagrams.
    - c. Wiring instructions for each electronic component scheduled herein.
  - 2. Electrical Coordination: Coordinate with related sections the voltages and wiring details required at electrically controlled and operated hardware openings.
- D. Keying Schedule: After a keying meeting with the owner has taken place prepare a separate keying schedule detailing final instructions. Submit the keying schedule in electronic format. Include keying system explanation, door numbers, key set symbols, hardware set numbers and special instructions. Owner must approve submitted keying schedule prior to the ordering of permanent cylinders/cores.
- E. Informational Submittals:
  - 1. Product Test Reports: Indicating compliance with cycle testing requirements, based on evaluation of comprehensive tests performed by manufacturer and witnessed by a qualified independent testing agency.
- F. Operating and Maintenance Manuals: Provide manufacturers operating and maintenance manuals for each item comprising the complete door hardware installation in quantity as required in Division 01, Closeout Procedures.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

## 08 7100 - 2

DOOR HARDWARE

#### 1.04 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Manufacturers Qualifications: Engage qualified manufacturers with a minimum 5 years of documented experience in producing hardware and equipment similar to that indicated for this Project and that have a proven record of successful in-service performance.
- B. Certified Products: Where specified, products must maintain a current listing in the Builders Hardware Manufacturers Association (BHMA) Certified Products Directory (CPD).
- C. Installer Qualifications: A minimum 3 years documented experience installing both standard and electrified door hardware similar in material, design, and extent to that indicated for this Project and whose work has resulted in construction with a record of successful in-service performance.
- D. Door Hardware Supplier Qualifications: Experienced commercial door hardware distributors with a minimum 5 years documented experience supplying both mechanical and electromechanical hardware installations comparable in material, design, and extent to that indicated for this Project. Supplier recognized as a factory direct distributor by the manufacturers of the primary materials with a warehousing facility in Project's vicinity. Supplier to have on staff a certified Architectural Hardware Consultant (AHC) available during the course of the Work to consult with Contractor, Architect, and Owner concerning both standard and electromechanical door hardware and keying.
- E. Source Limitations: Obtain each type and variety of door hardware specified in this section from a single source unless otherwise indicated.
  - 1. Electrified modifications or enhancements made to a source manufacturer's product line by a secondary or third party source will not be accepted.
  - 2. Provide electromechanical door hardware from the same manufacturer as mechanical door hardware, unless otherwise indicated.
- F. Each unit to bear third party permanent label demonstrating compliance with the referenced standards.
- G. Keying Conference: Conduct conference to comply with requirements in Division 01 Section "Project Meetings." Keying conference to incorporate the following criteria into the final keying schedule document:
  - 1. Function of building, purpose of each area and degree of security required.
  - 2. Plans for existing and future key system expansion.
  - 3. Requirements for key control storage and software.
  - 4. Installation of permanent keys, cylinder cores and software.
  - 5. Address and requirements for delivery of keys.
- H. Pre-Submittal Conference: Conduct coordination conference in compliance with requirements in Division 01 Section "Project Meetings" with attendance by representatives of Supplier(s), Installer(s), and Contractor(s) to review proper methods and the procedures for receiving, handling, and installing door hardware.
  - Prior to installation of door hardware, conduct a project specific training meeting to instruct the installing contractors' personnel on the proper installation and adjustment of their respective products. Product training to be attended by installers of door hardware (including electromechanical hardware) for aluminum, hollow metal and wood doors. Training will include the use of installation manuals, hardware schedules, templates and physical product samples as required.
  - 2. Inspect and discuss electrical roughing-in, power supply connections, and other preparatory work performed by other trades.
  - 3. Review sequence of operation narratives for each unique access controlled opening.
  - 4. Review and finalize construction schedule and verify availability of materials.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

```
08 7100 - 3
DOOR HARDWARE
```

- 5. Review the required inspecting, testing, commissioning, and demonstration procedures
- I. At completion of installation, provide written documentation that components were applied to manufacturer's instructions and recommendations and according to approved schedule.

#### 1.05 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Inventory door hardware on receipt and provide secure lock-up and shelving for door hardware delivered to Project site. Do not store electronic access control hardware, software or accessories at Project site without prior authorization.
- B. Tag each item or package separately with identification related to the final Door Hardware Schedule, and include basic installation instructions with each item or package.
- C. Deliver, as applicable, permanent keys, cylinders, cores, access control credentials, software and related accessories directly to Owner via registered mail or overnight package service. Instructions for delivery to the Owner shall be established at the "Keying Conference".

#### 1.06 COORDINATION

- A. Templates: Obtain and distribute to the parties involved templates for doors, frames, and other work specified to be factory prepared for installing standard and electrified hardware. Check Shop Drawings of other work to confirm that adequate provisions are made for locating and installing hardware to comply with indicated requirements.
- B. Door and Frame Preparation: Doors and corresponding frames are to be prepared, reinforced and pre-wired (if applicable) to receive the installation of the specified electrified, monitoring, signaling and access control system hardware without additional in-field modifications.

#### 1.07 WARRANTY

- A. General Warranty: Reference Division 01, General Requirements. Special warranties specified in this Article shall not deprive Owner of other rights Owner may have under other provisions of the Contract Documents and shall be in addition to, and run concurrent with, other warranties made by Contractor under requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Warranty Period: Written warranty, executed by manufacturer(s), agreeing to repair or replace components of standard and electrified door hardware that fails in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period after final acceptance by the Owner. Failures include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Structural failures including excessive deflection, cracking, or breakage.
  - 2. Faulty operation of the hardware.
  - 3. Deterioration of metals, metal finishes, and other materials beyond normal weathering.
  - 4. Electrical component defects and failures within the systems operation.
- C. Standard Warranty Period: One year from date of Substantial Completion, unless otherwise indicated.
- D. Special Warranty Periods:
  - 1. Ten years for mortise locks and latches.
  - 2. Five years for exit hardware.
  - 3. Twenty five years for manual overhead door closer bodies.
  - 4. Two years for electromechanical door hardware, unless noted otherwise.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 4 DOOR HARDWARE

#### 1.08 MAINTENANCE SERVICE

A. Maintenance Tools and Instructions: Furnish a complete set of specialized tools and maintenance instructions as needed for Owner's continued adjustment, maintenance, and removal and replacement of door hardware.

## PART 2 PRODUCTS

### 2.01 SCHEDULED DOOR HARDWARE

- A. General: Provide door hardware for each door to comply with requirements in Door Hardware Sets and each referenced section that products are to be supplied under.
- B. Designations: Requirements for quantity, item, size, finish or color, grade, function, and other distinctive qualities of each type of door hardware are indicated in the Door Hardware Sets at the end of Part 3. Products are identified by using door hardware designations, as follows:
  - 1. Named Manufacturer's Products: Product designation and manufacturer are listed for each door hardware type required for the purpose of establishing requirements. Manufacturers' names are abbreviated in the Door Hardware Schedule.
- C. Substitutions: Requests for substitution and product approval for inclusive mechanical and electromechanical door hardware in compliance with the specifications must be submitted in writing and in accordance with the procedures and time frames outlined in Division 01, Substitution Procedures. Approval of requests is at the discretion of the architect, owner, and their designated consultants.

#### 2.02 HANGING DEVICES

- A. Hinges: ANSI/BHMA A156.1 butt hinges with number of hinge knuckles and other options as specified in the Door Hardware Sets.
  - 1. Quantity: Provide the following hinge quantity:
    - a. Two Hinges: For doors with heights up to 60 inches.
    - b. Three Hinges: For doors with heights 61 to 90 inches.
    - c. Four Hinges: For doors with heights 91 to 120 inches.
    - d. For doors with heights more than 120 inches, provide 4 hinges, plus 1 hinge for every 30 inches of door height greater than 120 inches.
  - 2. Hinge Size: Provide the following, unless otherwise indicated, with hinge widths sized for door thickness and clearances required:
    - a. Widths up to 3'0": 4-1/2" standard or heavy weight as specified.
    - b. Sizes from 3'1" to 4'0": 5" standard or heavy weight as specified.
  - 3. Hinge Weight and Base Material: Unless otherwise indicated, provide the following:
    - a. Exterior Doors: Heavy weight, non-ferrous, ball bearing or oil impregnated bearing hinges unless Hardware Sets indicate standard weight.
    - b. Interior Doors: Standard weight, steel, ball bearing or oil impregnated bearing hinges unless Hardware Sets indicate heavy weight.
  - 4. Hinge Options: Comply with the following:
    - a. Non-removable Pins: With the exception of electric through wire hinges, provide set screw in hinge barrel that, when tightened into a groove in hinge pin, prevents removal of pin while door is closed; for the all out-swinging lockable doors.
  - 5. Manufacturers:
    - a. Hager Companies (HA) BB Series, 5 knuckle.
    - b. Ives (IV) 5BB Series, 5 knuckle.

## KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 5

## DOOR HARDWARE

- c. McKinney (MK) TA/T4A Series, 5 knuckle.
- B. Continuous Geared Hinges: ANSI/BHMA A156.26 Grade 1-600 continuous geared hinge. with minimum 0.120-inch thick extruded 6063-T6 aluminum alloy hinge leaves and a minimum overall width of 4 inches. Hinges are non-handed, reversible and fabricated to template screw locations. Factory trim hinges to suit door height and prepare for electrical cut-outs.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Hager Companies (HA).
    - b. Ives (IV).
    - c. Pemko (PE).

#### 2.03 DOOR OPERATING TRIM

- A. Door Push Plates and Pulls: ANSI/BHMA A156.6 door pushes and pull units of type and design specified in the Hardware Sets. Coordinate and provide proper width and height as required where conflicting hardware dictates.
  - 1. Push/Pull Plates: Minimum .050 inch thick, size as indicated in hardware sets, with beveled edges, secured with exposed screws unless otherwise indicated.
  - 2. Fasteners: Provide manufacturer's designated fastener type as indicated in Hardware Sets.
  - 3. Manufacturers:
    - a. Ives (IV).
    - b. Rockwood (RO).
    - c. Trimco (TC).

#### 2.04 CYLINDERS AND KEYING

- A. General: Cylinder manufacturer to have minimum (10) years experience designing secured master key systems and have on record a published security keying system policy.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Dormakaba Best (BE).
    - b. No Substitution.
- B. Cylinder Types: Original manufacturer cylinders able to supply the following cylinder formats and types:
  - 1. Threaded mortise cylinders with rings and cams to suit hardware application.
  - 2. Rim cylinders with back plate, flat-type vertical or horizontal tailpiece, and raised trim ring.
  - 3. Bored or cylindrical lock cylinders with tailpieces as required to suit locks.
  - 4. Tubular deadlocks and other auxiliary locks.
  - 5. Mortise and rim cylinder collars to be solid and recessed to allow the cylinder face to be flush and be free spinning with matching finishes.
  - 6. Keyway: Manufacturer's Standard.
- C. Interchangeable Cores: Provide small format interchangeable cores as specified, core insert, removable by use of a special key; usable with other manufacturers' cylinders.
- D. Keying System: Each type of lock and cylinders to be factory keyed.
  - 1. Supplier shall conduct a "Keying Conference" to define and document keying system instructions and requirements.
  - 2. Furnish factory cut, nickel-silver large bow permanently inscribed with a visual key control number as directed by Owner.
  - 3. Existing System: Field verify and key cylinders to match Owner's existing system.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 6 DOOR HARDWARE

- E. Key Quantity: Provide the following minimum number of keys:
  - 1. Change Keys per Cylinder: Two (2)
  - 2. Master Keys (per Master Key Level/Group): Five (5).
  - 3. Construction Keys (where required): Ten (10).
- F. Construction Keying: Provide temporary keyed construction cores.
- G. Key Registration List (Bitting List):
  - 1. Provide keying transcript list to Owner's representative in the proper format for importing into key control software.
  - 2. Provide transcript list in writing or electronic file as directed by the Owner.

### 2.05 MECHANICAL LOCKS AND LATCHING DEVICES

- A. Mortise Locksets, Grade 1 (Heavy Duty): ANSI/BHMA A156.13, Series 1000, Operational Grade 1 Certified Products Directory (CPD) listed. Locksets are to be manufactured with a corrosion resistant steel case and be field-reversible for handing without disassembly of the lock body.
  - 1. Where specified, provide status indicators with highly reflective color and wording for "locked/unlocked" or "vacant/occupied" with custom wording options if required. Indicator to be located above the cylinder with the inside thumb-turn not blocking the visibility of the indicator status. Indicator window size to be a minimum of 2.1" x 0.6" with a curved design allowing a 180 degree viewing angle with protective covering to prevent tampering.
  - 2. Manufacturers:
    - a. Corbin Russwin Hardware (RU) ML2000 Series.
    - b. Sargent Manufacturing (SA) 8200 Series.
    - c. Schlage (SC) L9000 Series.

#### 2.06 AUXILIARY LOCKS

- A. Mortise Deadlocks, Small Case: ANSI/BHMA A156.36, Grade 1, small case mortise type deadlocks constructed of heavy gauge wrought corrosion resistant steel. Steel or stainless steel bolts with a 1" throw and hardened steel roller pins. Deadlocks to be products of the same source manufacturer and keyway as other specified locksets.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Corbin Russwin Hardware (RU) DL4000 Series.
    - b. Sargent Manufacturing (SA) 4870 Series.
    - c. Schlage (SC) L460 Series.

#### 2.07 LOCK AND LATCH STRIKES

- A. Strikes: Provide manufacturer's standard strike with strike box for each latch or lock bolt, with curved lip extended to protect frame, finished to match door hardware set, unless otherwise indicated, and as follows:
  - 1. Flat-Lip Strikes: For locks with three-piece antifriction latchbolts, as recommended by manufacturer.
  - 2. Extra-Long-Lip Strikes: For locks used on frames with applied wood casing trim.
  - 3. Aluminum-Frame Strike Box: Provide manufacturer's special strike box fabricated for aluminum framing.
  - 4. Double-lipped strikes: For locks at double acting doors. Furnish with retractable stop for rescue hardware applications.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 7 DOOR HARDWARE

- B. Standards: Comply with the following:
  - 1. Strikes for Mortise Locks and Latches: BHMA A156.13.
  - 2. Strikes for Bored Locks and Latches: BHMA A156.2.
  - 3. Strikes for Auxiliary Deadlocks: BHMA A156.36.
  - 4. Dustproof Strikes: BHMA A156.16.

### 2.08 ELECTRIC STRIKES & DOOR OPERATOR

- A. Standard Electric Strikes: Electric strikes conforming to ANSI/BHMA A156.31, Grade 1, for use on non-rated or fire rated openings. Strikes shall be of stainless steel construction tested to a minimum of 1500 pounds of static strength and 70 foot-pounds of dynamic strength with a minimum endurance of 1 million operating cycles. Provide strikes with 12 or 24 VDC capability, fail-secure unless otherwise specified. Where specified provide latchbolt and latchbolt strike monitoring indicating both the position of the latchbolt and locked condition of the strike.
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements for compliant and complete system.
    - a. Basis of Design LCN -2810 Model with concealed mounting beneath the door head.
      - 1) As required to accommodate field conditions and with approval provide surface mounted equivalent.
    - b. HES (HS) 1006 Series.
    - c. Von Duprin (VD) 6200/6400 Series.
    - d. Dormakaba https://www.dormakaba.com/us-en/solutions/products/entrancesystems
    - e. Beacon https://www.beaconcdl.com/automatic-door-operators-simplified/
- B. Provide electric strikes with in-line power controller and surge suppressor by the same manufacturer as the strike with the combined products having a five year warranty.

#### 2.09 CONVENTIONAL EXIT DEVICES

- A. General Requirements: All exit devices specified herein shall meet or exceed the following criteria:
  - 1. At doors not requiring a fire rating, provide devices complying with NFPA 101 and listed and labeled for "Panic Hardware" according to UL305. Provide proper fasteners as required by manufacturer including sex nuts and bolts at openings specified in the Hardware Sets.
  - 2. Where exit devices are required on fire rated doors, provide devices complying with NFPA 80 and with UL labeling indicating "Fire Exit Hardware". Provide devices with the proper fasteners for installation as tested and listed by UL. Consult manufacturer's catalog and template book for specific requirements.
  - 3. Except on fire rated doors, provide exit devices with hex key dogging device to hold the pushbar and latch in a retracted position. Provide optional keyed cylinder dogging on devices where specified in Hardware Sets.
  - 4. Devices must fit flat against the door face with no gap that permits unauthorized dogging of the push bar. The addition of filler strips is required in any case where the door light extends behind the device as in a full glass configuration.
  - 5. Lever Operating Trim: Where exit devices require lever trim, furnish manufacturer's heavy duty escutcheon trim with threaded studs for thru-bolts.
    - a. Lock Trim Design: As indicated in Hardware Sets, provide finishes and designs to match that of the specified locksets.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 8 DOOR HARDWARE

- b. Where function of exit device requires a cylinder, provide a cylinder (Rim or Mortise) as specified in Hardware Sets.
- 6. Vertical Rod Exit Devices: Where surface or concealed vertical rod exit devices are used at interior openings, provide as less bottom rod (LBR) unless otherwise indicated. Provide dust proof strikes where thermal pins are required to project into the floor.
- 7. Narrow Stile Applications: At doors constructed with narrow stiles, or as specified in Hardware Sets, provide devices designed for maximum 2" wide stiles.
- 8. Dummy Push Bar: Nonfunctioning push bar matching functional push bar.
- 9. Rail Sizing: Provide exit device rails factory sized for proper door width application.
- 10. Through Bolt Installation: For exit devices and trim as indicated in Door Hardware Sets.
- B. Conventional Push Rail Exit Devices (Heavy Duty): ANSI/BHMA A156.3, Grade 1 Certified Products Directory (CPD) listed panic and fire exit hardware devices furnished in the functions specified in the Hardware Sets. Exit device latch to be stainless steel, pullman type, with deadlock feature.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Corbin Russwin Hardware (RU) ED4000 / ED5000 Series.
    - b. Sargent Manufacturing (SA) 80 Series.
    - c. Von Duprin (VD) 35A/98 XP Series.

### 2.10 DOOR CLOSERS

- A. All door closers specified herein shall meet or exceed the following criteria:
  - 1. General: Door closers to be from one manufacturer, matching in design and style, with the same type door preparations and templates regardless of application or spring size. Closers to be non-handed with full sized covers.
  - 2. Standards: Closers to comply with UL-10C for Positive Pressure Fire Test and be U.L. listed for use of fire rated doors.
  - 3. Size of Units: Comply with manufacturer's written recommendations for sizing of door closers depending on size of door, exposure to weather, and anticipated frequency of use. Where closers are indicated for doors required to be accessible to the Americans with Disabilities Act, provide units complying with ANSI ICC/A117.1.
  - 4. Closer Arms: Provide heavy duty, forged steel closer arms unless otherwise indicated in Hardware Sets.
  - 5. Closers shall not be installed on exterior or corridor side of doors; where possible install closers on door for optimum aesthetics.
  - 6. Closer Accessories: Provide door closer accessories including custom templates, special mounting brackets, spacers and drop plates as required for proper installation. Provide through-bolt and security type fasteners as specified in the hardware sets.
- B. Door Closers, Surface Mounted (Large Body Cast Iron): ANSI/BHMA A156.4, Grade 1 Certified Products Directory (CPD) listed surface mounted, heavy duty door closers with complete spring power adjustment, sizes 1 thru 6; and fully operational adjustable according to door size, frequency of use, and opening force. Closers to be rack and pinion type, one piece cast iron body construction, with adjustable backcheck and separate non-critical valves for closing sweep and latch speed control.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Corbin Russwin Hardware (RU) DC8000 Series.
    - b. Norton Rixson (NO) 9500 Series.
    - c. Sargent Manufacturing (SA) 281 Series.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 9 DOOR HARDWARE

## 2.11 ARCHITECTURAL TRIM

- A. Door Protective Trim
  - 1. General: Door protective trim units to be of type and design as specified below or in the Hardware Sets.
  - 2. Size: Fabricate protection plates (kick, armor, or mop) not more than 2" less than door width (LDW) on stop side of single doors and 1" LDW on stop side of pairs of doors, and not more than 1" less than door width on pull side. Coordinate and provide proper width and height as required where conflicting hardware dictates. Height to be as specified in the Hardware Sets.
  - 3. Where plates are applied to fire rated doors with the top of the plate more than 16" above the bottom of the door, provide plates complying with NFPA 80. Consult manufacturer's catalog and template book for specific requirements for size and applications.
  - 4. Protection Plates: ANSI/BHMA A156.6 protection plates (kick, armor, or mop), fabricated from the following:
    - a. Stainless Steel: 300 grade, 050-inch thick.
  - 5. Options and fasteners: Provide manufacturer's designated fastener type as specified in the Hardware Sets. Provide countersunk screw holes.
  - 6. Manufacturers:
    - a. Hiawatha, Inc. (HI).
    - b. Rockwood (RO).
    - c. Trimco (TC).

### 2.12 DOOR STOPS AND HOLDERS

- A. General: Door stops and holders to be of type and design as specified below or in the Hardware Sets.
- B. Door Stops and Bumpers: ANSI/BHMA A156.16, Grade 1 door stops and wall bumpers. Provide wall bumpers, either convex or concave types with anchorage as indicated, unless floor or other types of door stops are specified in Hardware Sets. Do not mount floor stops where they will impede traffic. Where floor or wall bumpers are not appropriate, provide overhead type stops and holders.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Hiawatha, Inc. (HI).
    - b. Rockwood (RO).
    - c. Trimco (TC).
- C. Overhead Door Stops and Holders: ANSI/BHMA A156.8, Grade 1 Certified Products Directory (CPD) listed overhead stops and holders to be surface or concealed types as indicated in Hardware Sets. Track, slide, arm and jamb bracket to be constructed of extruded bronze and shock absorber spring of heavy tempered steel. Provide non-handed design with mounting brackets as required for proper operation and function.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Norton Rixson (RF).
    - b. Rockwood (RO).
    - c. Sargent Manufacturing (SA).

### 2.13 ARCHITECTURAL SEALS

A. General: Thresholds, weatherstripping, and gasket seals to be of type and design as specified below or in the Hardware Sets. Provide continuous weatherstrip gasketing on exterior doors and

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 10 DOOR HARDWARE provide smoke, light, or sound gasketing on interior doors where indicated. At exterior applications provide non-corrosive fasteners and elsewhere where indicated.

- B. Smoke Labeled Gasketing: Assemblies complying with NFPA 105 that are listed and labeled by a testing and inspecting agency acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction, for smoke control ratings indicated, based on testing according to UL 1784.
  - 1. Provide smoke labeled perimeter gasketing at all smoke labeled openings.
- C. Fire Labeled Gasketing: Assemblies complying with NFPA 80 that are listed and labeled by a testing and inspecting agency acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction, for fire ratings indicated, based on testing according to UL-10C.
  - 1. Provide intumescent seals as indicated to meet UL10C Standard for Positive Pressure Fire Tests of Door Assemblies, and NPFA 252, Standard Methods of Fire Tests of Door Assemblies.
- D. Sound-Rated Gasketing: Assemblies that are listed and labeled by a testing and inspecting agency, for sound ratings indicated.
- E. Replaceable Seal Strips: Provide only those units where resilient or flexible seal strips are easily replaceable and readily available from stocks maintained by manufacturer.
- F. Manufacturers:
  - 1. National Guard Products (NG).
  - 2. Pemko (PE).
  - 3. Reese Enterprises, Inc. (RE).

#### 2.14 ELECTRONIC ACCESSORIES

- A. Request-to-Exit Motion Sensor: Request-to-Exit Sensors motion detectors specifically designed for detecting exiting through a door from the secure area to a non-secure area. Include built-in timers (up to 60 second adjustable timing), door monitor with sounder alert, internal vertical pointability coverage, 12VDC or 24VDC power and selectable relay trigger with fail safe/fail secure modes.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Alarm Controls (AK) SREX Series.
    - b. Securitron (SU) XMS Series.
- B. Door Position Switches: Door position magnetic reed contact switches specifically designed for use in commercial door applications. On recessed models the contact and magnetic housing snap-lock into a 1" diameter hole. Surface mounted models include wide gap distance design complete with armored flex cabling. Provide SPDT, N/O switches with optional Rare Earth Magnet installation on steel doors with flush top channels.
  - 1. Manufacturers:
    - a. Securitron (SU) DPS Series.
- C. Switching Power Supplies: Provide power supplies with either single or dual voltage configurations at 12 or 24VDC. Power supplies shall have battery backup function with an integrated battery charging circuit and shall provide capability for power distribution, direct lock control and Fire Alarm Interface (FAI) through add on modules. Power supplies shall be expandable up to 16 individually protected outputs. Output modules shall provide individually protected, continuous outputs and/or individually protected, relay controlled outputs.
  - 1. Provide the least number of units, at the appropriate amperage level, sufficient to exceed the required total draw for the specified electrified hardware and access control equipment.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 11 DOOR HARDWARE

- 2. Manufacturers:
  - a. Securitron (SU) AQD Series.
- D. Intelligent Switching Power Supplies: Provide power supplies with single, dual or multi-voltage configurations at 12 and/or 24VDC. Power Supply shall have battery backup function with an integrated battery charging circuit. The power supply shall have a standard, integrated Fire Alarm Interface (FAI). The power supply shall provide capability for secondary voltage, power distribution, direct lock control and network monitoring through add on modules. The power supply shall be expandable up to 16 individually protected outputs. Output modules shall provide individually protected, continuous outputs and/or individually protected, relay controlled outputs. Network modules shall provide remote monitoring functions such as status reporting, fault reporting and information logging.
  - 1. Provide the least number of units, at the appropriate amperage level, sufficient to exceed the required total draw for the specified electrified hardware and access control equipment.
  - 2. Manufacturers:
    - a. Securitron (SU) AQL Series.

### 2.15 FABRICATION

A. Fasteners: Provide door hardware manufactured to comply with published templates generally prepared for machine, wood, and sheet metal screws. Provide screws according to manufacturers recognized installation standards for application intended.

### 2.16 FINISHES

- A. Standard: Designations used in the Hardware Sets and elsewhere indicate hardware finishes complying with ANSI/BHMA A156.18, including coordination with traditional U.S. finishes indicated by certain manufacturers for their products.
- B. Provide quality of finish, including thickness of plating or coating (if any), composition, hardness, and other qualities complying with manufacturer's standards, but in no case less than specified by referenced standards for the applicable units of hardware
- C. Protect mechanical finishes on exposed surfaces from damage by applying a strippable, temporary protective covering before shipping.

## PART 3 EXECUTION

#### 3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine scheduled openings, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances, labeled fire door assembly construction, wall and floor construction, and other conditions affecting performance.
- B. Notify architect of any discrepancies or conflicts between the door schedule, door types, drawings and scheduled hardware. Proceed only after such discrepancies or conflicts have been resolved in writing.

#### 3.02 PREPARATION

A. Hollow Metal Doors and Frames: Comply with ANSI/DHI A115 series.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 12 DOOR HARDWARE B. Wood Doors: Comply with ANSI/DHI A115-W series.

#### 3.03 INSTALLATION

- A. Install each item of mechanical and electromechanical hardware and access control equipment to comply with manufacturer's written instructions and according to specifications.
  - 1. Installers are to be trained and certified by the manufacturer on the proper installation and adjustment of fire, life safety, and security products including: hanging devices; locking devices; closing devices; and seals.
- B. Mounting Heights: Mount door hardware units at heights indicated in following applicable publications, unless specifically indicated or required to comply with governing regulations:
  - 1. Standard Steel Doors and Frames: DHI's "Recommended Locations for Architectural Hardware for Standard Steel Doors and Frames."
  - 2. DHI TDH-007-20: Installation Guide for Doors and Hardware.
  - 3. Where indicated to comply with accessibility requirements, comply with ANSI A117.1 "Accessibility Guidelines for Buildings and Facilities."
  - 4. Provide blocking in drywall partitions where wall stops or other wall mounted hardware is located.
- C. Retrofitting: Install door hardware to comply with manufacturer's published templates and written instructions. Where cutting and fitting are required to install door hardware onto or into surfaces that are later to be painted or finished in another way, coordinate removal, storage, and reinstallation of surface protective trim units with finishing work specified in Division 9 Sections. Do not install surface-mounted items until finishes have been completed on substrates involved.
- D. Thresholds: Set thresholds for exterior and acoustical doors in full bed of sealant complying with requirements specified in Division 7 Section "Joint Sealants."
- E. Storage: Provide a secure lock up for hardware delivered to the project but not yet installed. Control the handling and installation of hardware items so that the completion of the work will not be delayed by hardware losses before and after installation.

#### 3.04 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Field Inspection (Punch Report): Reference Division 01 Sections "Closeout Procedures". Produce project punch report for each installed door opening indicating compliance with approved submittals and verification hardware is properly installed, operating and adjusted. Include list of items to be completed and corrected, indicating the reasons or deficiencies causing the Work to be incomplete or rejected.
  - 1. Organization of List: Include separate Door Opening and Deficiencies and Corrective Action Lists organized by Mark, Opening Remarks and Comments, and related Opening Images and Video Recordings.

### 3.05 ADJUSTING

A. Initial Adjustment: Adjust and check each operating item of door hardware and each door to ensure proper operation or function of every unit. Replace units that cannot be adjusted to operate as intended. Adjust door control devices to compensate for final operation of heating and ventilating equipment and to comply with referenced accessibility requirements.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 13 DOOR HARDWARE

#### 3.06 CLEANING AND PROTECTION

- A. Protect all hardware stored on construction site in a covered and dry place. Protect exposed hardware installed on doors during the construction phase. Install any and all hardware at the latest possible time frame.
- B. Clean adjacent surfaces soiled by door hardware installation.
- C. Clean operating items as necessary to restore proper finish. Provide final protection and maintain conditions that ensure door hardware is without damage or deterioration at time of owner occupancy.

#### 3.07 DEMONSTRATION

A. Instruct Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain mechanical and electromechanical door hardware.

#### 3.08 DOOR HARDWARE SETS

- A. The hardware sets represent the design intent and direction of the owner and architect. They are a guideline only and should not be considered a detailed hardware schedule. Discrepancies, conflicting hardware and missing items should be brought to the attention of the architect with corrections made prior to the bidding process. Omitted items not included in a hardware set should be scheduled with the appropriate additional hardware required for proper application and functionality.
  - 1. Quantities listed are for each pair of doors, or for each single door.
  - 2. The supplier is responsible for handing and sizing all products.
  - 3. Where multiple options for a piece of hardware are given in a single line item, the supplier shall provide the appropriate application for the opening.
  - 4. At existing openings with new hardware the supplier shall field inspect existing conditions prior to the submittal stage to verify the specified hardware will work as required. Provide alternate solutions and proposals as needed.

	1. MK - MCKINNEY
	2. PE - PEMKO
	3. RU - CORBIN RUSSWIN
	4. SH - SCHLAGE ELECTRONIC SECURITY
	5. BE - BEST ACCESS & DOOR CLOSERS
	6. HS - HES
	7. RO - ROCKWOOD
	8. RF - RIXSON
	9. SU - SECURITRON
HARDWARE SETS	

#### B. Manufacturer's Abbreviations:

## KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 14 DOOR HARDWARE

SET: 1.0					
DOORS: 101A					
2	CONTINUOUS HINGE	10BEFM_SLF- HD1 X LENGTH REQUIRED		PE	
1	CONCEALED VERT ROD EXIT, CLASSROOM	ED5800 128955ET	613E	RU	
1	CONCEALED VERT ROD EXIT, EXIT ONLY	ED5800 EO	613E	RU	
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE	
2	CONC OVERHEAD STOP	6-336	613E	RF	
2	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A3 / DC8200	613E	RU	
1	THRESHOLD	273X224- 10BE-FGT X LENGTH REQUIRED X MSES25SS		PE	
1	GASKETING	PROVIDED BY DOOR/FRAME SUPPLIER			
2	SWEEP	3452-10BE-NB X LENGTH REQUIRED		PE	
2	POSITION SWITCH	DPS-M-BK		SU ϟ	

## NOTES:

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

## SYSTEM OPERATIONAL NARRATIVE DOOR POSITION SWITCHES MONITOR THE DOORS OPEN/CLOSED STATUS.

SET: 2.0

DOORS: 004C

## KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 15 DOOR HARDWARE
3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE, HVY WT	T4A3386 [NRP]	US10BE	MK	
1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7D	613E	RU	
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE	
1	ELECTRIC STRIKE	1600-CS	613E	HS	4
1	SMART PAC BRIDGE RECTIFIER	2005M3		HS	4
1	DOOR OPERATOR, ACTUATORS, & ACCESSORIES	PROVIDED BY DOOR OPERATOR SUPPLIER			
1	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV	US10BE	RO	
1	THRESHOLD	273X224- 10BE-FGT X LENGTH REQUIRED X MSES25SS		PE	
1	GASKETING	S773BL (HEAD & JAMBS)		PE	
1	SWEEP	3452-10BE-NB X LENGTH REQUIRED		PE	
1	POSITION SWITCH	DPS-M-BK		SU	∻
1	MOTION SENSOR	XMS		SU	∻
1	REMOTE PUSH BUTTON	PROVIDED BY SECURITY SUPPLIER			
1	POWER SUPPLY	AQL4-R8E1		SU	4
1	WIRING DIAGRAM	ELEVATION AND POINT TO POINT AS SPECIFIED			

SYSTEM OPERATIONAL NARRATIVE DOOR NORMALLY CLOSED AND SECURE. ELECTRIC STRIKE OPENS AND DOOR OPERATOR IS SET IN MOTION VIA REMOTE PUSH

> KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 16 DOOR HARDWARE

BUTTON ONCE VETTED VIA INTERCOM CALL STATION. ENTRY ALSO POSSIBLE VIA KEY OVERRIDE. FREE EGRESS AT ALL TIMES. MOTION SENSING REQUEST TO EXIT SWITCH TEMPORARILY SHUNTS THE DOOR POSITION SWITCH ALLOWING EGRESS WITHOUT INDICATING ALARM AT MONITORING STATION. DOOR POSITION SWITCH MONITORS DOOR OPEN/CLOSED STATUS. ELECTRIC STRIKE REMAINS CLOSED DURING POWER LOSS. (FAIL SECURE)

# SET: 3.0

DOORS: ST1-2

6	HINGE, FULL MORTISE, HVY WT	T4A3386 [NRP]	US10BE	МК
1	CONCEALED VERT ROD EXIT, EXIT ONLY	ED5800 EO	613E	RU
1	CONCEALED VERT ROD EXIT, STOREROOM	ED5800 128959ET CT7SD	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE
2	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A11	613E	RU
2	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV	US10BE	RO
1	THRESHOLD	273X224AFGT X LENGTH REQUIRED X MSES25SS		PE
1	GASKETING	S773BL (HEAD & JAMBS)		PE
1	RAIN GUARD	346-10BE		PE
2	SWEEP	3452-10BE-NB X LENGTH REQUIRED		PE
1	ASTRAGAL	29324-10BE- NB X DOOR HEIGHT		PE

NOTES:

SYSTEM OPERATIONAL NARRATIVE DOOR POSITION SWITCHES MONITOR THE DOORS OPEN/CLOSED STATUS.

> KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 17 DOOR HARDWARE

# SET: 4.0 DOORS: 004B

3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE, HVY WT	T4A3386 [NRP]	US10BE	МК
1	RIM EXIT DEVICE, CLASSROOM	ED5200 128955ET CT7SD	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A11	613E	RU
1	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV	US10BE	RO
1	THRESHOLD	273X224AFGT X LENGTH REQUIRED X MSES25SS		PE
1	GASKETING	S773BL (HEAD & JAMBS)		PE
1	RAIN GUARD	346-10BE		PE
1	SWEEP	3452-10BE-NB X LENGTH REQUIRED		PE

# NOTES:

SYSTEM OPERATIONAL NARRATIVE

DOOR POSITION SWITCH MONITORS DOORS OPEN/CLOSED STATUS.

# SET: 5.0

DOORS: 001A, 001B

6	HINGE	T4A3786 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1	SURFACE VERT ROD EXIT, STOREROOM	ED5470 128959ET M55 CT7D	613E	RU
1	SURFACE VERT ROD EXIT, EXIT ONLY	ED5470 EO M55	613E	RU
2	CORE	AS REQUIRED	613	BE

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 18

DOOR HARDWARE

		TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)		
2	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A11	613E	RU
2	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV	US10BE	RO
2	SILENCER	608		RO

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

SET: 6.0

DOORS: ST1-1

6	HINGE	T4A3786 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1	SURFACE VERT ROD EXIT, CLASSROOM	ED5470 128955ET M55 CT7SD	613E	RU
1	SURFACE VERT ROD EXIT, EXIT ONLY	ED5470 EO M55	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A3 / DC8200	613E	RU
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A11	613E	RU
2	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV	US10BE	RO
1	WALL STOP	403 (OR) 441CU	US10BE	RO
2	SILENCER	608		RO

NOTES:

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 19 DOOR HARDWARE

# PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

# SET: 7.0

DOORS: 004A

3	HINGE	T4A3786 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1	RIM EXIT DEVICE, CLASSROOM	ED5200 128955ET CT7SD	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A11	613E	RU
1	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV	US10BE	RO
3	SILENCER	608		RO

# SET: 8.0

DOORS: 101B

8	HINGE	T4A3786 [NRP] US10BEMK
2	DUMMY BAR, EXIT ONLY	ED5000DB EO 613E RU
1	DUNNY TRIM	128ET DUNNY LEVER TRIM
2	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A11 613E RU
2	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV US10BE RO
2	SILENCER	608 RO

# NOTES:

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

# SET: 9.0

DOORS: 005-1A

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 20 DOOR HARDWARE

3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE	TA2714 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7D	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE
1	WALL STOP	403 (OR) 441CU	US10BE	RO
1	SILENCER	608		RO

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

# SET: 10.0

DOORS: 003

3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE	TA2714 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7D	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE
1	SURF OVERHEAD STOP	10-336	613E	RF
3	SILENCER	608		RO

# NOTES:

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

#### SET: 11.0

DOORS: 005-2A

3		HINGE, FULL MORTISE		TA2714 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1		STOREROOM LOCK		ML2057 128T CT7D	613E	RU
	KINGSESSIN	G LIBRARY BUILDING REN	OVATIONS AND SIT	E IMPROVEME	INTS	

08 7100 - 21 DOOR HARDWARE

1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY 613 STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	BE
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A3 / DC8200 613E	E RU
1	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV US1	0BERO
1	WALL STOP	403 (OR) 441CU US1	0BERO
3	SILENCER	608	RO

SET: 12.0

DOORS: 005-2B

3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE	TA2714 [NRP] US10BEMK
1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7D 613E RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY 613 BE STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A4 613E RU
1	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV
3	SILENCER	608 RO

# SET: 13.0

DOORS: 108

3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE	TA2714 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7D	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 22 DOOR HARDWARE

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

SET: 14.0

DOORS: 103

3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE	TA2714 [NRP]	US10BE	MK	
1	ACCESS CONTROL CYL LOCK	AD-400 PUSH BUTTON SERIES (MATCH FACILITY STANDARD)	613	SH	4
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE	
1	WALL STOP	403 (OR) 441CU	US10BE	RO	
1	GASKETING	S88BL (HEAD & JAMBS)		PE	

# SET: 15.0

DOORS: 016A, 104

3	HINGE, FULL MORTISE	TA2714 [NRP]	US10BE	MK
1	PRIVACY LOCK	ML2060 128T V21	613E	RU
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A3 / DC8200	613E	RU
1	KICK PLATE	K1050 12" CSK BEV	US10BE	RO
1	WALL STOP	403 (OR) 441CU	US10BE	RO
1	GASKETING	S88BL (HEAD & JAMBS)		PE
1	COAT HOOK	RM801	US10BE	RO

SET: 16.0

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 23 DOOR HARDWARE

DOORS: 013			
4			
1	DEADBOLT	DL4122 CT7D 613E RU	
2	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY 613 BE STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	
1	PUSH PLATE	70C-RKW US10BERO	
1	PULL PLATE	BF 110X70C US10BE RO	
1	SURFACE CLOSER	DC8210 A3 / DC8200 613E RU	

BALANCE OF EXISTING HARDWARE TO REMAIN.

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

# SET: 17.0

DOORS: 002, 010, 012

1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7D 613E RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY 613 BE STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)

#### NOTES:

BALANCE OF EXISTING HARDWARE TO REMAIN.

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

SET: 18.0

DOORS: 011, 015

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 24 DOOR HARDWARE

1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7SD	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE

BALANCE OF EXISTING HARDWARE TO REMAIN.

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

#### SET: 19.0

DOORS: 006, 08A

1	ACCESS CONTROL CYL LOCK	AD-400 PUSH BUTTON SERIES (MATCH FACILITY STANDARD)	613	SH	4
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE	

# NOTES:

BALANCE OF EXISTING HARDWARE TO REMAIN.

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

SET: 20.0

DOORS: 007

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 25 DOOR HARDWARE

1	PRIVACY LOCK	ML2060 128T V21	613E	RU

BALANCE OF EXISTING HARDWARE TO REMAIN.

VERIFY AND COORDINATE SCHEDULED HARDWARE WITH EXISTING CONDITIONS PRIOR TO ORDERING. PREPARE EXISTING DOOR AND FRAME AND PROVIDE ALL FILLER/MOUNTING PLATES AND ACCESSORIES REQUIRED FOR PROPER INSTALLATION AND FUNCTION OF NEW HARDWARE.

# SET: 21.0

DOORS: 08B, 201, 202

	EXISTING	Τ
1	HARDWARE	
	TO REMAIN	
SET: 22.0		

# DOORS: G2

1	RIM EXIT DEVICE, STOREROOM	ED5200 128959ET M52 CT7SD	630	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE

# NOTES:

BALANCE OF REQUIRED HARDWARE PROVIDED BY GATE SUPPLIER.

# SET: 23.0

DOORS: G3, G4, G7

1	INSTITUTION LOCK	ML2032 128T CT7SD	626	RU
2	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD	613	BE

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 08 7100 - 26 DOOR HARDWARE

		(BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)		
NOTES:				
BALANCE OF	REQUIRED HARDWARE PROVIDED BY GA	TE SUPPLIER.		
SET: 24.0				
DOORS: G6				
1	STOREROOM LOCK	ML2057 128T CT7D	613E	RU
1	CORE	AS REQUIRED TO MATCH FACILITY STANDARD (BEST 5C7DD SYSTEM)	613	BE
NOTES: BALANCE OF	REQUIRED HARDWARE PROVIDED BY GA	TE SUPPI IER		

# END OF SECTION 08 7100

This page intentionally left blank

# SECTION 09 2500 GYPSUM BOARD

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Applicable provisions of Bidding Requirements, Contract Requirements in Division 0 and all applicable Division 1 sections.

#### 1.02 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Interior gypsum board ceilings as indicated on drawings.
  - 2. Interior high impact gypsum board for exposed conditions up to 8'-0" above floor level.
  - 3. Exterior glass fiber gypsum board for exterior roof sheathing as shown in roof details.
  - 4. Interior heavy duty tile back board for 1/2" tile substrate.
  - 5. Drywall trims and accessories; typical and as shown on drawings.
  - 6. Complete acoustical and fire rated shaft wall assembly for top of elevator shaft and control room enclousure complying with UL assembly and fire rating shown on drawings.
  - GWB in janitor closets, toilet rooms and kitchen areas to be moisture and mold resistant.
- B. Related Sections:
  - 1. Section 05 4000 Cold-Formed Metal Framing: Structural steel stud framing, ceiling joist framing and applicable shaft wall framing.
  - 2. Section 06 1000 Rough Carpentry: roof sheathing, wood stud framing for patching / extending existing wood framed interior walls.
  - 3. Section 06 1000 Rough Carpentry: Wood blocking product and execution requirements.
  - 4. Section 07 2100 Thermal Insulation: Acoustic insulation.
  - 5. Division 07 Roofing sections: Water-resistive barrier over sheathing.
  - 6. Division 07 Firestopping: Top-of-wall assemblies at fire-resistance-rated walls.
  - 7. Section 07 9200 Joint Sealants: Sealing acoustical gaps in construction other than gypsum board or plaster work.
  - 8. Section 092216 "Non Structural Metal Framing".
  - 9. Section 099000 "Paints and Coatings".

#### 1.03 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. AISI S100 North American Specification for the Design of Cold-Formed Steel Structural Members 2016, with Supplement (2018).
- B. ANSI A108.11 American National Standard Specifications for Interior Installation of Cementitious Backer Units 2018.
- C. ANSI A118.9 American National Standard Specifications for Test Methods and Specifications for Cementitious Backer Units 1999 (Reaffirmed 2016).
- D. ASTM A36/A36M Standard Specification for Carbon Structural Steel 2019.
- E. ASTM A924/A924M Standard Specification for General Requirements for Steel Sheet, Metallic-Coated by the Hot-Dip Process 2022.
   KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 09 2500 - 1
   GYPSUM BOARD

- F. ASTM A1003/A1003M Standard Specification for Steel Sheet, Carbon, Metallic- and Nonmetallic-Coated for Cold-Formed Framing Members 2015.
- G. ASTM C423 Standard Test Method for Sound Absorption and Sound Absorption Coefficients by the Reverberation Room Method 2017.
- H. ASTM C475/C475M Standard Specification for Joint Compound and Joint Tape for Finishing Gypsum Board 2017.
- I. ASTM C557 Standard Specification for Adhesives for Fastening Gypsum Wallboard to Wood Framing 2003 (Reapproved 2017).
- J. ASTM C645 Standard Specification for Nonstructural Steel Framing Members 2018.
- K. ASTM C754 Standard Specification for Installation of Steel Framing Members to Receive Screw-Attached Gypsum Panel Products 2020.
- L. ASTM C840 Standard Specification for Application and Finishing of Gypsum Board 2020.
- M. ASTM C954 Standard Specification for Steel Drill Screws for the Application of Gypsum Panel Products or Metal Plaster Bases to Steel Studs From 0.033 in. (0.84 mm) to 0.112 in. (2.84 mm) in Thickness 2018.
- N. ASTM C1002 Standard Specification for Steel Self-Piercing Tapping Screws for Application of Gypsum Panel Products or Metal Plaster Bases to Wood Studs or Steel Studs 2020.
- O. ASTM C1047 Standard Specification for Accessories for Gypsum Wallboard and Gypsum Veneer Base 2019.
- P. ASTM C1177/C1177M Standard Specification for Glass Mat Gypsum Substrate for Use as Sheathing 2017.
- Q. ASTM C1178/C1178M Standard Specification for Coated Glass Mat Water-Resistant Gypsum Backing Panel 2018.
- R. ASTM C1278/C1278M Standard Specification for Fiber-Reinforced Gypsum Panel 2017.
- S. ASTM C1280 Standard Specification for Application of Exterior Gypsum Panel Products for Use as Sheathing 2018.
- T. ASTM C1325 Standard Specification for Fiber-Mat Reinforced Cementitious Backer Units 2021.
- U. ASTM C1396/C1396M Standard Specification for Gypsum Board 2017.
- V. ASTM D3273 Standard Test Method for Resistance to Growth of Mold on the Surface of Interior Coatings in an Environmental Chamber 2016.
- W. ASTM E413 Classification for Rating Sound Insulation 2016.
- X. GA-600 Fire Resistance and Sound Control Design Manual, 22nd edition 2018.
- Y. UL (FRD) Fire Resistance Directory Current Edition.
- Z. UL 94 Tests for Flammability of Plastic Materials for Parts in Devices and Appliances Current Edition, Including All Revisions.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 09 2500 - 2 GYPSUM BOARD

#### 1.04 SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of product indicated.
- B. Product Data: Provide data on metal framing, gypsum board, accessories, and joint finishing system.
- C. Product Data: Provide manufacturer's data on partition head to structure connectors, showing compliance with requirements.
- D. Shop Drawings: Indicate special details associated with fireproofing and acoustic seals.
- E. SSMA / SSFSA Manufacturer Qualification: Submit documentation of manufacturer association membership.

#### 1.05 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Installer Qualifications: Company specializing in performing gypsum board installation and finishing, with minimum 3 years of experience.
- B. Manufacturer Qualifications: Member of Steel Stud Manufacturers Association (SSMA): www.ssma.com/#sle.

#### 1.06 STORAGE AND HANDLING

A. Store materials inside under cover and keep them dry and protected against damage from weather, condensation, direct sunlight, construction traffic, and other causes. Stack panels flat to prevent sagging.

#### 1.07 PROJECT CONDITIONS

- A. Environmental Limitations: Comply with ASTM C 840 requirements or gypsum board manufacturer's written recommendations, whichever are more stringent.
- B. Do not install interior products until installation areas are enclosed and conditioned.
- C. Do not install panels that are wet, those that are moisture damaged, and those that are mold damaged.
  - 1. Indications that panels are wet or moisture damaged include, but are not limited to, discoloration, sagging, or irregular shape.
  - 2. Indications that panels are mold damaged include, but are not limited to, fuzzy or splotchy surface contamination and discoloration.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.01 GYPSUM BOARD ASSEMBLIES

- A. Provide completed assemblies complying with ASTM C840 and GA-216.
- B. Interior Partitions, Indicated as Sound-Rated: Provide completed assemblies with the following characteristics:
  - 1. Acoustic Attenuation: STC of 45-49 calculated in accordance with ASTM E413, based on tests conducted in accordance with ASTM E90.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 09 2500 - 3 GYPSUM BOARD

- C. Shaft Walls at Elevator Shafts: Provide completed assemblies with the following characteristics:
  - 1. Air Pressure Within Shaft: Intermittent loads of 5 lbf/sq ft with maximum mid-span deflection of L/240.
  - 2. Acoustic Attenuation: STC of 35-39 calculated in accordance with ASTM E413, based on tests conducted in accordance with ASTM E90.
- D. Fire-Resistance-Rated Assemblies: Provide completed assemblies with the following characteristics:
  - 1. Fire-Resistance-Rated Shaft Walls: UL listed assembly No. (as indicated on drawings); 2 hour rating.
  - 2. UL Assembly Numbers: Provide construction equivalent to that listed for the particular assembly in the current UL (FRD).

#### 2.02 PANELS, GENERAL

- A. Size: Provide in maximum lengths and widths available that will minimize joints in each area and that correspond with support system indicated.
- B. Recycled Content of Gypsum Board: Provide documentation indicating post-consumer recycled content plus one-half of pre-consumer recycled content of at least 25%.

#### 2.03 INTERIOR GYPSUM BOARD

- A. Abuse-Resistant Type: Manufactured to produce greater resistance to surface indentation, through-penetration (impact resistance), and abrasion than standard, regular-type and Type X gypsum board.
  - 1. Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide one of the following:
    - a. G-P Gypsum; ToughRock Abuse-Resistant Gypsum Board.
    - b. National Gypsum Company; Hi-Abuse Brand Wallboard.
    - c. United States Gypsum Co.; Fiberock Brand Abuse-Resistant Gypsum Fiber Panel.
  - 2. Core: 5/8 inch.
  - 3. Long Edges: Tapered.
- B. Moisture- and Mold-Resistant Type: With moisture- and mold-resistant core and surfaces.
  - 1. Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide one of the following:
    - a. G-P Gypsum; DensArmor Interior Guard.
    - b. National Gypsum Company; XP Wallboard.
    - c. USG Corporation; SHEETROCK Brand HUMITEK.
    - d. USG Corporation; FIBEROCK Brand, Aqua Tough Interior Panels.
  - 2. Core: 5/8 inch, Type X.
  - 3. Long Edges: Tapered.

#### 2.04 TILE BACKING PANELS

- A. Glass-Mat, Water-Resistant Backing Board: ASTM C 1178/C 1178M, with manufacturer's standard edges.
  - 1. Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide one of the following:
    - a. CertainTeed Corp.; GlasRoc Tile Backer.
    - b. Georgia-Pacific Gypsum LLC; DensShield Tile Backer.
  - 2. Core: 5/8 inch, Type X.
  - 3. Mold Resistance: ASTM D 3273, score of 10.

### KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 09 2500 - 4 GYPSUM BOARD

### 2.05 EXTERIOR GYPSUM SHEATHING

- A. Products: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide one of the following:
  - 1. G-P Gypsum; DensDeck Roof Board.
  - 2. G-P Gypsum; DensGlass Sheathing Board.
  - 3. National Gypsum Company; XP Wallboard.
  - 4. USG Corporation; SHEETROCK Brand HUMITEK.
  - 5. USG Corporation; FIBEROCK Brand, Aqua Tough Interior Panels.
  - 6. Mat face: fiberglass
  - 7. Core: 5/8 inch gypsum, Type X meeting ASTM E136
  - 8. Long Edges: Tapered.

#### 2.06 TRIM ACCESSORIES

- A. Interior Trim: ASTM C 1047.
  - 1. Material: Galvanized or aluminum-coated steel sheet, rolled zinc, or paper-faced galvanized steel sheet.
  - 2. Shapes:
    - a. Cornerbead.
    - b. LC-Bead: J-shaped; exposed long flange receives joint compound.
    - c. Expansion (control) joint.

#### 2.07 JOINT TREATMENT MATERIALS

- A. General: Comply with ASTM C 475/C 475M.
- B. Joint Tape for Interior Gypsum Wallboard: Paper.
- C. Joint Compound for Interior Gypsum Wallboard: For each coat use formulation that is compatible with other compounds applied on previous or for successive coats.
  - 1. Prefilling: At open joints and damaged surface areas, use setting-type taping compound.
  - Embedding and First Coat: For embedding tape and first coat on joints, fasteners, and trim flanges, use setting-type taping or drying-type, all-purpose compound.
    a. Use setting-type compound for installing paper-faced metal trim accessories.
  - Fill Coat: For second coat, use setting-type, sandable topping or drying-type, all-purpose compound.
  - 4. Finish Coat: For third coat, use setting-type, sandable topping or drying-type, all-purpose compound.

#### 2.08 AUXILIARY MATERIALS

- A. General: Provide auxiliary materials that comply with referenced installation standards and manufacturer's written recommendations.
- B. Laminating Adhesive: Adhesive or joint compound recommended for directly adhering gypsum panels to continuous substrate.
  - VOC Emissions for Adhesives: Provide certificate of compliance with California Department of Public Health (CDPH) Standard Method v1.1 – 201, using the applicable exposure scenario.
  - 2. VOC Content for Adhesives: Provide documentation of compliant VOC content per SCAQMD Rule 1168.
- C. Steel Drill Screws: ASTM C 1002, unless otherwise indicated. KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 09 2500 - 5 GYPSUM BOARD

1. Use screws complying with ASTM C 954 for fastening panels to steel members from 0.033 to 0.112 inch thick.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine areas and substrates, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements and other conditions affecting performance.
- B. Examine panels before installation. Reject panels that are wet, moisture damaged, and mold damaged.
- C. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

#### 3.02 APPLYING AND FINISHING PANELS, GENERAL

- A. Comply with ASTM C 840.
- B. Install ceiling panels across framing to minimize the number of abutting end joints and to avoid abutting end joints in central area of each ceiling. Stagger abutting end joints of adjacent panels not less than one framing member.
- C. Install panels with face side out. Butt panels together for a light contact at edges and ends with not more than 1/16 inch of open space between panels. Do not force into place.
- D. Locate edge and end joints over supports, except in ceiling applications where intermediate supports or gypsum board back-blocking is provided behind end joints. Do not place tapered edges against cut edges or ends. Stagger vertical joints on opposite sides of partitions. Do not make joints at corners of framed openings.
- E. Form control and expansion joints with space between edges of adjoining gypsum panels.
- F. Attachment to Steel Framing: Attach panels so leading edge or end of each panel is attached to open (unsupported) edges of stud flanges first.

#### 3.03 APPLYING INTERIOR GYPSUM BOARD

- A. Install abuse-resistant gypsum board for vertical surfaces, unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Install moisture- and mold-resistant interior gypsum board for ceiling and soffit surfaces, unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Single-Layer Application:
  - 1. On ceilings, apply gypsum panels at right angles to framing, unless otherwise indicated.
  - 2. Fastening Methods: Apply gypsum panels to supports with steel drill screws.
- D. Laminating to Substrate: Where gypsum panels are indicated as directly adhered to a substrate (other than studs, joists, furring members, or base layer of gypsum board), comply with gypsum board manufacturer's written recommendations and temporarily brace or fasten gypsum panels until fastening adhesive has set.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 09 2500 - 6 GYPSUM BOARD

#### 3.04 INSTALLING TRIM ACCESSORIES

- A. General: For trim with back flanges intended for fasteners, attach to framing with same fasteners used for panels. Otherwise, attach trim according to manufacturer's written instructions.
- B. Interior Trim: Install in the following locations:
  - 1. Cornerbead: Use at outside corners, unless otherwise indicated.
  - 2. LC-Bead: Use at exposed panel edges.
  - 3. U-Bead: Do not use.

#### 3.05 FINISHING GYPSUM BOARD

- A. General: Treat gypsum board joints, interior angles, edge trim, penetrations, fastener heads, surface defects, and elsewhere as required to prepare gypsum board surfaces for decoration. Promptly remove residual joint compound from adjacent surfaces.
- B. Prefill open joints and damaged surface areas.
- C. Apply joint tape over gypsum board joints, except those with trim having flanges not intended for tape.
- D. Gypsum Board Finish Levels: Finish panels to levels indicated below and according to ASTM C 840:
  - 1. Level 1: Ceiling plenum areas, concealed areas, and where indicated.
  - 2. Level 4: At panel surfaces that will be exposed to view, unless otherwise indicated.

### 3.06 SHAFT WALL INSTALLATION

- A. Shaft Wall Framing: Install in accordance with manufacturer's installation instructions.
  - 1. Fasten runners to structure with short leg to finished side, using appropriate power-driven fasteners at not more than 24 inches on center.
  - 2. Install studs at spacing required to meet performance requirements.
- B. Shaft Wall Liner: Cut panels to accurate dimensions and install sequentially between special friction studs.
  - 1. On walls over sixteen feet high, screw-attach studs to runners top and bottom.
  - 2. Seal perimeter of shaft wall and penetrations with acoustical sealant.

#### 3.07 PROTECTION

- A. Protect installed products from damage from weather, condensation, direct sunlight, construction, and other causes during remainder of the construction period.
- B. Remove and replace panels that are wet, moisture damaged, and mold damaged.
  - 1. Indications that panels are wet or moisture damaged include, but are not limited to, discoloration, sagging, or irregular shape.
    - 2. Indications that panels are mold damaged include, but are not limited to, fuzzy or splotchy surface contamination and discoloration.

END OF SECTION 09 2500

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS 09 2500 - 7 GYPSUM BOARD This page intentionally left blank

# Section 22 34 00 Fuel-Fired, Domestic-Water Heaters

PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

#### 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Commercial, power condensing, gas-fired, water heaters.
  - 2. Water heater accessories.

### 1.3 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type and size of domestic-water heater indicated. Include rated capacities, operating characteristics, electrical characteristics, and furnished specialties and accessories.
- B. LEED Submittals:
  - 1. Product Data for Prerequisite EA 2: Documentation indicating that units comply with applicable requirements in ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1, Section 7, "Service Water Heating."
- C. Shop Drawings:
  - 1. Wiring Diagrams: For power, signal, and control wiring.

#### 1.4 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Seismic Qualification Certificates: For fuel-fired, domestic-water heaters, accessories, and components, from manufacturer.
  - 1. Basis for Certification: Indicate whether withstand certification is based on actual test of assembled components or on calculation.
  - 2. Dimensioned Outline Drawings of Equipment Unit: Identify center of gravity and locate and describe mounting and anchorage provisions.
  - 3. Detailed description of equipment anchorage devices on which the certification is based and their installation requirements.
- B. Product Certificates: For each type of commercial gas-fired water heater from manufacturer.
- C. Water Heater Labeling: Certified and labeled by testing agency acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction.

- D. Source quality-control reports.
- E. Field quality-control reports.
- F. Warranty: Sample of special warranty.

#### 1.5 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For fuel-fired, domestic-water heaters to include in emergency, operation, and maintenance manuals.

#### 1.6 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Listing: The water heater will be listed ETL listed to UL 795 or ANSI Z21.10.3 -2004/CSA 4.3-2004 "Gas Water Heaters"
- B. ASME Compliance: Water heater shall bear the ASME HLW stamp and be National Board listed
- C. The water heater will operate at a minimum 95% thermal efficiency at full firing rate when tested to the ANSI Z21.10.3 thermal efficiency test protocol.
- D. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.
- E. ASHRAE/IESNA Compliance: Fabricate and label fuel-fired, domestic-water heaters to comply with ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1.
- F. ASME Compliance:
  - 1. Where ASME-code construction is indicated, fabricate and label commercial, domesticwater heater storage tanks to comply with ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code: Section VIII, Division 1.
  - 2. Where ASME-code construction is indicated, fabricate and label commercial, finned-tube, domestic-water heaters to comply with ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code: Section IV.
- G. NSF Compliance: Fabricate and label equipment components that will be in contact with potable water to comply with NSF 61, "Drinking Water System Components Health Effects."

#### 1.7 COORDINATION

A. Coordinate sizes and locations of concrete bases with actual equipment provided.

# 1.8 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty: Manufacturer's standard form in which manufacturer agrees to repair or replace components of fuel-fired, domestic-water heaters that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Failures include, but are not limited to, the following:

- a. Structural failures including storage tank and supports.
- b. Faulty operation of controls.
- c. Deterioration of metals, metal finishes, and other materials beyond normal use.
- 2. Warranty Periods: From date of Substantial Completion.
  - a. Commercial, Gas-Fired, Storage, Domestic-Water Heaters:
- 3. Storage Tank: 15-year coverage (8 years full, 7 additional years of discounted replacement) for manufacturing or material defects, leaks, production of rusty or discolored water and/or chloride stress corrosion cracking.
- 4. The heater shall have a first year service policy, which shall cover labor and freight costs under certain conditions for warranty covered services.
- 5. Burner and all heater parts: two years

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- A. The heater shall have a first year service policy, which shall cover labor and freight costs under certain conditions for warranty covered services. Commercial, Gas-Fired, Power Condensing Domestic-Water Heaters:
  - 1. Basis-of-Design Product: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide product indicated on Drawings or comparable product by one of the following or approved equal:
    - a. PVI Industries, LLC.
    - b. Bradford White Corporation.
    - c. Lochinvar Corporation.
  - 2. Standard: ANSI Z21.10.3/CSA 4.3.
  - 3. Description: Manufacturer's proprietary design to provide at least 99.1% Ultra High Efficiency.
  - 4. Factory-Installed Storage-Tank Appurtenances:
- B. The water heater will be a vertical fire tube design that is constructed and stamped in accordance with Section IV, Part HLW of the ASME code. Water heater will be National Board Registered for a working pressure of 150 psi and will be pressure tested at 1-1/2 times working pressure.
- C. Water heater will be a three-pass configuration
- D. Tank and fire tubes will be unlined. Lined or plated water heaters will not be acceptable
- E. Tank and fire tubes will be constructed from phase-balanced austenitic and ferritic duplex steel with a chemical structure containing a minimum of 21% chromium to prevent corrosion and mill certified per ASTM A 923Methods A to ensure that the product is free of detrimental chemical precipitation that affects corrosion resistance. The material selected shall be tested and certified to pass stress chloride cracking test protocols as defined in ISO 3651-2and ASTM G123 00(2005) "Standard Test Method for Evaluating Stress-Corrosion Cracking of Stainless Alloys with Different Nickel Content in Boiling Acidified Sodium Chloride Solution."

- F. Waterside surfaces shall be welded internally utilizing joint designs to minimize volume of weld deposit and heat input. All heat affected zones (HAZ) shall be processed after welding to ensure the HAZ corrosion resistance is consistent with the mill condition base metal chemical composition. Weld procedures (amperage, volts, welding speed, filler metals and shielding gases) utilized shall result in a narrow range of austenite-ferrite microstructure content consistent with phase balanced objectives for welds, HAZ and the base metal.
- G. All internal and external tank surfaces shall undergo full immersion passivation and pickling processing to meet critical temperature, duration and chemical concentration controls required to complete corrosion resistance restoration of pressure vessel surfaces. Other passivation and pickling methods are not accepted. Immersion passivation and pickling certification documents are required and shall be provided with each product.
- H. Materials shall meet ASME Section II material requirements and be accepted by NSF 61 for municipal potable water systems. Storage tank materials shall contain more than 80% post-consumer recycled materials and be 100% recyclable.
- I. Water contacting tank surfaces will be non-porous and exhibit 0% water absorption.
- J. All tank connections/fittings will be non-ferrous.
- K. Finished vessel will not require sacrificial anode rods and none will be used. Water heaters or sidearm storage tanks that employ anode rods of any type will not be acceptable.
- L. Combustion will be provided by a premix, fan-assisted surface burner with a gas train meeting ANSI and FM requirements for the input specified.
- M. Burner will be stainless steel covered with stainless steel mesh
- N. Burner will employ non-linkage modulation utilizing only a VFD drive to vary gas and air.
- 0. Burner NOx emissions will be less than 20 ppm when corrected to 3% oxygen.
- P. Water heater will be a category IV, condensing appliance and vent through CPVC
- Q. Capacity and Characteristics:
  - 1. Capacity: 100 gal.
  - 2. Recovery: 261 gph at 90 deg F temperature rise.
  - 3. Fuel Gas Input: 199,000 Btu/h.
  - 4. Electrical Characteristics:
    - a. Volts: 120
    - b. Phase: Single
    - c. Hertz: 60.
  - 5. Vent Diameter: 8" based on intake and exhaust

# 2.2 WATER HEATER ACCESSORIES

- A. Water Compression Tanks:
  - 1. Basis-of-Design Product: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide product indicated on Drawings or comparable product by one of the following:

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements

Fuel-Fired, Domestic-Water Heaters

- a. AMTROL Inc.
- b. Flexcon Industries.
- c. State Industries.
- 2. Description: Steel, pressure-rated tank constructed with welded joints and factoryinstalled butyl-rubber diaphragm. Include air precharge to minimum system-operating pressure at tank.
- 3. Construction:
  - a. Tappings: Factory-fabricated steel, welded to tank before testing and labeling. Include ASME B1.20.1 pipe thread.
  - b. Interior Finish: Comply with NSF 61 barrier materials for potable-water tank linings, including extending finish into and through tank fittings and outlets.
  - c. Air-Charging Valve: Factory installed.
- B. Drain Pans: Corrosion-resistant metal with raised edge. Comply with ANSI/CSA LC 3. Include dimensions not less than base of domestic-water heater, and include drain outlet not less than NPS 3/4 (DN 20) with ASME B1.20.1 pipe threads or with ASME B1.20.7 garden-hose threads.
- C. Piping-Type Heat Traps: Field-fabricated piping arrangement according to ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1
- D. Heat-Trap Fittings: ASHRAE 90.2.
- E. Manifold Kits: Domestic-water heater manufacturer's factory-fabricated inlet and outlet piping for field installation, for multiple domestic-water heater installation. Include ball-, butterfly-, or gate-type shutoff valves to isolate each domestic-water heater and [calibrated] [memory-stop] balancing valves to provide balanced flow through each domestic-water heater.
  - 1. Comply with requirements for ball-, butterfly-, or gate-type shutoff valves specified in Division 22 Section "General-Duty Valves for Plumbing Piping."
  - 2. Comply with requirements for balancing valves specified in Division 22 Section "Domestic Water Piping Specialties."
- F. Gas Shutoff Valves: ANSI Z21.15/CSA 9.1-M, manually operated. Furnish for installation in piping.
- G. Gas Pressure Regulators: ANSI Z21.18/CSA 6.3, appliance type. Include pressure rating as required to match gas supply.
- H. Automatic Gas Valves: ANSI Z21.21/CSA 6.5, appliance, electrically operated, on-off automatic valve.
- I. Combination Temperature-and-Pressure Relief Valves: Include relieving capacity at least as great as heat input, and include pressure setting less than domestic-water heater working-pressure rating. Select relief valves with sensing element that extends into storage tank.
  - 1. Gas-Fired, Domestic-Water Heaters: ANSI Z21.22/CSA 4.4-M.
- J. Pressure Relief Valves: Include pressure setting less than domestic-water heater workingpressure rating.
  - 1. Gas-Fired, Domestic-Water Heaters: ANSI Z21.22/CSA 4.4-M.
- K. Vacuum Relief Valves: ANSI Z21.22/CSA 4.4-M.

#### 2.3 SOURCE QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Factory Tests: Test and inspect assembled domestic-water heaters specified to be ASME-code construction, according to ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code.
- B. Hydrostatically test commercial domestic-water heaters and storage tanks to minimum of one and one-half times pressure rating before shipment.
- C. Domestic-water heaters will be considered defective if they do not pass tests and inspections. Comply with requirements in Division 01 Section "Quality Requirements" for retesting and reinspecting requirements and Division 01 Section "Execution" for requirements for correcting the Work.
- D. Prepare test and inspection reports.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

### 3.1 DOMESTIC-WATER HEATER INSTALLATION

- A. Commercial, Domestic-Water Heater Mounting: Install commercial domestic-water heaters on concrete base. Comply with requirements for concrete base specified in Division 03 Section "Cast-in-Place Concrete, Miscellaneous Cast-in-Place Concrete."
  - 1. Exception: Omit concrete bases for commercial domestic-water heaters if installation on stand, bracket, suspended platform, or directly on floor is indicated.
  - 2. Maintain manufacturer's recommended clearances.
  - 3. Arrange units so controls and devices that require servicing are accessible.
  - 4. Install dowel rods to connect concrete base to concrete floor. Unless otherwise indicated, install dowel rods on 18-inch (450-mm) centers around the full perimeter of concrete base.
  - 5. For supported equipment, install epoxy-coated anchor bolts that extend through concrete base and anchor into structural concrete floor.
  - 6. Place and secure anchorage devices. Use setting drawings, templates, diagrams, instructions, and directions furnished with items to be embedded.
  - 7. Install anchor bolts to elevations required for proper attachment to supported equipment.
  - 8. Anchor domestic-water heaters to substrate.
- B. Install gas-fired, Water heaters according to NFPA 54.
  - 1. Install gas shutoff valves on gas supply piping to gas-fired, domestic-water heaters without shutoff valves.
  - 2. Install gas pressure regulators on gas supplies to gas-fired, domestic-water heaters without gas pressure regulators if gas pressure regulators are required to reduce gas pressure at burner.
  - 3. Install automatic gas valves on gas supplies to gas-fired, domestic-water heaters if required for operation of safety control.
  - 4. Comply with requirements for gas shutoff valves, gas pressure regulators, and automatic gas valves specified in Division 23 Section "Facility Natural-Gas Gas Piping."
- C. Install combination temperature-and-pressure relief valves in top portion of storage tanks. Use relief valves with sensing elements that extend into tanks. Extend commercial-water-heater relief-valve outlet, with drain piping same as domestic-water piping in continuous downward pitch, and discharge by positive air gap onto closest floor drain.

- D. Install combination temperature-and-pressure relief valves in water piping for domestic-water heaters without storage. Extend commercial-water-heater relief-valve outlet, with drain piping same as domestic-water piping in continuous downward pitch, and discharge by positive air gap onto closest floor drain.
- E. Install water-heater drain piping as indirect waste to spill by positive air gap into open drains or over floor drains. Install hose-end drain valves at low points in water piping for domestic-water heaters that do not have tank drains. Comply with requirements for hose-end drain valves specified in Division 22 Section "Domestic Water Piping Specialties."
- F. Install thermometer on outlet piping of domestic-water heaters. Comply with requirements for thermometers specified in Division 22 Section "Meters and Gages for Plumbing Piping."
- G. Assemble and install inlet and outlet piping manifold kits for multiple domestic-water heaters. Fabricate, modify, or arrange manifolds for balanced water flow through each domestic-water heater. Include shutoff valve and thermometer in each domestic-water heater inlet and outlet, and throttling valve in each domestic-water heater outlet. Comply with requirements for valves specified in Division 22 Section "General-Duty Valves for Plumbing Piping," and comply with requirements for thermometers specified in Division 22 Section "Meters and Gages for Plumbing Piping."
- H. Install piping-type heat traps on inlet and outlet piping of domestic-water heater storage tanks without integral or fitting-type heat traps.
- I. Fill domestic-water heaters with water.
- J. Charge domestic-water compression tanks with air.

#### 3.2 CONNECTIONS

- A. Comply with requirements for domestic-water piping specified in Division 22 Section "Domestic Water Piping."
- B. Comply with requirements for fuel-oil piping specified in Division 23 Section "Facility Fuel-Oil Piping."
- C. Comply with requirements for gas piping specified in Division 23 Section "Facility Natural-Gas Piping."
- D. Drawings indicate general arrangement of piping, fittings, and specialties.
- E. Where installing piping adjacent to fuel-fired, domestic-water heaters, allow space for service and maintenance of water heaters. Arrange piping for easy removal of domestic-water heaters.
- 3.3 IDENTIFICATION
  - A. Identify system components. Comply with requirements for identification specified in Division 22 Section "Identification for Plumbing Piping and Equipment."

#### 3.4 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

 Perform tests and inspections.
 Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 223400

# Fuel-Fired, Domestic-Water Heaters

- 1. Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to inspect components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections, and to assist in testing.
- 2. Leak Test: After installation, charge system and test for leaks. Repair leaks and retest until no leaks exist.
- 3. Operational Test: After electrical circuitry has been energized, start units to confirm proper operation.
- 4. Test and adjust controls and safeties. Replace damaged and malfunctioning controls and equipment.
- B. Domestic-water heaters will be considered defective if they do not pass tests and inspections. Comply with requirements in Division 01 Section "Quality Requirements" for retesting and reinspecting requirements and Division 01 Section "Execution" for requirements for correcting the Work.
- C. Prepare test and inspection reports.

#### 3.5 DEMONSTRATION

A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain commercial water heaters.

END OF SECTION 223400

# Section 230593 Testing, Adjusting, And Balancing For Hvac

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

#### 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Balancing Air Systems:
    - a. Constant-volume air systems.
    - b. Variable-air-volume systems.
  - 2. Balancing Hydronic Piping Systems:
    - a. Constant-flow hydronic systems.
    - b. Variable-flow hydronic systems.
    - c. Primary-secondary hydronic systems.
  - 3. Testing, Adjusting, and Balancing Equipment:
    - a. Heat exchangers.
    - b. Motors.
    - c. Chillers.
    - d. Condensing units.
    - e. Boilers.
    - f. Heat-transfer coils.
  - 4. Testing, adjusting, and balancing existing systems and equipment.
  - 5. Sound tests.
  - 6. Vibration tests.
  - 7. Duct leakage tests.
  - 8. Control system verification.
- 1.3 DEFINITIONS
  - A. AABC: Associated Air Balance Council.
  - B. BAS: Building automation systems.
  - C. NEBB: National Environmental Balancing Bureau.
  - D. TAB: Testing, adjusting, and balancing.

- E. TABB: Testing, Adjusting, and Balancing Bureau.
- F. TAB Specialist: An independent entity meeting qualifications to perform TAB work.
- G. TDH: Total dynamic head.

#### 1.4 PREINSTALLATION MEETINGS

- A. TAB Conference: If requested by the Owner, conduct a TAB conference at Project site after approval of the TAB strategies and procedures plan to develop a mutual understanding of the details. Provide a minimum of 14 days' advance notice of scheduled meeting time and location.
  - 1. Minimum Agenda Items:
    - a. The Contract Documents examination report.
    - b. The TAB plan.
    - c. Needs for coordination and cooperation of trades and subcontractors.
    - d. Proposed procedures for documentation and communication flow.

#### 1.5 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Sustainable Design Submittals:
  - 1. TAB Report: Documentation indicating that Work complies with ASHRAE/IES 90.1, Section 6.7.2.3 "System Balancing."

#### 1.6 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Qualification Data: Within 60 days of Contractor's Notice to Proceed, submit documentation that the TAB specialist and this Project's TAB team members meet the qualifications specified in "Quality Assurance" Article.
- B. Contract Documents Examination Report: Within 90 days of Contractor's Notice to Proceed, submit the Contract Documents review report as specified in Part 3.
- C. Strategies and Procedures Plan: Within 90 days of Contractor's Notice to Proceed, submit TAB strategies and step-by-step procedures as specified in "Preparation" Article.
- D. System Readiness Checklists: Within 90 days of Contractor's Notice to Proceed, submit system readiness checklists as specified in "Preparation" Article.
- E. Examination Report: Submit a summary report of the examination review required in "Examination" Article.
- F. Certified TAB reports.
- G. Sample report forms.
- H. Instrument calibration reports, to include the following:
  - 1. Instrument type and make.

- 2. Serial number.
- 3. Application.
- 4. Dates of use.
- 5. Dates of calibration.

#### 1.7 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. TAB Specialists Qualifications: Certified by AABC.
  - 1. TAB Field Supervisor: Employee of the TAB specialist and certified by AABC.
  - 2. TAB Technician: Employee of the TAB specialist and certified by AABC as a TAB technician.
- B. TAB Specialists Qualifications: Certified by NEBB or TABB.
  - 1. TAB Field Supervisor: Employee of the TAB specialist and certified by NEBB or TABB.
  - 2. TAB Technician: Employee of the TAB specialist and certified by as a NEBB or TABB TAB technician.
- C. Instrumentation Type, Quantity, Accuracy, and Calibration: Comply with requirements in ASHRAE 111, Section 4, "Instrumentation."
- D. ASHRAE/IES 90.1 Compliance: Applicable requirements in ASHRAE/IES 90.1, Section 6.7.2.3 "System Balancing."

#### 1.8 FIELD CONDITIONS

- A. Full Owner Occupancy: Owner will occupy the site and existing building during entire TAB period. Cooperate with Owner during TAB operations to minimize conflicts with Owner's operations.
- B. Partial Owner Occupancy: Owner may occupy completed areas of building before Substantial Completion. Cooperate with Owner during TAB operations to minimize conflicts with Owner's operations.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)
- PART 3 EXECUTION

#### 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine the Contract Documents to become familiar with Project requirements and to discover conditions in systems designs that may preclude proper TAB of systems and equipment.
- B. Examine installed systems for balancing devices, such as test ports, gage cocks, thermometer wells, flow-control devices, balancing valves and fittings, and manual volume dampers. Verify that locations of these balancing devices are applicable for intended purpose and are accessible.
- C. Examine the approved submittals for HVAC systems and equipment.

- D. Examine design data including HVAC system descriptions, statements of design assumptions for environmental conditions and systems output, and statements of philosophies and assumptions about HVAC system and equipment controls.
- E. Examine ceiling plenums and underfloor air plenums used for supply, return, or relief air to verify that they are properly separated from adjacent areas. Verify that penetrations in plenum walls are sealed and fire-stopped if required.
- F. Examine equipment performance data including fan and pump curves.
  - 1. Relate performance data to Project conditions and requirements, including system effects that can create undesired or unpredicted conditions that cause reduced capacities in all or part of a system.
  - 2. Calculate system-effect factors to reduce performance ratings of HVAC equipment when installed under conditions different from the conditions used to rate equipment performance. To calculate system effects for air systems, use tables and charts found in AMCA 201, "Fans and Systems," or in SMACNA's "HVAC Systems Duct Design." Compare results with the design data and installed conditions.
- G. Examine system and equipment installations and verify that field quality-control testing, cleaning, and adjusting specified in individual Sections have been performed.
- H. Examine test reports specified in individual system and equipment Sections.
- I. Examine HVAC equipment and verify that bearings are greased, belts are aligned and tight, filters are clean, and equipment with functioning controls is ready for operation.
- J. Examine terminal units, such as variable-air-volume boxes, and verify that they are accessible and their controls are connected and functioning.
- K. Examine strainers. Verify that startup screens have been replaced by permanent screens with indicated perforations.
- L. Examine control valves for proper installation for their intended function of throttling, diverting, or mixing fluid flows.
- M. Examine heat-transfer coils for correct piping connections and for clean and straight fins.
- N. Examine system pumps to ensure absence of entrained air in the suction piping.
- O. Examine operating safety interlocks and controls on HVAC equipment.
- P. Report deficiencies discovered before and during performance of TAB procedures. Observe and record system reactions to changes in conditions. Record default set points if different from indicated values.

# 3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Prepare a TAB plan that includes the following:
  - 1. Equipment and systems to be tested.
  - 2. Strategies and step-by-step procedures for balancing the systems.

- 3. Instrumentation to be used.
- 4. Sample forms with specific identification for all equipment.
- B. Perform system-readiness checks of HVAC systems and equipment to verify system readiness for TAB work. Include, at a minimum, the following:
  - 1. Airside:
    - a. Verify that leakage and pressure tests on air distribution systems have been satisfactorily completed.
    - b. Duct systems are complete with terminals installed.
    - c. Volume, smoke, and fire dampers are open and functional.
    - d. Clean filters are installed.
    - e. Fans are operating, free of vibration, and rotating in correct direction.
    - f. Variable-frequency controllers' startup is complete and safeties are verified.
    - g. Automatic temperature-control systems are operational.
    - h. Ceilings are installed.
    - i. Windows and doors are installed.
    - j. Suitable access to balancing devices and equipment is provided.
  - 2. Hydronics:
    - a. Verify leakage and pressure tests on water distribution systems have been satisfactorily completed.
    - b. Piping is complete with terminals installed.
    - c. Water treatment is complete.
    - d. Systems are flushed, filled, and air purged.
    - e. Strainers are pulled and cleaned.
    - f. Control valves are functioning per the sequence of operation.
    - g. Shutoff and balance valves have been verified to be 100 percent open.
    - h. Pumps are started and proper rotation is verified.
    - i. Pump gage connections are installed directly at pump inlet and outlet flanges or in discharge and suction pipe prior to valves or strainers.
    - j. Variable-frequency controllers' startup is complete and safeties are verified.
    - k. Suitable access to balancing devices and equipment is provided.

#### 3.3 GENERAL PROCEDURES FOR TESTING AND BALANCING

- A. Perform testing and balancing procedures on each system according to the procedures contained in NEBB's "Procedural Standards for Testing, Adjusting, and Balancing of Environmental Systems" and in this Section.
- B. Cut insulation, ducts, pipes, and equipment cabinets for installation of test probes to the minimum extent necessary for TAB procedures.
  - 1. After testing and balancing, patch probe holes in ducts with same material and thickness as used to construct ducts.
  - 2. After testing and balancing, install test ports and duct access doors that comply with requirements in Section 233300 "Air Duct Accessories."
  - Install and join new insulation that matches removed materials. Restore insulation, coverings, vapor barrier, and finish according to Section 230713 "Duct Insulation," Section 230716 "HVAC Equipment Insulation," and Section 230719 "HVAC Piping Insulation."

- C. Mark equipment and balancing devices, including damper-control positions, valve position indicators, fan-speed-control levers, and similar controls and devices, with paint or other suitable, permanent identification material to show final settings.
- D. Take and report testing and balancing measurements in inch pound units.

#### 3.4 GENERAL PROCEDURES FOR BALANCING AIR SYSTEMS

- A. Prepare test reports for both fans and outlets. Obtain manufacturer's outlet factors and recommended testing procedures. Cross-check the summation of required outlet volumes with required fan volumes.
- B. Prepare schematic diagrams of systems' "as-built" duct layouts.
- C. For variable-air-volume systems, develop a plan to simulate diversity.
- D. Determine the best locations in main and branch ducts for accurate duct-airflow measurements.
- E. Check airflow patterns from the outdoor-air louvers and dampers and the return- and exhaust-air dampers through the supply-fan discharge and mixing dampers.
- F. Locate start-stop and disconnect switches, electrical interlocks, and motor starters.
- G. Verify that motor starters are equipped with properly sized thermal protection.
- H. Check dampers for proper position to achieve desired airflow path.
- I. Check for airflow blockages.
- J. Check condensate drains for proper connections and functioning.
- K. Check for proper sealing of air-handling-unit components.
- L. Verify that air duct system is sealed as specified in Section 233113 "Metal Ducts."

#### 3.5 PROCEDURES FOR CONSTANT-VOLUME AIR SYSTEMS

- A. Adjust fans to deliver total indicated airflows within the maximum allowable fan speed listed by fan manufacturer.
  - 1. Measure total airflow.
    - a. Set outside-air, return-air, and relief-air dampers for proper position that simulates minimum outdoor-air conditions.
    - b. Where duct conditions allow, measure airflow by main Pitot-tube traverse. If necessary, perform multiple Pitot-tube traverses, close to the fan and prior to any outlets, to obtain total airflow.
    - c. Where duct conditions are not suitable for Pitot-tube traverse measurements, a coil traverse may be acceptable.
  - 2. Measure fan static pressures as follows:

- a. Measure static pressure directly at the fan outlet or through the flexible connection.
- b. Measure static pressure directly at the fan inlet or through the flexible connection.
- c. Measure static pressure across each component that makes up the air-handling system.
- d. Report artificial loading of filters at the time static pressures are measured.
- 3. Review Record Documents to determine variations in design static pressures versus actual static pressures. Calculate actual system-effect factors. Recommend adjustments to accommodate actual conditions.
- 4. Obtain approval from Construction Manager for adjustment of fan speed higher or lower than indicated speed. Comply with requirements in HVAC Sections for air-handling units for adjustment of fans, belts, and pulley sizes to achieve indicated air-handling-unit performance.
- 5. Do not make fan-speed adjustments that result in motor overload. Consult equipment manufacturers about fan-speed safety factors. Modulate dampers and measure fan-motor amperage to ensure that no overload occurs. Measure amperage in full-cooling, full-heating, economizer, and any other operating mode to determine the maximum required brake horsepower.
- B. Adjust volume dampers for main duct, submain ducts, and major branch ducts to indicated airflows.
  - 1. Measure airflow of submain and branch ducts.
  - 2. Adjust submain and branch duct volume dampers for specified airflow.
  - 3. Re-measure each submain and branch duct after all have been adjusted.
- C. Adjust air inlets and outlets for each space to indicated airflows.
  - 1. Set airflow patterns of adjustable outlets for proper distribution without drafts.
  - 2. Measure inlets and outlets airflow.
  - 3. Adjust each inlet and outlet for specified airflow.
  - 4. Re-measure each inlet and outlet after they have been adjusted.
- D. Verify final system conditions.
  - 1. Re-measure and confirm that minimum outdoor, return, and relief airflows are within design. Readjust to design if necessary.
  - 2. Re-measure and confirm that total airflow is within design.
  - 3. Re-measure all final fan operating data, rpms, volts, amps, and static profile.
  - 4. Mark all final settings.
  - 5. Test system in economizer mode. Verify proper operation and adjust if necessary.
  - 6. Measure and record all operating data.
  - 7. Record final fan-performance data.

#### 3.6 PROCEDURES FOR VARIABLE-AIR-VOLUME SYSTEMS

- A. Adjust the variable-air-volume systems as follows:
  - 1. Verify that the system static pressure sensor is located two-thirds of the distance down the duct from the fan discharge.
  - 2. Verify that the system is under static pressure control.
  - 3. Select the terminal unit that is most critical to the supply-fan airflow. Measure inlet static pressure, and adjust system static pressure control set point so the entering static pressure
for the critical terminal unit is not less than the sum of the terminal-unit manufacturer's recommended minimum inlet static pressure plus the static pressure needed to overcome terminal-unit discharge system losses.

- 4. Calibrate and balance each terminal unit for maximum and minimum design airflow as follows:
  - a. Adjust controls so that terminal is calling for maximum airflow. Some controllers require starting with minimum airflow. Verify calibration procedure for specific project.
  - b. Measure airflow and adjust calibration factor as required for design maximum airflow. Record calibration factor.
  - c. When maximum airflow is correct, balance the air outlets downstream from terminal units.
  - d. Adjust controls so that terminal is calling for minimum airflow.
  - e. Measure airflow and adjust calibration factor as required for design minimum airflow. Record calibration factor. If no minimum calibration is available, note any deviation from design airflow.
  - f. When in full cooling or full heating, ensure that there is no mixing of hot-deck and cold-deck airstreams unless so designed.
  - g. On constant volume terminals, in critical areas where room pressure is to be maintained, verify that the airflow remains constant over the full range of full cooling to full heating. Note any deviation from design airflow or room pressure.
- 5. After terminals have been calibrated and balanced, test and adjust system for total airflow. Adjust fans to deliver total design airflows within the maximum allowable fan speed listed by fan manufacturer.
  - a. Set outside-air, return-air, and relief-air dampers for proper position that simulates minimum outdoor-air conditions.
  - b. Set terminals for maximum airflow. If system design includes diversity, adjust terminals for maximum and minimum airflow so that connected total matches fan selection and simulates actual load in the building.
  - c. Where duct conditions allow, measure airflow by Pitot-tube traverse. If necessary, perform multiple Pitot-tube traverses to obtain total airflow.
  - d. Where duct conditions are not suitable for Pitot-tube traverse measurements, a coil traverse may be acceptable.
  - e. If a reliable Pitot-tube traverse or coil traverse is not possible, measure airflow at terminals and calculate the total airflow.
- 6. Measure fan static pressures as follows:
  - a. Measure static pressure directly at the fan outlet or through the flexible connection.
  - b. Measure static pressure directly at the fan inlet or through the flexible connection.
  - c. Measure static pressure across each component that makes up the air-handling system.
  - d. Report any artificial loading of filters at the time static pressures are measured.
- 7. Set final return and outside airflow to the fan while operating at maximum return airflow and minimum outdoor airflow.
  - a. Balance the return-air ducts and inlets the same as described for constant-volume air systems.
  - b. Verify that terminal units are meeting design airflow under system maximum flow.

- 8. Re-measure the inlet static pressure at the most critical terminal unit and adjust the system static pressure set point to the most energy-efficient set point to maintain the optimum system static pressure. Record set point and give to controls contractor.
- 9. Verify final system conditions as follows:
  - a. Re-measure and confirm that minimum outdoor, return, and relief airflows are within design. Readjust to match design if necessary.
  - b. Re-measure and confirm that total airflow is within design.
  - c. Re-measure final fan operating data, rpms, volts, amps, and static profile.
  - d. Mark final settings.
  - e. Test system in economizer mode. Verify proper operation and adjust if necessary. Measure and record all operating data.
  - f. Verify tracking between supply and return fans.

# 3.7 GENERAL PROCEDURES FOR HYDRONIC SYSTEMS

- A. Prepare test reports for pumps, coils, and heat exchangers. Obtain approved submittals and manufacturer-recommended testing procedures. Crosscheck the summation of required coil and heat exchanger flow rates with pump design flow rate.
- B. Prepare schematic diagrams of systems' "as-built" piping layouts.
- C. In addition to requirements in "Preparation" Article, prepare hydronic systems for testing and balancing as follows:
  - 1. Check liquid level in expansion tank.
  - 2. Check highest vent for adequate pressure.
  - 3. Check flow-control valves for proper position.
  - 4. Locate start-stop and disconnect switches, electrical interlocks, and motor starters.
  - 5. Verify that motor starters are equipped with properly sized thermal protection.
  - 6. Check that air has been purged from the system.

## 3.8 PROCEDURES FOR CONSTANT-FLOW HYDRONIC SYSTEMS

- A. Adjust pumps to deliver total design gpm.
  - 1. Measure total water flow.
    - a. Position valves for full flow through coils.
    - b. Measure flow by main flow meter, if installed.
    - c. If main flow meter is not installed, determine flow by pump TDH or exchanger pressure drop.
  - 2. Measure pump TDH as follows:
    - a. Measure discharge pressure directly at the pump outlet flange or in discharge pipe prior to any valves.
    - b. Measure inlet pressure directly at the pump inlet flange or in suction pipe prior to any valves or strainers.
    - c. Convert pressure to head and correct for differences in gage heights.

- d. Verify pump impeller size by measuring the TDH with the discharge valve closed. Note the point on manufacturer's pump curve at zero flow, and verify that the pump has the intended impeller size.
- e. With valves open, read pump TDH. Adjust pump discharge valve until design water flow is achieved.
- 3. Monitor motor performance during procedures and do not operate motor in an overloaded condition.
- B. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed in mains and branches to design water flows.
  - 1. Measure flow in main and branch pipes.
  - 2. Adjust main and branch balance valves for design flow.
  - 3. Re-measure each main and branch after all have been adjusted.
- C. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed at terminals for each space to design water flows.
  - 1. Measure flow at terminals.
  - 2. Adjust each terminal to design flow.
  - 3. Re-measure each terminal after it is adjusted.
  - 4. Position control valves to bypass the coil, and adjust the bypass valve to maintain design flow.
  - 5. Perform temperature tests after flows have been balanced.
- D. For systems with pressure-independent valves at terminals:
  - 1. Measure differential pressure and verify that it is within manufacturer's specified range.
  - 2. Perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.
- E. For systems without pressure-independent valves or flow-measuring devices at terminals:
  - 1. Measure and balance coils by either coil pressure drop or temperature method.
  - 2. If balanced by coil pressure drop, perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.
- F. Verify final system conditions as follows:
  - 1. Re-measure and confirm that total water flow is within design.
  - 2. Re-measure final pumps' operating data, TDH, volts, amps, and static profile.
  - 3. Mark final settings.
- G. Verify that memory stops have been set.

## 3.9 PROCEDURES FOR VARIABLE-FLOW HYDRONIC SYSTEMS

- A. Balance systems with automatic two- and three-way control valves by setting systems at maximum flow through heat-exchange terminals, and proceed as specified above for hydronic systems.
- B. Adjust the variable-flow hydronic system as follows:
  - 1. Verify that the differential-pressure sensor is located as indicated.
  - 2. Determine whether there is diversity in the system.

- C. For systems with no diversity:
  - 1. Adjust pumps to deliver total design gpm.
    - a. Measure total water flow.
      - 1) Position valves for full flow through coils.
      - 2) Measure flow by main flow meter, if installed.
      - 3) If main flow meter is not installed, determine flow by pump TDH or exchanger pressure drop.
    - b. Measure pump TDH as follows:
      - 1) Measure discharge pressure directly at the pump outlet flange or in discharge pipe prior to any valves.
      - 2) Measure inlet pressure directly at the pump inlet flange or in suction pipe prior to any valves or strainers.
      - 3) Convert pressure to head and correct for differences in gage heights.
      - 4) Verify pump impeller size by measuring the TDH with the discharge valve closed. Note the point on manufacturer's pump curve at zero flow and verify that the pump has the intended impeller size.
      - 5) With valves open, read pump TDH. Adjust pump discharge valve until design water flow is achieved.
    - c. Monitor motor performance during procedures and do not operate motor in an overloaded condition.
  - 2. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed in mains and branches to design water flows.
    - a. Measure flow in main and branch pipes.
    - b. Adjust main and branch balance valves for design flow.
    - c. Re-measure each main and branch after all have been adjusted.
  - 3. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed at terminals for each space to design water flows.
    - a. Measure flow at terminals.
    - b. Adjust each terminal to design flow.
    - c. Re-measure each terminal after it is adjusted.
    - d. Position control valves to bypass the coil and adjust the bypass valve to maintain design flow.
    - e. Perform temperature tests after flows have been balanced.
  - 4. For systems with pressure-independent valves at terminals:
    - a. Measure differential pressure and verify that it is within manufacturer's specified range.
    - b. Perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.
  - 5. For systems without pressure-independent valves or flow-measuring devices at terminals:
    - a. Measure and balance coils by either coil pressure drop or temperature method.
    - b. If balanced by coil pressure drop, perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.

- 6. Prior to verifying final system conditions, determine the system differential-pressure set point.
- 7. If the pump discharge valve was used to set total system flow with variable-frequency controller at 60 Hz, at completion open discharge valve 100 percent and allow variable-frequency controller to control system differential-pressure set point. Record pump data under both conditions.
- 8. Mark final settings and verify that all memory stops have been set.
- 9. Verify final system conditions as follows:
  - a. Re-measure and confirm that total water flow is within design.
  - b. Re-measure final pumps' operating data, TDH, volts, amps, and static profile.
  - c. Mark final settings.
- 10. Verify that memory stops have been set.
- D. For systems with diversity:
  - 1. Determine diversity factor.
  - 2. Simulate system diversity by closing required number of control valves, as approved by the design engineer.
  - 3. Adjust pumps to deliver total design gpm.
    - a. Measure total water flow.
      - 1) Position valves for full flow through coils.
      - 2) Measure flow by main flow meter, if installed.
      - 3) If main flow meter is not installed, determine flow by pump TDH or exchanger pressure drop.
    - b. Measure pump TDH as follows:
      - 1) Measure discharge pressure directly at the pump outlet flange or in discharge pipe prior to any valves.
      - 2) Measure inlet pressure directly at the pump inlet flange or in suction pipe prior to any valves or strainers.
      - 3) Convert pressure to head and correct for differences in gage heights.
      - 4) Verify pump impeller size by measuring the TDH with the discharge valve closed. Note the point on manufacturer's pump curve at zero flow and verify that the pump has the intended impeller size.
      - 5) With valves open, read pump TDH. Adjust pump discharge valve until design water flow is achieved.
    - c. Monitor motor performance during procedures and do not operate motor in an overloaded condition.
  - 4. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed in mains and branches to design water flows.
    - a. Measure flow in main and branch pipes.
    - b. Adjust main and branch balance valves for design flow.
    - c. Re-measure each main and branch after all have been adjusted.
  - 5. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed at terminals for each space to design water flows.
    - a. Measure flow at terminals.

- b. Adjust each terminal to design flow.
- c. Re-measure each terminal after it is adjusted.
- d. Position control valves to bypass the coil, and adjust the bypass valve to maintain design flow.
- e. Perform temperature tests after flows have been balanced.
- 6. For systems with pressure-independent valves at terminals:
  - a. Measure differential pressure, and verify that it is within manufacturer's specified range.
  - b. Perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.
- 7. For systems without pressure-independent valves or flow-measuring devices at terminals:
  - a. Measure and balance coils by either coil pressure drop or temperature method.
  - b. If balanced by coil pressure drop, perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.
- 8. Open control valves that were shut. Close a sufficient number of control valves that were previously open to maintain diversity, and balance terminals that were just opened.
- 9. Prior to verifying final system conditions, determine system differential-pressure set point.
- 10. If the pump discharge valve was used to set total system flow with variable-frequency controller at 60 Hz, at completion open discharge valve 100 percent and allow variable-frequency controller to control system differential-pressure set point. Record pump data under both conditions.
- 11. Mark final settings and verify that memory stops have been set.
- 12. Verify final system conditions as follows:
  - a. Re-measure and confirm that total water flow is within design.
  - b. Re-measure final pumps' operating data, TDH, volts, amps, and static profile.
  - c. Mark final settings.
- 13. Verify that memory stops have been set.

## 3.10 PROCEDURES FOR PRIMARY-SECONDARY HYDRONIC SYSTEMS

- A. Balance the primary circuit flow first.
- B. Balance the secondary circuits after the primary circuits are complete.
- C. Adjust pumps to deliver total design gpm.
  - 1. Measure total water flow.
    - a. Position valves for full flow through coils.
    - b. Measure flow by main flow meter, if installed.
    - c. If main flow meter is not installed, determine flow by pump TDH or exchanger pressure drop.
  - 2. Measure pump TDH as follows:
    - a. Measure discharge pressure directly at the pump outlet flange or in discharge pipe prior to any valves.

- b. Measure inlet pressure directly at the pump inlet flange or in suction pipe prior to any valves or strainers.
- c. Convert pressure to head and correct for differences in gage heights.
- d. Verify pump impeller size by measuring the TDH with the discharge valve closed. Note the point on manufacturer's pump curve at zero flow and verify that the pump has the intended impeller size.
- e. With valves open, read pump TDH. Adjust pump discharge valve until design water flow is achieved.
- 3. Monitor motor performance during procedures and do not operate motor in an overloaded condition.
- D. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed in mains and branches to design water flows.
  - 1. Measure flow in main and branch pipes.
  - 2. Adjust main and branch balance valves for design flow.
  - 3. Re-measure each main and branch after all have been adjusted.
- E. Adjust flow-measuring devices installed at terminals for each space to design water flows.
  - 1. Measure flow at terminals.
  - 2. Adjust each terminal to design flow.
  - 3. Re-measure each terminal after it is adjusted.
  - 4. Position control valves to bypass the coil and adjust the bypass valve to maintain design flow.
  - 5. Perform temperature tests after flows have been balanced.
- F. For systems with pressure-independent valves at terminals:
  - 1. Measure differential pressure and verify that it is within manufacturer's specified range.
  - 2. Perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.
- G. For systems without pressure-independent valves or flow-measuring devices at terminals:
  - 1. Measure and balance coils by either coil pressure drop or temperature method.
  - 2. If balanced by coil pressure drop, perform temperature tests after flows have been verified.
- H. Verify final system conditions as follows:
  - 1. Re-measure and confirm that total water flow is within design.
  - 2. Re-measure final pumps' operating data, TDH, volts, amps, and static profile.
  - 3. Mark final settings.
- I. Verify that memory stops have been set.

# 3.11 PROCEDURES FOR HEAT EXCHANGERS

- A. Adjust water flow to within specified tolerances.
- B. Measure inlet and outlet water temperatures.
- C. Measure inlet steam pressure.

D. Check settings and operation of safety and relief valves. Record settings.

# 3.12 PROCEDURES FOR MOTORS

- A. Motors 1/2 HP and Larger: Test at final balanced conditions and record the following data:
  - 1. Manufacturer's name, model number, and serial number.
  - 2. Motor horsepower rating.
  - 3. Motor rpm.
  - 4. Phase and hertz.
  - 5. Nameplate and measured voltage, each phase.
  - 6. Nameplate and measured amperage, each phase.
  - 7. Starter size and thermal-protection-element rating.
  - 8. Service factor and frame size.
- B. Motors Driven by Variable-Frequency Controllers: Test manual bypass of controller to prove proper operation.

# 3.13 PROCEDURES FOR CONDENSING UNITS

- A. Verify proper rotation of fans.
- B. Measure entering- and leaving-air temperatures.
- C. Record fan and motor operating data.

## 3.14 PROCEDURES FOR BOILERS

- A. Hydronic Boilers:
  - 1. Measure and record entering- and leaving-water temperatures.
  - 2. Measure and record water flow.
  - 3. Record relief valve pressure setting.

# 3.15 PROCEDURES FOR HEAT-TRANSFER COILS

- A. Measure, adjust, and record the following data for each water coil:
  - 1. Entering- and leaving-water temperature.
  - 2. Water flow rate.
  - 3. Water pressure drop for major (more than 20 gpm) equipment coils, excluding unitary equipment such as reheat coils, unit heaters, and fan-coil units.
  - 4. Dry-bulb temperature of entering and leaving air.
  - 5. Wet-bulb temperature of entering and leaving air for cooling coils.
  - 6. Airflow.
- B. Measure, adjust, and record the following data for each electric heating coil:
  - 1. Nameplate data.
  - 2. Airflow.

- 3. Entering- and leaving-air temperature at full load.
- 4. Voltage and amperage input of each phase at full load.
- 5. Calculated kilowatt at full load.
- 6. Fuse or circuit-breaker rating for overload protection.
- C. Measure, adjust, and record the following data for each steam coil:
  - 1. Dry-bulb temperature of entering and leaving air.
  - 2. Airflow.
  - 3. Inlet steam pressure.
- D. Measure, adjust, and record the following data for each refrigerant coil:
  - 1. Dry-bulb temperature of entering and leaving air.
  - 2. Wet-bulb temperature of entering and leaving air.
  - 3. Airflow.

# 3.16 VIBRATION TESTS

- A. After systems are balanced and construction is Substantially Complete, measure and record vibration levels on equipment having motor horsepower equal to or greater than 10.
- B. Instrumentation:
  - 1. Use portable, battery-operated, and microprocessor-controlled vibration meter with or without a built-in printer.
  - 2. The meter shall automatically identify engineering units, filter bandwidth, amplitude, and frequency scale values.
  - 3. The meter shall be able to measure machine vibration displacement in mils of deflection, velocity in inches per second, and acceleration in inches per second squared.
  - 4. Verify calibration date is current for vibration meter before taking readings.
- C. Test Procedures:
  - 1. To ensure accurate readings, verify that accelerometer has a clean, flat surface and is mounted properly.
  - 2. With the unit running, set up vibration meter in a safe, secure location. Connect transducer to meter with proper cables. Hold magnetic tip of transducer on top of the bearing, and measure unit in mils of deflection. Record measurement, then move transducer to the side of the bearing and record in mils of deflection. Record an axial reading in mils of deflection by holding nonmagnetic, pointed transducer tip on end of shaft.
  - 3. Change vibration meter to velocity (inches per second) measurements. Repeat and record above measurements.
  - 4. Record CPM or rpm.
  - 5. Read each bearing on motor, fan, and pump as required. Track and record vibration levels from rotating component through casing to base.
- D. Reporting:
  - 1. Report shall record location and the system tested.
  - 2. Include horizontal-vertical-axial measurements for tests.
  - 3. Verify that vibration limits follow Specifications, or, if not specified, follow the General Machinery Vibration Severity Chart or Vibration Acceleration General Severity Chart from

the AABC National Standards. Acceptable levels of vibration are normally "smooth" to "good."

4. Include in report General Machinery Vibration Severity Chart, with conditions plotted.

# 3.17 DUCT LEAKAGE TESTS

- A. Witness the duct pressure testing performed by Installer.
- B. Verify that proper test methods are used and that leakage rates are within specified tolerances.
- C. Report deficiencies observed.

# 3.18 CONTROLS VERIFICATION

- A. In conjunction with system balancing, perform the following:
  - 1. Verify temperature control system is operating within the design limitations.
  - 2. Confirm that the sequences of operation are in compliance with Contract Documents.
  - 3. Verify that controllers are calibrated and function as intended.
  - 4. Verify that controller set points are as indicated.
  - 5. Verify the operation of lockout or interlock systems.
  - 6. Verify the operation of valve and damper actuators.
  - 7. Verify that controlled devices are properly installed and connected to correct controller.
  - 8. Verify that controlled devices travel freely and are in position indicated by controller: open, closed, or modulating.
  - 9. Verify location and installation of sensors to ensure that they sense only intended temperature, humidity, or pressure.
- B. Reporting: Include a summary of verifications performed, remaining deficiencies, and variations from indicated conditions.

## 3.19 PROCEDURES FOR TESTING, ADJUSTING, AND BALANCING EXISTING SYSTEMS

- A. Perform a preconstruction inspection of existing equipment that is to remain and be reused.
  - 1. Measure and record the operating speed, airflow, and static pressure of each fan.
  - 2. Measure motor voltage and amperage. Compare the values to motor nameplate information.
  - 3. Check the refrigerant charge.
  - 4. Check the condition of filters.
  - 5. Check the condition of coils.
  - 6. Check the operation of the drain pan and condensate-drain trap.
  - 7. Check bearings and other lubricated parts for proper lubrication.
  - 8. Report on the operating condition of the equipment and the results of the measurements taken. Report deficiencies.
- B. Before performing testing and balancing of existing systems, inspect existing equipment that is to remain and be reused to verify that existing equipment has been cleaned and refurbished. Verify the following:
  - 1. New filters are installed.

- 2. Coils are clean and fins combed.
- 3. Drain pans are clean.
- 4. Fans are clean.
- 5. Bearings and other parts are properly lubricated.
- 6. Deficiencies noted in the preconstruction report are corrected.
- C. Perform testing and balancing of existing systems to the extent that existing systems are affected by the renovation work.
  - 1. Compare the indicated airflow of the renovated work to the measured fan airflows and determine the new fan speed and the face velocity of filters and coils.
  - 2. Verify that the indicated airflows of the renovated work result in filter and coil face velocities and fan speeds that are within the acceptable limits defined by equipment manufacturer.
  - 3. If calculations increase or decrease the airflow rates and water flow rates by more than 5 percent, make equipment adjustments to achieve the calculated rates. If increase or decrease is 5 percent or less, equipment adjustments are not required.
  - 4. Balance each air outlet.

## 3.20 TOLERANCES

- A. Set HVAC system's airflow rates and water flow rates within the following tolerances:
  - 1. Supply, Return, and Exhaust Fans and Equipment with Fans: Plus or minus 10 percent
  - 2. Air Outlets and Inlets: Plus or minus 10 percent
  - 3. Heating-Water Flow Rate: Plus or minus 10 percent
  - 4. Cooling-Water Flow Rate: Plus or minus 10 percent
- B. Maintaining pressure relationships as designed shall have priority over the tolerances specified above.

## 3.21 FINAL REPORT

- A. General: Prepare a certified written report; tabulate and divide the report into separate sections for tested systems and balanced systems.
  - 1. Include a certification sheet at the front of the report's binder, signed and sealed by the certified testing and balancing engineer.
  - 2. Include a list of instruments used for procedures, along with proof of calibration.
  - 3. Certify validity and accuracy of field data.
- B. Final Report Contents: In addition to certified field-report data, include the following:
  - 1. Pump curves.
  - 2. Fan curves.
  - 3. Manufacturers' test data.
  - 4. Field test reports prepared by system and equipment installers.
  - 5. Other information relative to equipment performance; do not include Shop Drawings and Product Data.
- C. General Report Data: In addition to form titles and entries, include the following data:
  - 1. Title page.

- 2. Name and address of the TAB specialist.
- 3. Project name.
- 4. Project location.
- 5. Architect's name and address.
- 6. Engineer's name and address.
- 7. Contractor's name and address.
- 8. Report date.
- 9. Signature of TAB supervisor who certifies the report.
- 10. Table of Contents with the total number of pages defined for each section of the report. Number each page in the report.
- 11. Summary of contents including the following:
  - a. Indicated versus final performance.
  - b. Notable characteristics of systems.
  - c. Description of system operation sequence if it varies from the Contract Documents.
- 12. Nomenclature sheets for each item of equipment.
- 13. Data for terminal units, including manufacturer's name, type, size, and fittings.
- 14. Notes to explain why certain final data in the body of reports vary from indicated values.
- 15. Test conditions for fans and pump performance forms including the following:
  - a. Settings for outdoor-, return-, and exhaust-air dampers.
  - b. Conditions of filters.
  - c. Cooling coil, wet- and dry-bulb conditions.
  - d. Face and bypass damper settings at coils.
  - e. Fan drive settings including settings and percentage of maximum pitch diameter.
  - f. Inlet vane settings for variable-air-volume systems.
  - g. Settings for supply-air, static-pressure controller.
  - h. Other system operating conditions that affect performance.
- D. System Diagrams: Include schematic layouts of air and hydronic distribution systems. Present each system with single-line diagram and include the following:
  - 1. Quantities of outdoor, supply, return, and exhaust airflows.
  - 2. Water and steam flow rates.
  - 3. Duct, outlet, and inlet sizes.
  - 4. Pipe and valve sizes and locations.
  - 5. Terminal units.
  - 6. Balancing stations.
  - 7. Position of balancing devices.
- E. Air-Handling-Unit Test Reports: For air-handling units with coils, include the following:
  - 1. Unit Data:
    - a. Unit identification.
    - b. Location.
    - c. Make and type.
    - d. Model number and unit size.
    - e. Manufacturer's serial number.
    - f. Unit arrangement and class.
    - g. Discharge arrangement.
    - h. Sheave make, size in inches, and bore.
    - i. Center-to-center dimensions of sheave and amount of adjustments in inches.

- j. Number, make, and size of belts.
- k. Number, type, and size of filters.
- 2. Motor Data:
  - a. Motor make, and frame type and size.
  - b. Horsepower and rpm.
  - c. Volts, phase, and hertz.
  - d. Full-load amperage and service factor.
  - e. Sheave make, size in inches, and bore.
  - f. Center-to-center dimensions of sheave and amount of adjustments in inches.
- 3. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
  - a. Total airflow rate in cfm.
  - b. Total system static pressure in inches wg.
  - c. Fan rpm.
  - d. Discharge static pressure in inches wg.
  - e. Filter static-pressure differential in inches wg.
  - f. Preheat-coil static-pressure differential in inches wg.
  - g. Cooling-coil static-pressure differential in inches wg.
  - h. Heating-coil static-pressure differential in inches wg.
  - i. Outdoor airflow in cfm.
  - j. Return airflow in cfm.
  - k. Outdoor-air damper position.
  - I. Return-air damper position.
  - m. Vortex damper position.
- F. Apparatus-Coil Test Reports:
  - 1. Coil Data:
    - a. System identification.
    - b. Location.
    - c. Coil type.
    - d. Number of rows.
    - e. Fin spacing in fins per inch o.c.
    - f. Make and model number.
    - g. Face area in sq. ft..
    - h. Tube size in NPS.
    - i. Tube and fin materials.
    - j. Circuiting arrangement.
  - 2. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
    - a. Airflow rate in cfm.
    - b. Average face velocity in fpm.
    - c. Air pressure drop in inches wg.
    - d. Outdoor-air, wet- and dry-bulb temperatures in deg F.
    - e. Return-air, wet- and dry-bulb temperatures in deg F.
    - f. Entering-air, wet- and dry-bulb temperatures in deg F.
    - g. Leaving-air, wet- and dry-bulb temperatures in deg F.
    - h. Water flow rate in gpm.
    - i. Water pressure differential in feet of head or psig.

- j. Entering-water temperature in deg F.
- k. Leaving-water temperature in deg F.
- I. Refrigerant expansion valve and refrigerant types.
- m. Refrigerant suction pressure in psig.
- n. Refrigerant suction temperature in deg F.
- o. Inlet steam pressure in psig.
- G. Gas- and Oil-Fired Heat Apparatus Test Reports: In addition to manufacturer's factory startup equipment reports, include the following:
  - 1. Unit Data:
    - a. System identification.
    - b. Location.
    - c. Make and type.
    - d. Model number and unit size.
    - e. Manufacturer's serial number.
    - f. Fuel type in input data.
    - g. Output capacity in Btu/h.
    - h. Ignition type.
    - i. Burner-control types.
    - j. Motor horsepower and rpm.
    - k. Motor volts, phase, and hertz.
    - I. Motor full-load amperage and service factor.
    - m. Sheave make, size in inches, and bore.
    - n. Center-to-center dimensions of sheave and amount of adjustments in inches.
  - 2. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
    - a. Total airflow rate in cfm.
    - b. Entering-air temperature in deg F.
    - c. Leaving-air temperature in deg F.
    - d. Air temperature differential in deg F.
    - e. Entering-air static pressure in inches wg.
    - f. Leaving-air static pressure in inches wg.
    - g. Air static-pressure differential in inches wg.
    - h. Low-fire fuel input in Btu/h.
    - i. High-fire fuel input in Btu/h.
    - j. Manifold pressure in psig.
    - k. High-temperature-limit setting in deg F.
    - I. Operating set point in Btu/h.
    - m. Motor voltage at each connection.
    - n. Motor amperage for each phase.
    - o. Heating value of fuel in Btu/h.
- H. Electric-Coil Test Reports: For electric furnaces, duct coils, and electric coils installed in centralstation air-handling units, include the following:
  - 1. Unit Data:
    - a. System identification.
    - b. Location.
    - c. Coil identification.
    - d. Capacity in Btu/h.

- e. Number of stages.
- f. Connected volts, phase, and hertz.
- g. Rated amperage.
- h. Airflow rate in cfm.
- i. Face area in sq. ft..
- j. Minimum face velocity in fpm.
- 2. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
  - a. Heat output in Btu/h.
  - b. Airflow rate in cfm.
  - c. Air velocity in fpm.
  - d. Entering-air temperature in deg F.
  - e. Leaving-air temperature in deg F.
  - f. Voltage at each connection.
  - g. Amperage for each phase.
- I. Fan Test Reports: For supply, return, and exhaust fans, include the following:
  - 1. Fan Data:
    - a. System identification.
    - b. Location.
    - c. Make and type.
    - d. Model number and size.
    - e. Manufacturer's serial number.
    - f. Arrangement and class.
    - g. Sheave make, size in inches, and bore.
    - h. Center-to-center dimensions of sheave and amount of adjustments in inches.
  - 2. Motor Data:
    - a. Motor make, and frame type and size.
    - b. Horsepower and rpm.
    - c. Volts, phase, and hertz.
    - d. Full-load amperage and service factor.
    - e. Sheave make, size in inches, and bore.
    - f. Center-to-center dimensions of sheave, and amount of adjustments in inches.
    - g. Number, make, and size of belts.
  - 3. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
    - a. Total airflow rate in cfm.
    - b. Total system static pressure in inches wg.
    - c. Fan rpm.
    - d. Discharge static pressure in inches wg.
    - e. Suction static pressure in inches wg.
- J. Round, Flat-Oval, and Rectangular Duct Traverse Reports: Include a diagram with a grid representing the duct cross-section and record the following:
  - 1. Report Data:
    - a. System and air-handling-unit number.

- b. Location and zone.
- c. Traverse air temperature in deg F.
- d. Duct static pressure in inches wg.
- e. Duct size in inches.
- f. Duct area in sq. ft..
- g. Indicated airflow rate in cfm.
- h. Indicated velocity in fpm.
- i. Actual airflow rate in cfm.
- j. Actual average velocity in fpm.
- k. Barometric pressure in psig.
- K. Air-Terminal-Device Reports:
  - 1. Unit Data:
    - a. System and air-handling unit identification.
    - b. Location and zone.
    - c. Apparatus used for test.
    - d. Area served.
    - e. Make.
    - f. Number from system diagram.
    - g. Type and model number.
    - h. Size.
    - i. Effective area in sq. ft..
  - 2. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
    - a. Airflow rate in cfm.
    - b. Air velocity in fpm.
    - c. Preliminary airflow rate as needed in cfm.
    - d. Preliminary velocity as needed in fpm.
    - e. Final airflow rate in cfm.
    - f. Final velocity in fpm.
    - g. Space temperature in deg F.
- L. System-Coil Reports: For reheat coils and water coils of terminal units, include the following:
  - 1. Unit Data:
    - a. System and air-handling-unit identification.
    - b. Location and zone.
    - c. Room or riser served.
    - d. Coil make and size.
    - e. Flowmeter type.
  - 2. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
    - a. Airflow rate in cfm.
    - b. Entering-water temperature in deg F.
    - c. Leaving-water temperature in deg F.
    - d. Water pressure drop in feet of head or psig.
    - e. Entering-air temperature in deg F.
    - f. Leaving-air temperature in deg F.

- M. Pump Test Reports: Calculate impeller size by plotting the shutoff head on pump curves and include the following:
  - 1. Unit Data:
    - a. Unit identification.
    - b. Location.
    - c. Service.
    - d. Make and size.
    - e. Model number and serial number.
    - f. Water flow rate in gpm.
    - g. Water pressure differential in feet of head or psig.
    - h. Required net positive suction head in feet of head or psig.
    - i. Pump rpm.
    - j. Impeller diameter in inches.
    - k. Motor make and frame size.
    - I. Motor horsepower and rpm.
    - m. Voltage at each connection.
    - n. Amperage for each phase.
    - o. Full-load amperage and service factor.
    - p. Seal type.
  - 2. Test Data (Indicated and Actual Values):
    - a. Static head in feet of head or psig.
    - b. Pump shutoff pressure in feet of head or psig.
    - c. Actual impeller size in inches.
    - d. Full-open flow rate in gpm.
    - e. Full-open pressure in feet of head or psig.
    - f. Final discharge pressure in feet of head or psig.
    - g. Final suction pressure in feet of head or psig.
    - h. Final total pressure in feet of head or psig.
    - i. Final water flow rate in gpm.
    - j. Voltage at each connection.
    - k. Amperage for each phase.
- N. Instrument Calibration Reports:
  - 1. Report Data:
    - a. Instrument type and make.
    - b. Serial number.
    - c. Application.
    - d. Dates of use.
    - e. Dates of calibration.

# 3.22 VERIFICATION OF TAB REPORT

A. The TAB specialist's test and balance engineer shall conduct the inspection in the presence of commissioning authority.

- B. Commissioning authority shall randomly select measurements, documented in the final report, to be rechecked. Rechecking shall be limited to either 10 percent of the total measurements recorded or the extent of measurements that can be accomplished in a normal 8-hour business day.
- C. If rechecks yield measurements that differ from the measurements documented in the final report by more than the tolerances allowed, the measurements shall be noted as "FAILED."
- D. If the number of "FAILED" measurements is greater than 10 percent of the total measurements checked during the final inspection, the testing and balancing shall be considered incomplete and shall be rejected.
- E. If TAB work fails, proceed as follows:
  - 1. TAB specialists shall recheck all measurements and make adjustments. Revise the final report and balancing device settings to include all changes; resubmit the final report and request a second final inspection.
  - 2. If the second final inspection also fails, Owner may contract the services of another TAB specialist to complete TAB work according to the Contract Documents and deduct the cost of the services from the original TAB specialist's final payment.
  - 3. If the second verification also fails, Owner may contact AABC Headquarters regarding the AABC National Performance Guaranty.
- F. Prepare test and inspection reports.

# 3.23 ADDITIONAL TESTS

- A. Within 90 days of completing TAB, perform additional TAB to verify that balanced conditions are being maintained throughout and to correct unusual conditions.
- B. Seasonal Periods: If initial TAB procedures were not performed during near-peak summer and winter conditions, perform additional TAB during near-peak summer and winter conditions.

END OF SECTION 230593

# Section 232500 HVAC Water Treatment

# PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section includes the following HVAC water-treatment systems:
  - 1. Manual and automatic chemical-feed equipment and controls.
  - 2. Chemical treatment test equipment.
  - 3. Chemicals.
  - 4. HVAC makeup-water softeners.

# 1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. EEPROM: Electrically erasable, programmable read-only memory.
- B. RO: Reverse osmosis.
- C. TSS: Total suspended solids are solid materials, including organic and inorganic, that are suspended in the water. These solids may include silt, plankton, and industrial wastes.

## 1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: Include rated capacities, operating characteristics, and furnished specialties and accessories for the following products:
  - 1. Bypass feeders.
  - 2. Water meters.
  - 3. Inhibitor injection timers.
  - 4. pH controllers.
  - 5. TSS controllers.
  - 6. Biocide feeder timers.
  - 7. Chemical solution tanks.
  - 8. Injection pumps.
  - 9. Ozone generators.
  - 10. UV-irradiation units.
  - 11. Chemical test equipment.
  - 12. Chemical material safety data sheets.
  - 13. Water softeners.
  - 14. RO units.
  - 15. Multimedia filters.
  - 16. Self-cleaning strainers.

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 232500

# HVAC Water Treatment

- 17. Replaceable bag- or cartridge-type filters.
- 18. Centrifugal separators.
- B. Shop Drawings: Pretreatment and chemical treatment equipment showing tanks, maintenance space required, and piping connections to HVAC systems.
- C. 1. Include plans, elevations, sections, and attachment details.
  - 1. Include diagrams for power and control wiring.

# 1.5 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Water Analysis Provider Qualifications: Verification of experience and capability of HVAC watertreatment service provider.
- B. Field quality-control reports.
- C. Other Informational Submittals:
  - 1. Water-Treatment Program: Written sequence of operation on an annual basis for the application equipment required to achieve water quality defined in "Performance Requirements" Article.
  - 2. Water Analysis: Illustrate water quality available at Project site.
  - 3. Passivation Confirmation Report: Verify passivation of galvanized-steel surfaces, and confirm this observation in a letter to Architect.

## 1.6 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For sensors, injection pumps, water softeners and water filtration units and controllers to include in emergency, operation, and maintenance manuals.

## 1.7 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. HVAC Water-Treatment Service Provider Qualifications: An experienced HVAC water-treatment service provider capable of analyzing water qualities, installing water-treatment equipment, and applying water treatment as specified in this Section.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

## 2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Water quality for HVAC systems shall minimize corrosion, scale buildup, and biological growth for optimum efficiency of HVAC equipment without creating a hazard to operating personnel or to the environment.
- B. Base HVAC water treatment on quality of water available at Project site, HVAC system equipment material characteristics and functional performance characteristics, operating personnel capabilities, and requirements and guidelines of authorities having jurisdiction.

- C. Closed hydronic systems, including hot-water heating, chilled water and glycol cooling, shall have the following water qualities:
  - 1. pH: Maintain a value within 9.0 to 10.5.
  - 2. "P" Alkalinity: Maintain a value within 100 to 500 ppm.
  - 3. Boron: Maintain a value within 100 to 200 ppm.
  - 4. Chemical Oxygen Demand: Maintain a maximum value of 100 ppm.
  - 5. Soluble Copper: Maintain a maximum value of 0.20 ppm.
  - 6. TSS: Maintain a maximum value of 10 ppm.
  - 7. Ammonia: Maintain a maximum value of 20 ppm.
  - 8. Free Caustic Alkalinity: Maintain a maximum value of 20 ppm.
  - 9. Microbiological Limits:
    - a. Total Aerobic Plate Count: Maintain a maximum value of 1000 organisms/mL.
    - b. Total Anaerobic Plate Count: Maintain a maximum value of 100 organisms/mL.
    - c. Nitrate Reducers: Maintain a maximum value of 100 organisms/mL.
    - d. Sulfate Reducers: Maintain a maximum value of zero organisms/mL.
    - e. Iron Bacteria: Maintain a maximum value of zero organisms/mL.
- D. Passivation for Galvanized Steel: For the first 60 days of operation.
  - 1. pH: Maintain a value within 7 to 8.
  - 2. Calcium Carbonate Hardness: Maintain a value within 100 to 300 ppm.
  - 3. Calcium Carbonate Alkalinity: Maintain a value within 100 to 300 ppm.

## 2.2 MANUAL CHEMICAL-FEED EQUIPMENT

- A. Bypass Feeders: Steel, with corrosion-resistant exterior coating, minimum 3-1/2-inch fill opening in the top, and NPS 3/4 bottom inlet and top side outlet. Quarter turn or threaded fill cap with gasket seal and diaphragm to lock the top on the feeder when exposed to system pressure in the vessel.
  - 1. Capacity: 5 gal.
  - 2. Minimum Working Pressure: 175 psig.

# 2.3 CHEMICAL TREATMENT TEST EQUIPMENT

- A. Test Kit: Manufacturer-recommended equipment and chemicals in a wall-mounting cabinet for testing pH, TSS, inhibitor, chloride, alkalinity, and hardness; sulfite and testable polymer tests for high-pressure boilers; and oxidizing biocide test for open cooling systems.
- B. Corrosion Test-Coupon Assembly: Constructed of corrosive-resistant material, complete with piping, valves, and mild steel and copper coupons. Locate copper coupon downstream from mild steel coupon in the test-coupon assembly.
  - 1. Two-station rack for closed-loop systems.

# 2.4 CHEMICALS

- A. Chemicals shall be as recommended by water-treatment system manufacturer that are compatible with piping system components and connected equipment and that can attain water quality specified in "Performance Requirements" Article.
- B. Water Softener Chemicals:
  - 1. Mineral: High-capacity, sulfonated-polystyrene ion-exchange resin that is stable over entire pH range with good resistance to bead fracture from attrition or shock. Resin exchange capacity minimum 30,000 grains/cu. ft. of calcium carbonate of resin when regenerated with 15 lb of salt.
  - 2. Salt for Brine Tanks: High-purity sodium chloride, free of dirt and foreign material. Rock and granulated forms are unacceptable.

## 2.5 HVAC MAKEUP-WATER SOFTENER

- A. Manufacturers Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following, or approved equal:
  - 1. 3M
  - 2. CSI Water Treatment Systems
  - 3. Marlo Incorporated
  - 4. Parker Boiler
  - 5. Pentair, Inc.
- B. Description: Twin mineral tanks and one brine tank, factory mounted on skid.
- C. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.
- D. Fabricate supports and attachments to tanks with reinforcement strong enough to resist tank movement during seismic event when tank supports are anchored to building structure as recommended in writing by manufacturer.
- E. Mineral Tanks:
  - 1. Fabricate and label steel filter tanks to comply with ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code: Section VIII, Division 1.
  - 2. Fabricate and label Fiber Reinforced Plastic filter tanks to comply with ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code: Section X, if indicated.
  - 3. Pressure Rating: 150 psig minimum.
  - 4. Wetted Components: Suitable for water temperatures from 40 to at least 100 deg F.
  - 5. Freeboard: 50 percent, minimum, for backwash expansion above the normal resin bed level.
  - 6. Support Legs or Skirt: Constructed of structural steel, welded, or bonded to tank before testing and labeling.
  - 7. Finish: Hot-dip galvanized on exterior and interior of tank after fabrication.
  - 8. Upper Distribution System: Single-point type, fabricated from galvanized-steel pipe and fittings.
  - 9. Lower Distribution System: Hub and radial-arm or header-lateral type; fabricated from PVC pipe and fittings with individual, fine-slotted, nonclogging polyethylene strainers; arranged for even-flow distribution through resin bed.

- F. Controls: Automatic; factory mounted on mineral tanks and factory wired.
  - 1. Adjustable duration of regeneration steps.
  - 2. Push-button start and complete manual operation override.
  - 3. Pointer on pilot-control valve shall indicate cycle of operation.
  - 4. Means of manual operation of pilot-control valve if power fails.
  - 5. Main Operating Valves: Industrial, automatic, multiport, diaphragm type with the following features:
    - a. Slow opening and closing, nonslam operation.
    - b. Diaphragm guiding on full perimeter from fully open to fully closed.
    - c. Isolated dissimilar metals within valve.
    - d. Self-adjusting, internal, automatic brine injector that draws brine and rinses at constant rate independent of pressure.
    - e. Float-operated brine valve to automatically measure the correct amount of brine to the softener and refill with fresh water.
    - f. Sampling cocks for soft water.
  - 6. Flow Control: Automatic control of backwash and flush rates over variations in operating pressures that do not require field adjustments. Equip mineral tanks with automatic-resethead water meter that electrically activates cycle controller to initiate regeneration at preset total in gallons and that automatically resets after regeneration to preset total in gallons for next service run. Include alternator to regenerate one mineral tank with the other in service.
- G. Brine Tank: Combination measuring and wet-salt storing system.
  - 1. Tank and Cover Material: Fiberglass a minimum of 3/16 inch thick; or molded polyethylene a minimum of 3/8 inch thick.
  - 2. Brine Valve: Float operated and plastic fitted for automatic control of brine withdrawn and freshwater refill.
  - 3. Size: Large enough for at least four regenerations at full salting.
- H. Factory-Installed Accessories:
  - 1. Piping, valves, tubing, and drains.
  - 2. Sampling cocks.
  - 3. Main-operating-valve position indicators.
  - 4. Water meters.
- I. Water Test Kit: Include in wall-mounting enclosure for water softener.

## PART 3 - EXECUTION

## 3.1 WATER ANALYSIS

A. Perform an analysis of supply water to determine quality of water available at Project site.

## 3.2 INSTALLATION

- A. Install chemical application equipment on concrete bases level and plumb. Maintain manufacturer's recommended clearances. Arrange units so controls and devices that require servicing are accessible. Anchor chemical tanks and floor-mounting accessories to substrate.
- B. Install seismic restraints for equipment and floor-mounting accessories and anchor to building structure. See Section 230548 "Vibration and Seismic Controls for HVAC" for seismic restraints.
- C. Install water-testing equipment on wall near water-chemical-application equipment.
- D. Install interconnecting control wiring for chemical treatment controls and sensors.
- E. Mount sensors and injectors in piping circuits.
- F. Bypass Feeders: Install in closed hydronic systems, including hot-water heating and glycol cooling, and equipped with the following:
  - 1. Install bypass feeder in a bypass circuit around circulating pumps unless otherwise indicated on Drawings.
  - 2. Install water meter in makeup-water supply.
  - 3. Install test-coupon assembly in bypass circuit around circulating pumps unless otherwise indicated on Drawings.
  - 4. Install a gate or full-port ball isolation valves on inlet, outlet, and drain below feeder inlet.
  - 5. Install a swing check on inlet after the isolation valve.
- G. Install automatic chemical-feed equipment for steam boiler and steam condensate systems and include the following:
  - 1. Install makeup-water softener.
  - 2. Install water meter in makeup-water supply.
  - 3. Install inhibitor injection pumps and solution tanks with injection timer sensing contacts in water meter.
    - a. Pumps shall operate for timed interval when contacts close at water meter in makeup-water supply connection.
  - 4. Install test equipment and furnish test-kit to Owner.
  - 5. Install RO unit for makeup water.
  - 6. Install TSS controller with sensor and bleed valves.
    - a. Bleed valves shall cycle to maintain maximum TSS concentration.
  - 7. Install inhibitor injection timer with injection pumps and solution tanks.
    - a. Pumps shall operate for timed interval on contact closure at water meter in makeupwater supply connection. Injection pump shall discharge into main steam supply header.

# 3.3 WATER SOFTENER INSTALLATION

- A. Install water softener equipment on concrete bases level and plumb. Maintain manufacturer's recommended clearances. Arrange units so controls and devices that require servicing are accessible. Anchor mineral and brine tanks and floor-mounting accessories to substrate.
- B. Install seismic restraints for tanks and floor-mounting accessories and anchor to building structure. See Section 230548 "Vibration and Seismic Controls for HVAC" for seismic restraints.
- C. Install brine lines and fittings furnished by equipment manufacturer but not factory installed.
- D. Prepare mineral-tank distribution system and underbed for minerals and place specified mineral into mineral tanks.
- E. Install water-testing sets on wall adjacent to water softeners.

## 3.4 CONNECTIONS

- A. Piping installation requirements are specified in other Sections. Drawings indicate general arrangement of piping, fittings, and specialties.
- B. Where installing piping adjacent to equipment, allow space for service and maintenance.
- C. Make piping connections between HVAC water-treatment equipment and dissimilar-metal piping with dielectric fittings. Dielectric fittings are specified in Section 232113 "Hydronic Piping."
- Install shutoff valves on HVAC water-treatment equipment inlet and outlet. Metal general-duty valves are specified in Section 230523.11 "Globe Valves for HVAC Piping," Section 230523.12 "Ball Valves for HVAC Piping," Section 230523.13 "Butterfly Valves for HVAC Piping," and Section 230523.15 "Gate Valves for HVAC Piping."
- E. See Section 221119 "Domestic Water Piping Specialties" for backflow preventers required in makeup-water connections to potable-water systems.
- F. Confirm applicable electrical requirements in electrical Sections for connecting electrical equipment.
- G. Ground equipment according to Section 260526 "Grounding and Bonding for Electrical Systems."
- H. Connect wiring according to Section 260519 "Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables."

## 3.5 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to test and inspect components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections.
- B. Perform the following tests and inspections with the assistance of a factory-authorized service representative:
  - 1. Inspect field-assembled components and equipment installation, including piping and electrical connections.

- 2. Inspect piping and equipment to determine that systems and equipment have been cleaned, flushed, and filled with water, and are fully operational before introducing chemicals for water-treatment system.
- 3. Place HVAC water-treatment system into operation and calibrate controls during the preliminary phase of HVAC system's startup procedures.
- 4. Do not enclose, cover, or put piping into operation until it is tested and satisfactory test results are achieved.
- 5. Test for leaks and defects. If testing is performed in segments, submit separate report for each test, complete with diagram of portion of piping tested.
- 6. Leave uncovered and unconcealed new, altered, extended, and replaced water piping until it has been tested and approved. Expose work that has been covered or concealed before it has been tested and approved.
- 7. Cap and subject piping to static water pressure of 50 psig above operating pressure, without exceeding pressure rating of piping system materials. Isolate test source and allow test pressure to stand for four hours. Leaks and loss in test pressure constitute defects.
- 8. Repair leaks and defects with new materials and retest piping until no leaks exist.
- C. Equipment will be considered defective if it does not pass tests and inspections.
- D. Prepare test and inspection reports.
- E. Sample boiler water at one-week intervals after boiler startup for a period of five weeks, and prepare test report advising Owner of changes necessary to adhere to "Performance Requirements" Article for each required characteristic. Sample boiler water at four-week intervals following the testing noted above to show that automatic chemical-feed systems are maintaining water quality within performance requirements specified in this Section.
- F. Comply with ASTM D 3370 and with the following standards:
  - 1. Silica: ASTM D 859.
  - 2. Steam System: ASTM D 1066.
  - 3. Acidity and Alkalinity: ASTM D 1067.
  - 4. Iron: ASTM D 1068.
  - 5. Water Hardness: ASTM D 1126.

# 3.6 MAINTENANCE SERVICE

- A. Scope of Maintenance Service: Provide chemicals and service program to maintain water conditions required above to inhibit corrosion, scale formation, and biological growth for cooling, chilled-water piping and heating, hot-water piping and equipment. Services and chemicals shall be provided for a period of one year from date of Substantial Completion and shall include the following:
  - 1. Initial water analysis and HVAC water-treatment recommendations.
  - 2. Startup assistance for Contractor to flush the systems, clean with detergents, and initially fill systems with required chemical treatment prior to operation.
  - 3. Periodic field service and consultation.
  - 4. Customer report charts and log sheets.
  - 5. Laboratory technical analysis.
  - 6. Analyses and reports of all chemical items concerning safety and compliance with government regulations.

# 3.7 DEMONSTRATION

A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain HVAC water-treatment systems and equipment.

END OF SECTION 232500

# Section 236200 Packaged Compressor And Condenser Units

# PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

# 1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes packaged, refrigerant compressor and condenser units.

# 1.3 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Seismic Performance: Compressor and condenser units shall withstand the effects of earthquake motions determined according to ASCE/SEI 7.
  - 1. The term "withstand" means "the unit will remain in place without separation of any parts from the device when subjected to the seismic forces specified and the unit will be fully operational after the seismic event."

## 1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each compressor and condenser unit. Include rated capacities, operating characteristics, and furnished specialties and accessories. Include equipment dimensions, weights and structural loads, required clearances, method of field assembly, components, and location and size of each field connection.
- B. LEED Submittals:
  - 1. Product Data for Prerequisite EA 2: Documentation indicating that units comply with applicable requirements in ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1.
  - 2. Product Data for Credit EA 4: Documentation indicating that compressor and condenser units and refrigerants comply.
- C. Shop Drawings: For compressor and condenser units. Include plans, elevations, sections, details, and attachments to other work.
  - 1. Wiring Diagrams: For power, signal, and control wiring.
- D. Delegated-Design Submittal: For compressor and condenser units indicated to comply with performance requirements and design criteria, including analysis data signed and sealed by the qualified professional engineer responsible for their preparation.

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 236200 Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

- 1. Vibration Isolation Base Details: Detail fabrication including anchorages and attachments to structure and to supported equipment. Include adjustable motor bases, rails, and frames for equipment mounting.
- 2. Design Calculations: Calculate requirements for selecting vibration isolators and seismic restraints and for designing vibration isolation bases.

## 1.5 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Coordination Drawings: Plans, drawn to scale, on which the following items are shown and coordinated with each other, based on input from installers of the items involved:
  - 1. Structural members to which compressor and condenser units will be attached.
  - 2. Liquid and vapor pipe sizes.
  - 3. Refrigerant specialties.
  - 4. Piping including connections, oil traps, and double risers.
  - 5. Compressors.
  - 6. Evaporators.
- B. Seismic Qualification Certification: For compressor and condenser units, accessories, and components, from manufacturer.
  - 1. Basis for Certification: Indicate whether withstand certification is based on actual test of assembled components or on calculation.
  - 2. Dimensioned Outline Drawings of Equipment Unit: Identify center of gravity and locate and describe mounting and anchorage provisions.
  - 3. Detailed description of equipment anchorage devices on which the certification is based and their installation requirements.
- C. Field quality-control reports.
- D. Warranty: Sample of special warranty.

## 1.6 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For compressor and condenser units to include in emergency, operation, and maintenance manuals.

## 1.7 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.
- B. Fabricate and label refrigeration system according to ASHRAE 15, "Safety Standard for Refrigeration Systems."
- C. ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1 Compliance: Applicable requirements in ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1, Section 6, "Heating, Ventilating, and Air-Conditioning."

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 236200 Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

## 1.8 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate sizes and locations of concrete bases. Cast anchor-bolt inserts into bases. Concrete, reinforcement, and formwork requirements are specified in Section 033000 "Cast-In-Place Concrete" and Section 033053 "Miscellaneous Cast-In-Place Concrete."
- B. Coordinate installation of roof curbs, equipment supports, and roof penetrations. These items are specified in Section 077200 "Roof Accessories."
- C. Coordinate location of piping and electrical rough-ins.

# 1.9 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty: Manufacturer's standard form in which manufacturer agrees to repair or replace components of compressor and condenser units that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Failures include, but are not limited to, the following:
    - a. Compressor failure.
    - b. Condenser coil leak.
  - 2. Warranty Period: Five years from date of Substantial Completion.
  - 3. Warranty Period (Compressor Only): Two years from date of Substantial Completion.
  - 4. Warranty Period (Components Other Than Compressor): Five years from date of Substantial Completion.
  - 5. Warranty Period (Condenser Coil Only): Five years from date of Substantial Completion.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- 2.1 COMPRESSOR AND CONDENSER UNITS, AIR COOLED, 1 TO 5 TONS
  - A. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following or approved equal:
    - 1. Carrier Corporation; a unit of United Technologies Corp.
    - 2. Daikin
    - 3. Lennox Industries, Inc.; Lennox International.
    - 4. Rheem Manufacturing Company; Heating and Cooling Products.
    - 5. Ruud Air Conditioning Division.
    - 6. Trane.
    - 7. YORK; a Johnson Controls company.
  - B. Description: Factory assembled and tested; consisting of compressor, condenser coil, fan, motors, refrigerant reservoir, and operating controls. For use in VRF systems.
  - C. Compressor: Invertor Scroll, hermetically sealed, with rubber vibration isolators.
    - 1. Motor: ECM VFD and includes thermal- and current-sensitive overload devices, start capacitor, relay, and contactor.

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements

#### 236200

Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

- 2. Compressor: Include manual-reset, high-pressure switch and automatic-reset, low-pressure switch.
- 3. Accumulator: Suction tube.
- D. Refrigerant: R-410A.
- E. Condenser Coil: Seamless copper-tube, aluminum-fin coil; circuited for integral liquid subcooler, with removable drain pan and brass service valves with service ports.
- F. Condenser Fan: Direct-drive, aluminum propeller fan; with permanently lubricated, ECM fan motor with thermal-overload protection and ball bearings.
- G. Accessories:
  - 1. Crankcase heater.
  - 2. Cycle Protector: Automatic-reset timer to prevent rapid compressor cycling.
  - 3. Electronic programmable thermostat Low-voltage thermostat and subbase to control compressor and condenser unit and evaporator fan for VRF system.
  - 4. Evaporator Freeze Thermostat: Temperature-actuated switch that stops unit when evaporator reaches freezing temperature.
  - 5. Filter-dryer.
  - 6. High-Pressure Switch: Automatic-reset switch cycles compressor off on high refrigerant pressure.
  - 7. Liquid-line solenoid.
  - 8. Low-Ambient Controller: Controls condenser fan speed to permit operation down to minus 25 deg F with time-delay relay to bypass low-pressure switch.
  - 9. Low-Pressure Switch: Automatic-reset switch cycles compressor off on low refrigerant pressure.
  - 10. PE mounting base.
  - 11. Precharged and insulated suction and liquid tubing.
  - 12. Sound Hood: Wraps around sound attenuation cover for compressor.
  - 13. Thermostatic expansion valve.
  - 14. Time-Delay Relay: Continues operation of evaporator fan after compressor shuts off.
  - 15. Reversing valve.
- H. Unit Casing: Galvanized steel, finished with baked enamel; with removable panels for access to controls, weep holes for water drainage, and mounting holes in base. Mount service valves, fittings, and gage ports on exterior of casing.
- I. Capacities and Characteristics: See Contract Drawings.

## 2.2 COMPRESSOR AND CONDENSER UNITS, AIR COOLED, 6 TO 120 TONS

- A. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
  - 1. Carrier Corporation; a unit of United Technologies Corp.
  - 2. Continental Products.
  - 3. Daikin
  - 4. Dunham-Bush, Inc.
  - 5. Engineered Air.
  - 6. Lennox Industries, Inc.; Lennox International.
  - 7. Rheem Manufacturing Company; Heating and Cooling Products.

# Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 236200

Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

- 8. Ruud Air Conditioning Division.
- 9. Trane.
- 10. YORK; a Johnson Controls company.
- B. Description: Factory assembled and tested, air cooled; consisting of casing, compressors, condenser coils, condenser fans and motors, and unit controls for use in VRF systems.
- C. Compressor: Invertor Hermetic scroll compressor designed for service with crankcase sight glass, crankcase heater, and backseating service access valves on suction and discharge ports.
  - 1. Capacity Control: Variable-frequency controller Hot-gas bypass.
- D. Refrigerant: R-410A.
- E. Condenser Coil: Seamless copper-tube, aluminum-fin coil, including subcooling circuit and backseating liquid-line service access valve. Factory pressure test coils, then dehydrate by drawing a vacuum and fill with a holding charge of nitrogen or refrigerant.
- F. Condenser Fans: Propeller-type vertical discharge; directly driven. Include the following:
  - 1. Permanently lubricated, ball-bearing ECM or VFD motors.
  - 2. Separate motor for each fan.
  - 3. Dynamically and statically balanced fan assemblies.
- G. Operating and safety controls include the following:
  - 1. Manual-reset, high-pressure cutout switches.
  - 2. Automatic-reset, low-pressure cutout switches.
  - 3. Low-oil-pressure cutout switch.
  - 4. Compressor-winding thermostat cutout switch.
  - 5. Three-leg, compressor-overload protection.
  - 6. Control transformer.
  - 7. Magnetic contactors for compressor and condenser fan motors.
  - 8. Timer to prevent excessive compressor cycling.
- H. Accessories:
  - 1. Electronic programmable thermostat Low-voltage thermostat and subbase to control compressor and condenser unit and evaporator fan for VRF system.
  - 2. Low-Ambient Controller: Controls condenser fan speed to permit operation down to minus 25 deg F with time-delay relay to bypass low-pressure switch.
  - 3. Gage Panel: Package with refrigerant circuit suction and discharge gages.
  - 4. Hot-gas bypass kit.
  - 5. Part-winding-start timing relay, circuit breakers, and contactors.
  - 6. Reversing valve.
- I. Unit Casings: Designed for outdoor installation with weather protection for components and controls and with removable panels for required access to compressors, controls, condenser fans, motors, and drives. Additional features include the following:
  - 1. Steel, galvanized or zinc coated, for exposed casing surfaces; treated and finished with manufacturer's standard paint coating.
  - 2. Perimeter base rail with forklift slots and lifting holes to facilitate rigging.

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 236200

Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

- 3. Gasketed control panel door.
- 4. Nonfused disconnect switch, factory mounted and wired, for single external electrical power connection.
- 5. Condenser coil hail guard grille.
- J. Capacities and Characteristics: See Contract Drawings.

#### 2.3 MOTORS

- A. Comply with NEMA designation, temperature rating, service factor, enclosure type, and efficiency requirements for motors specified in Section 230513 "Common Motor Requirements for HVAC Equipment."
  - 1. Motor Sizes: Minimum size as indicated. If not indicated, large enough so driven load will not require motor to operate in service factor range above 1.0.

#### 2.4 SOURCE QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Verification of Performance: Rate compressor and condenser units according to ARI 206/110 ARI 306/110.
- B. Energy Efficiency: Equal to or greater than prescribed by ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1, "Energy Efficient Design of New Buildings except Low-Rise Residential Buildings," Section 6, "Heating, Ventilating, and Air-Conditioning."
- C. Test and inspect shell and tube condensers according to ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code: Section VIII, Division 1.
- D. Testing Requirements: Factory test sound-power-level ratings according to ARI 270 ARI 370.

## PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, areas, and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance of compressor and condenser units.
- B. Examine roughing-in for refrigerant piping systems to verify actual locations of piping connections before equipment installation.
- C. Examine walls, floors, and roofs for suitable conditions where compressor and condenser units will be installed.
- D. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

#### 3.2 INSTALLATION

A. Install units level and plumb, firmly anchored in locations indicated. Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 236200 Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

- B. Install roof-mounting units on equipment supports specified in Section 077200 "Roof Accessories."
- C. Equipment Mounting:
  - 1. Install compressor and condenser units on cast-in-place concrete equipment bases. Comply with requirements for equipment bases and foundations.
  - 2. Comply with requirements for vibration isolation and seismic control devices specified in Section 230548 "Vibration and Seismic Controls for HVAC."
  - 3. Comply with requirements for vibration isolation devices specified in Section 230548.13 "Vibration Controls for HVAC."
- D. Maintain manufacturer's recommended clearances for service and maintenance.
- E. Loose Components: Install electrical components, devices, and accessories that are not factory mounted.

## 3.3 CONNECTIONS

- A. Comply with requirements for piping in other Section 232113 "Hydronic Piping" and Section 232116 Hydronic Piping Specialties." Drawings indicate general arrangement of piping, fittings, and specialties.
- B. Where installing piping adjacent to equipment, allow space for service and maintenance of equipment.
- C. Connect precharged refrigerant tubing to unit's quick-connect fittings. Install tubing so it does not interfere with access to unit. Install furnished accessories.
- D. Connect refrigerant piping to air-cooled compressor and condenser units; maintain required access to unit. Install furnished field-mounted accessories. Refrigerant piping and specialties are specified in Section 232300 "Refrigerant Piping."

## 3.4 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Perform tests and inspections.
  - 1. Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to inspect, test, and adjust components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections, and to assist in testing.
- B. Tests and Inspections:
  - 1. Perform each visual and mechanical inspection and electrical test. Certify compliance with test parameters.
  - 2. Leak Test: After installation, charge system with refrigerant and oil and test for leaks. Repair leaks, replace lost refrigerant and oil, and retest until no leaks exist.
  - 3. Operational Test: After electrical circuitry has been energized, start units to confirm proper motor operation and unit operation, product capability, and compliance with requirements.
  - 4. Test and adjust controls and safeties. Replace damaged and malfunctioning controls and equipment.

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 236200 Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

- 5. Verify proper airflow over coils.
- C. Verify that vibration isolation and flexible connections properly dampen vibration transmission to structure.
- D. Compressor and condenser units will be considered defective if they do not pass tests and inspections.
- E. Prepare test and inspection reports.

# 3.5 STARTUP SERVICE

- A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to perform startup service.
  - 1. Complete installation and startup checks according to manufacturer's written instructions and perform the following:
    - a. Inspect for physical damage to unit casing.
    - b. Verify that access doors move freely and are weathertight.
    - c. Clean units and inspect for construction debris.
    - d. Verify that all bolts and screws are tight.
    - e. Adjust vibration isolation and flexible connections.
    - f. Verify that controls are connected and operational.
- B. Lubricate bearings on fan motors.
- C. Verify that fan wheel is rotating in the correct direction and is not vibrating or binding.
- D. Adjust fan belts to proper alignment and tension.
- E. Start unit according to manufacturer's written instructions and complete manufacturer's startup checklist.
- F. Measure and record airflow and air temperature rise over coils.
- G. Verify proper operation of condenser capacity control device.
- H. Verify that vibration isolation and flexible connections properly dampen vibration transmission to structure.
- I. After startup and performance test, lubricate bearings.

## 3.6 DEMONSTRATION

A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain compressor and condenser units.

END OF SECTION 236200

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 236200 Packaged Compressor and Condenser Units

# Section 238126 Split-System Air-Conditioners

# PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes split-system air-conditioning and heat-pump units consisting of separate evaporator-fan and compressor-condenser components.

# 1.3 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of product indicated. Include rated capacities, operating characteristics, and furnished specialties and accessories. Include performance data in terms of capacities, outlet velocities, static pressures, sound power characteristics, motor requirements, and electrical characteristics.
- B. Shop Drawings: Include plans, elevations, sections, details, and attachments to other work.
  - 1. Detail equipment assemblies and indicate dimensions, weights, loads, required clearances, method of field assembly, components, and location and size of each field connection.
  - 2. Wiring Diagrams: For power, signal, and control wiring.
- C. Samples for Initial Selection: For units with factory-applied color finishes.

## 1.4 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Field quality-control reports.
- B. Warranty: Sample of special warranty.

## 1.5 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For split-system air-conditioning units to include in emergency, operation, and maintenance manuals.

Kingsessing Library Building and Site improvements 238126 Split-System Air-Conditioners
### 1.6 MAINTENANCE MATERIAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Furnish extra materials that match products installed and that are packaged with protective covering for storage and identified with labels describing contents.
  - 1. Filters: One set(s) for each air-handling unit.
  - 2. Gaskets: One set(s) for each access door.
  - 3. Fan Belts: One set(s) for each air-handling unit fan.

### 1.7 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.
- B. ASHRAE Compliance:
  - 1. Fabricate and label refrigeration system to comply with ASHRAE 15, "Safety Standard for Refrigeration Systems."
  - ASHRAE Compliance: Applicable requirements in ASHRAE 62.1, Section 4 "Outdoor Air Quality," Section 5 - "Systems and Equipment," Section 6 - " Procedures," and Section 7 - "Construction and System Start-up."
- C. ASHRAE/IESNA Compliance: Applicable requirements in ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1.

# 1.8 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate sizes and locations of concrete bases with actual equipment provided. Cast anchorbolt inserts into bases. Concrete, reinforcement, and formwork are specified in Section 033000 "Cast-in-Place Concrete."
- B. Coordinate sizes and locations of roof curbs, equipment supports, and roof penetrations with actual equipment provided.

### 1.9 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty: Manufacturer's standard form in which manufacturer agrees to repair or replace components of split-system air-conditioning units that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Warranty Period:
    - a. For Compressor: Five year(s) from date of Substantial Completion.
    - b. For Parts: Five year(s) from date of Substantial Completion.
    - c. For Labor: Five year(s) from date of Substantial Completion.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

### 2.1 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following, or approved equal:
  - 1. Carrier Corporation; a unit of United Technologies Corp.
  - 2. Daikin
  - 3. Lennox Industries, Inc.; Lennox International.
  - 4. Mitsubishi Electric & Electronics USA, Inc.
  - 5. SANYO North America Corporation.
  - 6. Trane.
  - 7. YORK; a Johnson Controls company.

### 2.2 INDOOR UNITS (5 TONS OR LESS)

- A. Concealed Evaporator-Fan Components:
  - 1. Chassis: Galvanized steel with flanged edges, removable panels for servicing, and insulation on back of panel.
  - 2. Insulation: Faced, glass-fiber duct liner.
  - 3. Refrigerant Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins and thermalexpansion valve. Comply with ARI 206/110.
  - 4. Water Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins spaced no closer than 0.1 inch; leak tested to 300 psig underwater; with a two-position control valve.
  - 5. Electric Coil: Helical, nickel-chrome, resistance-wire heating elements; with refractory ceramic support bushings, automatic-reset thermal cutout, built-in magnetic contactors, manual-reset thermal cutout, airflow proving device, and one-time fuses in terminal box for overcurrent protection.
  - 6. Fan: Forward-curved, double-width wheel of galvanized steel; directly connected to motor.
  - 7. Fan Motors:
    - a. Comply with NEMA designation, temperature rating, service factor, enclosure type, and efficiency requirements specified in Section 230513 "Common Motor Requirements for HVAC Equipment."
    - b. Multitapped, multispeed with internal thermal protection and permanent lubrication.
    - c. Wiring Terminations: Connect motor to chassis wiring with plug connection.
  - 8. Airstream Surfaces: Surfaces in contact with the airstream shall comply with requirements in ASHRAE 62.1.
  - 9. Filters: Permanent, cleanable.
  - 10. Condensate Drain Pans:
    - a. Fabricated with two percent slope in at least two planes to collect condensate from cooling coils (including coil piping connections, coil headers, and return bends) and humidifiers, and to direct water toward drain connection.
      - 1) Length: Extend drain pan downstream from leaving face to comply with ASHRAE 62.1.

- 2) Depth: A minimum of 2 inches deep.
- b. Single-wall, stainless-steel sheet.
- c. Double-wall, stainless-steel sheet with space between walls filled with foam insulation and moisture-tight seal.
- d. Drain Connection: Located at lowest point of pan and sized to prevent overflow. Terminate with threaded nipple on one end of pan.
  - 1) Minimum Connection Size: NPS 1.
- e. Pan-Top Surface Coating: Asphaltic waterproofing compound.
- f. Units with stacked coils shall have an intermediate drain pan to collect condensate from top coil.
- B. Wall-Mounted, Evaporator-Fan Components:
  - 1. Cabinet: Enameled steel with removable panels on front and ends in color selected by Architect, and discharge drain pans with drain connection.
  - 2. Refrigerant Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins and thermalexpansion valve. Comply with ARI 206/110.
  - 3. Electric Coil: Helical, nickel-chrome, resistance-wire heating elements; with refractory ceramic support bushings, automatic-reset thermal cutout, built-in magnetic contactors, manual-reset thermal cutout, airflow proving device, and one-time fuses in terminal box for overcurrent protection.
  - 4. Fan: Direct drive, centrifugal.
  - 5. Fan Motors:
    - a. Comply with NEMA designation, temperature rating, service factor, enclosure type, and efficiency requirements specified in Section 230513 "Common Motor Requirements for HVAC Equipment."
    - b. Multitapped, multispeed with internal thermal protection and permanent lubrication.
    - c. Enclosure Type: Totally enclosed, fan cooled.
    - d. NEMA Premium (TM) efficient motors as defined in NEMA MG 1.
    - e. Controllers, Electrical Devices, and Wiring: Comply with requirements for electrical devices and connections specified in electrical Sections.
    - f. Mount unit-mounted disconnect switches on exterior of unit.
  - 6. Airstream Surfaces: Surfaces in contact with the airstream shall comply with requirements in ASHRAE 62.1.
  - 7. Condensate Drain Pans:
    - a. Fabricated with one percent slope in at least two planes to collect condensate from cooling coils (including coil piping connections, coil headers, and return bends) and humidifiers, and to direct water toward drain connection.
      - 1) Length: Extend drain pan downstream from leaving face to comply with ASHRAE 62.1.
      - 2) Depth: A minimum of 1 inch deep.
    - b. Single-wall, stainless-steel sheet.
    - c. Double-wall, stainless-steel sheet with space between walls filled with foam insulation and moisture-tight seal.

- d. Drain Connection: Located at lowest point of pan and sized to prevent overflow. Terminate with threaded nipple on both ends of pan.
  - 1) Minimum Connection Size: NPS 1.
- e. Pan-Top Surface Coating: Asphaltic waterproofing compound.
- 8. Air Filtration Section:
  - a. General Requirements for Air Filtration Section:
    - 1) Comply with NFPA 90A.
    - 2) Minimum Arrestance: According to ASHRAE 52.1 and MERV according to ASHRAE 52.2.
    - 3) Filter-Holding Frames: Arranged for flat or angular orientation, with access doors on both sides of unit. Filters shall be removable from one side or lifted out from access plenum.
  - b. Disposable Panel Filters:
    - 1) Factory-fabricated, viscous-coated, flat-panel type.
    - 2) Thickness: 1 inch.
    - 3) Dust-Holding Capacity.
    - 4) Initial Resistance: 0.10 inches wg.
    - 5) Recommended Final Resistance: 0.20 inches wg.
    - 6) Arrestance according to ASHRAE 52.1: 80.
    - 7) Merv according to ASHRAE 52.2: 8.
    - 8) Media: Interlaced glass fibers sprayed with nonflammable adhesive and antimicrobial agent.
    - 9) Frame: Galvanized steel, with metal grid on outlet side, steel rod grid on inlet side, and hinged; with pull and retaining handles.
  - c. Extended-Surface, Disposable Panel Filters:
    - 1) Factory-fabricated, dry, extended-surface type.
    - 2) Thickness: 1 inch 2 inches.
    - 3) Dust-Holding Capacity.
    - 4) Initial Resistance: 0.10 inches wg.
    - 5) Recommended Final Resistance: 0.20 inches wg.
    - 6) Arrestance according to ASHRAE 52.1: 90.
    - 7) Merv according to ASHRAE 52.2: 8.
    - 8) Media: Fibrous material formed into deep-V-shaped pleats with antimicrobial agent and held by self-supporting wire grid.
    - 9) Media-Grid Frame: Nonflammable cardboard Galvanized steel Fireretardant, 3/4-inch particleboard with gaskets.

# 2.3 INDOOR UNITS (6 TONS OR MORE)

- A. Concealed Evaporator-Fan Components:
  - 1. Chassis: Galvanized steel with flanged edges, removable panels for servicing, and insulation on back of panel.

- 2. Insulation: Faced, glass-fiber duct liner.
- 3. Refrigerant Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins and thermalexpansion valve. Comply with ARI 206/110.
- 4. Water Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins spaced no closer than 0.1 inch; leak tested to 300 psig underwater; with a two-position control valve.
- 5. Electric Coil: Helical, nickel-chrome, resistance-wire heating elements; with refractory ceramic support bushings, automatic-reset thermal cutout, built-in magnetic contactors, manual-reset thermal cutout, airflow proving device, and one-time fuses in terminal box for overcurrent protection.
- 6. Fan: Forward-curved, double-width wheel of galvanized steel; directly connected to motor.
- 7. Fan Motors:
  - a. Comply with NEMA designation, temperature rating, service factor, enclosure type, and efficiency requirements specified in Section 230513 "Common Motor Requirements for HVAC Equipment."
  - b. Multitapped, multispeed with internal thermal protection and permanent lubrication.
  - c. Three-phase, permanently lubricated, ball-bearing motors with built-in thermaloverload protection.
  - d. Wiring Terminations: Connect motor to chassis wiring with plug connection.
- 8. Airstream Surfaces: Surfaces in contact with the airstream shall comply with requirements in ASHRAE 62.1.
- 9. Filters: 1 inch thick, in fiberboard frames Permanent, cleanable.
- 10. Condensate Drain Pans:
  - a. Fabricated with two percent slope in at least two planes to collect condensate from cooling coils (including coil piping connections, coil headers, and return bends) and humidifiers, and to direct water toward drain connection.
    - 1) Length: Extend drain pan downstream from leaving face to comply with ASHRAE 62.1.
    - 2) Depth: A minimum of 2 inches deep.
  - b. Single-wall, stainless-steel sheet.
  - c. Double-wall, stainless-steel sheet with space between walls filled with foam insulation and moisture-tight seal.
  - d. Drain Connection: Located at lowest point of pan and sized to prevent overflow. Terminate with threaded nipple on both ends of pan.
    - 1) Minimum Connection Size: NPS 1.
  - e. Pan-Top Surface Coating: Asphaltic waterproofing compound.
  - f. Units with stacked coils shall have an intermediate drain pan to collect condensate from top coil.
- B. Variable-Frequency Controllers:
  - 1. Description: NEMA ICS 2, IGBT, PWM, VFC; listed and labeled as a complete unit and arranged to provide variable speed of an NEMA MG 1, Design B, three-phase induction motor by adjusting output voltage and frequency.
  - 2. Output Rating: Three-phase; 6 to 60 Hz, with voltage proportional to frequency throughout voltage range.

- 3. Unit Operating Requirements:
  - a. Input ac voltage tolerance of 208 V, plus or minus 5 percent.
  - b. Input-frequency tolerance of 06/11 Hz, plus or minus 6 percent.
  - c. Minimum Efficiency: 96 percent at 60 Hz, full load.
  - d. Minimum Displacement Primary-Side Power Factor: 96 percent.
  - e. Overload Capability: 1.1 times the base load current for 60 seconds; 2.0 times the base load current for 3 seconds.
  - f. Starting Torque: 100 percent of rated torque or as indicated.
  - g. Speed Regulation: Plus or minus 1 percent.
- 4. Isolated control interface to allow controller to follow control signal over an 11:1 speed range.
- 5. Internal Adjustability Capabilities:
  - a. Minimum Speed: 5 to 25 percent of maximum rpm.
  - b. Maximum Speed: 80 to 100 percent of maximum rpm.
  - c. Acceleration: 2 seconds to a minimum of 22 seconds.
  - d. Deceleration: 2 seconds to a minimum of 22 seconds.
  - e. Current Limit: 50 percent to a minimum of 110 percent of maximum rating.
- 6. Self-Protection and Reliability Features:
  - a. Input transient protection by means of surge suppressors.
  - b. Undervoltage and overvoltage trips; inverter overtemperature, overload, and overcurrent trips.
  - c. Adjustable motor overload relays capable of NEMA ICS 2, Class 10 Class 20 Class 30 performance.
  - d. Notch filter to prevent operation of the controller-motor-load combination at a natural frequency of the combination.
  - e. Instantaneous line-to-line and line-to-ground overcurrent trips.
  - f. Loss-of-phase protection.
  - g. Reverse-phase protection.
  - h. Short-circuit protection.
  - i. Motor overtemperature fault.
- 7. Automatic Reset/Restart: Attempts three restarts after controller fault or on return of power after an interruption and before shutting down for manual reset or fault correction. Bidirectional autospeed search shall be capable of starting into rotating loads, spinning in either direction and returning motor to set speed in proper direction, without damage to controller, motor, or load.
- 8. Power-Interruption Protection: Prevents motor from re-energizing after a power interruption until motor has stopped.
- 9. Torque Boost: Automatically varies starting and continuous torque to at least 1.5 times the minimum torque to ensure high-starting torque and increased torque at slow speeds.
- 10. Motor Temperature Compensation at Slow Speeds: Adjustable current fall-back, based on output frequency for temperature protection of self-cooled, fan-ventilated motors at slow speeds.
- 11. Door-mounted, digital status lights shall indicate the following conditions:
  - a. Power on.
  - b. Run.
  - c. Overvoltage.

- d. Line fault.
- e. Overcurrent.
- f. External fault.
- 12. Panel-Mounted Operator Station: Start-stop and auto-manual selector switches with manual-speed-control potentiometer and elapsed-time meter.
- 13. Meters or digital readout devices and selector switch, mounted flush in controller door and connected, to indicate the following controller parameters:
  - a. Output frequency (Hertz).
  - b. Motor speed (rpm).
  - c. Motor status (running, stop, fault).
  - d. Motor current (amperes).
  - e. Motor torque (percent).
  - f. Fault or alarming status (code).
  - g. Proportional-integral-derivative feedback signal (percent).
  - h. DC-link voltage (volts dc).
  - i. Set-point frequency (Hertz).
  - j. Motor output voltage (volts).
- 14. Control Signal Interface:
  - a. Electric Input Signal Interface: A minimum of two analog inputs (0 to 10 V or 0/4-20 mA) and six programmable digital inputs.
  - b. Remote signal inputs capable of accepting any of the following speed-setting input signals from the control system:
    - 1) 0 to 10-V dc.
    - 2) 0-20 or 4-20 mA.
    - 3) Potentiometer using up/down digital inputs.
    - 4) Fixed frequencies using digital inputs.
    - 5) RS485.
    - 6) Keypad display for local hand operation.
  - c. Output signal interface with a minimum of one analog output signal (0/4-20 mA), which can be programmed to any of the following:
    - 1) Output frequency (Hertz).
    - 2) Output current (load).
    - 3) DC-link voltage (volts dc).
    - 4) Motor torque (percent).
    - 5) Motor speed (rpm).
    - 6) Set-point frequency (Hertz).
  - d. Remote indication interface with a minimum of two dry circuit relay outputs (120-V ac, 1 A) for remote indication of the following:
    - 1) Motor running.
    - 2) Set-point speed reached.
    - 3) Fault and warning indication (overtemperature or overcurrent).
    - 4) High- or low-speed limits reached.

- 15. Communications: RS485 interface allows VFC to be used with an external system within a multidrop LAN configuration. Interface shall allow all parameter settings of VFC to be programmed via BMS control. Provide capability for VFC to retain these settings within the nonvolatile memory.
- 16. Integral Disconnecting Means: NEMA AB 1, instantaneous-trip circuit breaker NEMA AB 1, molded-case switch NEMA KS 1, nonfusible switch NEMA KS 1, fusible switch with lockable handle.
- 17. Accessories:
  - a. Devices shall be factory installed in controller enclosure unless otherwise indicated.
  - b. Push-Button Stations, Pilot Lights, and Selector Switches: NEMA ICS 2, heavyduty type.
  - c. Standard Displays:
    - 1) Output frequency (Hertz).
    - 2) Set-point frequency (Hertz).
    - 3) Motor current (amperes).
    - 4) DC-link voltage (volts dc).
    - 5) Motor torque (percent).
    - 6) Motor speed (rpm).
    - 7) Motor output voltage (volts).

# 2.4 OUTDOOR UNITS (5 TONS OR LESS)

- A. Air-Cooled, Compressor-Condenser Components:
  - 1. Casing: Steel, finished with baked enamel in color selected by Architect, with removable panels for access to controls, weep holes for water drainage, and mounting holes in base. Provide brass service valves, fittings, and gage ports on exterior of casing.
  - 2. Compressor: Hermetically sealed with crankcase heater and mounted on vibration isolation device. Compressor motor shall have thermal- and current-sensitive overload devices, start capacitor, relay, and contactor.
    - a. Compressor Type: Scroll.
    - b. Two-speed compressor motor with manual-reset high-pressure switch and automatic-reset low-pressure switch.
    - c. Refrigerant Charge: R-410A.
    - d. Refrigerant Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins and liquid subcooler. Comply with ARI 206/110.
  - 3. Heat-Pump Components: Reversing valve and low-temperature-air cutoff thermostat.
  - 4. Fan: Aluminum-propeller type, directly connected to motor.
  - 5. Motor: Permanently lubricated, with integral thermal-overload protection.
  - 6. Low Ambient Kit: Permits operation down to 45 deg F.
  - 7. Mounting Base: Polyethylene.

### 2.5 OUTDOOR UNITS (6 TONS OR MORE)

A. Air-Cooled, Compressor-Condenser Components:

- 1. Casing: Steel, finished with baked enamel in color selected by Architect, with removable panels for access to controls, weep holes for water drainage, and mounting holes in base. Provide brass service valves, fittings, and gage ports on exterior of casing.
- 2. Compressor: Hermetically sealed with crankcase heater and mounted on vibration isolation device. Compressor motor shall have thermal- and current-sensitive overload devices, start capacitor, relay, and contactor.
  - a. Compressor Type: Scroll.
  - b. Two-speed compressor motor with manual-reset high-pressure switch and automatic-reset low-pressure switch.
  - c. Refrigerant Charge: R-410A.
  - d. Refrigerant Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins and liquid subcooler. Comply with ARI 206/110.
- 3. Heat-Pump Components: Reversing valve and low-temperature-air cutoff thermostat.
- 4. Fan: Aluminum-propeller type, directly connected to motor.
- 5. Motor: Permanently lubricated, with integral thermal-overload protection.
- 6. Low Ambient Kit: Permits operation down to 45 deg F.
- 7. Mounting Base: Polyethylene.

### 2.6 ACCESSORIES

- A. Control equipment and sequence of operation are specified in Section 230923 "Direct Digital Control (DDC) System for HVAC" and Section 230993.11 "Sequence of Operations for HVAC DDC."
- B. Thermostat: Low voltage with subbase to control compressor and evaporator fan.
- C. Thermostat: Wireless infrared functioning to remotely control compressor and evaporator fan, with the following features:
  - 1. Compressor time delay.
  - 2. 24-hour time control of system stop and start.
  - 3. Liquid-crystal display indicating temperature, set-point temperature, time setting, operating mode, and fan speed.
  - 4. Fan-speed selection including auto setting.
- D. Automatic-reset timer to prevent rapid cycling of compressor.
- E. Refrigerant Line Kits: Soft-annealed copper suction and liquid lines factory cleaned, dried, pressurized, and sealed; factory-insulated suction line with flared fittings at both ends.
- F. Drain Hose: For condensate.
- G. Additional Monitoring:
  - 1. Monitor constant and variable motor loads.
  - 2. Monitor variable-frequency-drive operation.
  - 3. Monitor economizer cycle.
  - 4. Monitor cooling load.
  - 5. Monitor air distribution static pressure and ventilation air volumes.

# 2.7 CAPACITIES AND CHARACTERISTICS: See Contract Drawings

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

### 3.1 INSTALLATION

- A. Install units level and plumb.
- B. Install evaporator-fan components using manufacturer's standard mounting devices securely fastened to building structure.
- C. Install roof-mounted, compressor-condenser components on equipment supports specified in Section 077200 "Roof Accessories." Anchor units to supports with removable, cadmium-plated fasteners.
- D. Equipment Mounting:
  - 1. Install ground-mounted, compressor-condenser components on cast-in-place concrete equipment base(s). Comply with requirements for equipment bases and foundations.
  - 2. Install ground-mounted, compressor-condenser components on polyethylene mounting base.
  - 3. Comply with requirements for vibration isolation and seismic control devices specified in Section 230548 "Vibration and Seismic Controls for HVAC."
  - 4. Comply with requirements for vibration isolation devices specified in Section 230548.13 "Vibration Controls for HVAC."
- E. Install and connect precharged refrigerant tubing to component's quick-connect fittings. Install tubing to allow access to unit.

### 3.2 CONNECTIONS

- A. Piping installation requirements are specified in other Sections. Drawings indicate general arrangement of piping, fittings, and specialties.
  - 1. Water Coil Connections: Comply with requirements specified in Section 232113 "Hydronic Piping" and Section 232116 Hydronic Piping Specialties." Connect hydronic piping to supply and return coil connections with shutoff-duty valve and union or flange on the supply connection and with throttling-duty valve and union or flange on the return connection.
  - Remote, Water-Cooled Condenser Connections: Comply with requirements specified in Section 232113 "Hydronic Piping" and Section 232116 Hydronic Piping Specialties." Connect hydronic piping to supply and return connections with shutoff-duty valve and union or flange on the supply connection and with throttling-duty valve and union or flange on the return connection.
- B. Where piping is installed adjacent to unit, allow space for service and maintenance of unit.
- C. Duct Connections: Duct installation requirements are specified in Section 233113 "Metal Ducts." Drawings indicate the general arrangement of ducts. Connect supply and return ducts to split-

system air-conditioning units with flexible duct connectors. Flexible duct connectors are specified in Section 233300 "Air Duct Accessories."

### 3.3 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to inspect, test, and adjust components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections.
- B. Perform tests and inspections.
  - 1. Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to inspect components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections, and to assist in testing.
- C. Tests and Inspections:
  - 1. Leak Test: After installation, charge system and test for leaks. Repair leaks and retest until no leaks exist.
  - 2. Operational Test: After electrical circuitry has been energized, start units to confirm proper motor rotation and unit operation.
  - 3. Test and adjust controls and safeties. Replace damaged and malfunctioning controls and equipment.
- D. Remove and replace malfunctioning units and retest as specified above.
- E. Prepare test and inspection reports.

### 3.4 STARTUP SERVICE

- A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to perform startup service.
  - 1. Complete installation and startup checks according to manufacturer's written instructions.

### 3.5 DEMONSTRATION

A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain units.

END OF SECTION 238126

# Section 260573 Short-Circuit Studies

# PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Computer-based, fault-current study to determine minimum interrupting capacity of circuit protective devices.

### 1.2 DEFINITIONS

- A. Existing to Remain: Existing items of construction that are not to be removed and that are not otherwise indicated to be removed and salvaged, or removed and reinstalled. Existing to remain items must remain functional throughout construction period.
- B. One-Line Diagram: A diagram that shows, by means of single lines and graphic symbols, the course of an electric circuit or system of circuits and the component devices or parts used therein.
- C. Protective Device: A device that senses when an abnormal current flow exists and then removes the affected portion of the circuit from the system.
- D. SCCR: Short-circuit current rating.
- E. Service: The conductors and equipment for delivering electric energy from the serving utility to the wiring system of the premises served.
- F. Single-Line Diagram: See "One-Line Diagram."

### 1.3 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data:
  - 1. For power system analysis software to be used for studies.
- B. Short-Circuit Study Report:
  - 1. Submit the following after approval of system protective devices submittals. Submittals **must** be in digital form.
    - a. Short-circuit study input data, including completed computer program input data sheets.
    - b. Submit study report for action prior to receiving final approval of distribution equipment submittals. If formal completion of studies will cause delay in equipment manufacturing, obtain approval from Architect for preliminary submittal of sufficient

study data to ensure that selection of devices and associated characteristics is satisfactory.

c. Revised one-line diagram, reflecting field investigation results and results of shortcircuit study.

# 1.4 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

A. Product Certificates: For short-circuit study software, certifying compliance with IEEE 399.

# 1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Study must be performed using commercially developed and distributed software designed specifically for power system analysis.
- B. Software algorithms must comply with requirements of standards and guides specified in this Section.
- C. Manual calculations are unacceptable.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 POWER SYSTEM ANALYSIS SOFTWARE

- A. ETAP
- B. SKM
- C. EZPower
- D. Comply with IEEE 399 and IEEE 551.
- E. Analytical features of power systems analysis software program must have capability to calculate "mandatory," "very desirable," and "desirable" features as listed in IEEE 399.
- F. Computer software program must be capable of plotting and diagramming time-currentcharacteristic curves as part of its output.
- G. Computer program must be designed to perform short-circuit studies or have function, component, or add-on module designed to perform short-circuit studies.
- H. Computer program must be developed under supervision of licensed professional engineer who holds IEEE Computer Society's Certified Software Development Professional certification.

# 2.2 SHORT-CIRCUIT STUDY REPORT CONTENTS

A. Executive summary of study findings.

- B. Study descriptions, purpose, basis, and scope. Include case descriptions, definition of terms, and guide for interpretation of results.
- C. One-line diagram of modeled power system, showing the following:
  - 1. Protective device designations and ampere ratings.
  - 2. Conductor types, sizes, and lengths.
  - 3. Transformer kVA and voltage ratings.
  - 4. Motor and generator designations and kVA ratings.
  - 5. Switchgear, switchboard, motor-control center, and panelboard designations and ratings.
  - 6. Derating factors and environmental conditions.
  - 7. Any revisions to electrical equipment required by study.
- D. Comments and recommendations for system improvements or revisions in written document, separate from one-line diagram.
- E. Protective Device Evaluation:
  - 1. Evaluate equipment and protective devices and compare to available short-circuit currents. Verify that equipment withstand ratings exceed available short-circuit current at equipment installation locations.
  - 2. Tabulations of circuit breaker, fuse, and other protective device ratings versus calculated short-circuit duties.
  - 3. For 600 V overcurrent protective devices, ensure that interrupting ratings are equal to or higher than calculated 1/2-cycle symmetrical fault current.
  - 4. For devices and equipment rated for asymmetrical fault current, apply multiplication factors listed in standards to 1/2-cycle symmetrical fault current.
  - 5. Verify adequacy of phase conductors at maximum three-phase bolted fault currents; verify adequacy of equipment grounding conductors and grounding electrode conductors at maximum ground-fault currents. Ensure that short-circuit withstand ratings are equal to or higher than calculated 1/2-cycle symmetrical fault current.
- F. Short-Circuit Study Input Data:
  - 1. One-line diagram of system being studied.
  - 2. Power sources available.
  - 3. Manufacturer, model, and interrupting rating of protective devices.
  - 4. Conductors.
  - 5. Transformer data.
- G. Short-Circuit Study Output Reports:
  - 1. Low-Voltage Fault Report: Three-phase and unbalanced fault calculations, showing the following for each overcurrent device location:
    - a. Voltage.
    - b. Calculated fault-current magnitude and angle.
    - c. Fault-point X/R ratio.
    - d. Equivalent impedance.
  - 2. Momentary Duty Report: Three-phase and unbalanced fault calculations, showing the following for each overcurrent device location:

- a. Voltage.
- b. Calculated symmetrical fault-current magnitude and angle.
- c. Fault-point X/R ratio.
- d. Calculated asymmetrical fault currents:
  - 1) Based on fault-point X/R ratio.
  - 2) Based on calculated symmetrical value multiplied by 1.6.
  - 3) Based on calculated symmetrical value multiplied by 2.7.
- 3. Interrupting Duty Report: Three-phase and unbalanced fault calculations, showing the following for each overcurrent device location:
  - a. Voltage.
  - b. Calculated symmetrical fault-current magnitude and angle.
  - c. Fault-point X/R ratio.
  - d. No AC Decrement (NACD) ratio.
  - e. Equivalent impedance.
  - f. Multiplying factors for 2-, 3-, 5-, and 8-cycle circuit breakers rated on symmetrical basis.
  - g. Multiplying factors for 2-, 3-, 5-, and 8-cycle circuit breakers rated on total basis.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

### 3.1 POWER SYSTEM DATA

- A. Obtain data necessary for conduct of study.
  - 1. Verify completeness of data supplied on one-line diagram. Call discrepancies to Architect's attention.
  - 2. For equipment included as Work of this Project, use characteristics submitted under provisions of action submittals and information submittals for this Project.
- B. Gather and tabulate required input data to support short-circuit study. Comply with requirements in Section 017839 "Project Record Documents" for recording circuit protective device characteristics. Record data on Record Document copy of one-line diagram. Comply with recommendations in IEEE 551 as to amount of detail that is required to be acquired in field. Field data gathering must be by, or under supervision of, qualified electrical professional engineer. Data include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Product Data for Project's overcurrent protective devices involved in overcurrent protective device coordination studies. Use equipment designation tags that are consistent with electrical distribution system diagrams, overcurrent protective device submittals, input and output data, and recommended device settings.
  - 2. Obtain electrical power utility impedance at service.
  - 3. Power sources and ties.
  - 4. For transformers, include kVA, primary and secondary voltages, connection type, impedance, X/R ratio, taps measured in percent, and phase shift.
  - 5. For reactors, provide manufacturer and model designation, voltage rating, and impedance.
  - 6. For circuit breakers and fuses, provide manufacturer and model designation. List type of breaker, type of trip, SCCR, current rating, and breaker settings.

- 7. Generator short-circuit current contribution data, including short-circuit reactance, rated kVA, rated voltage, and X/R ratio.
- 8. Busway manufacturer and model designation, current rating, impedance, lengths, and conductor material.
- 9. Motor horsepower and NEMA MG 1 code letter designation.
- 10. Conductor sizes, lengths, number, conductor material and conduit material (magnetic or nonmagnetic).
- 11. Derating factors.

### 3.2 SHORT-CIRCUIT STUDY

- A. Perform study following general study procedures contained in IEEE 399.
- B. Calculate short-circuit currents according to IEEE 551.
- C. Base study on device characteristics supplied by device manufacturer.
- D. Extent of electrical power system to be studied is indicated on Drawings.
- E. Begin short-circuit current analysis at service, extending down to system overcurrent protective devices as follows:
  - 1. To normal system low-voltage load buses where fault current is 5 kA or less.
  - 2. Exclude equipment supplied by single transformer smaller than 75 kVA.
- F. Study electrical distribution system from normal and alternate power sources throughout electrical distribution system for Project. Study cases of system-switching configurations and alternate operations that could result in maximum fault conditions.
- G. Include ac fault-current decay from induction motors, synchronous motors, and asynchronous generators and apply to low- and medium-voltage, three-phase ac systems. Also account for fault-current dc decrement to address asymmetrical requirements of interrupting equipment.
- H. Calculate short-circuit momentary and interrupting duties for three-phase bolted fault and single line-to-ground fault at each equipment indicated on one-line diagram.
  - 1. For grounded systems, provide bolted line-to-ground fault-current study for areas as defined for three-phase bolted fault short-circuit study.
- I. Include in report identification of protective device applied outside its capacity.

# END OF SECTION

# Section 260500 Lighting Control Devices

### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Electronic time switches.
  - 2. Indoor occupancy and vacancy sensors.
  - 3. Switchbox-mounted occupancy sensors.
  - 4. Digital timer light switch.
  - 5. Conductors and cables.
- B. Related Requirements:
  - 1. Section 260010 "Supplemental Requirements for Electrical" for additional abbreviations, definitions, submittals, qualifications, testing agencies, and other Project requirements applicable to Work specified in this Section.

# 1.2 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data:
  - 1. For each type of product.
- B. Shop Drawings:
  - 1. Show installation details for the following:
    - a. Occupancy sensors.
    - b. Vacancy sensors.
  - 2. Interconnection diagrams showing field-installed wiring.
  - 3. Include diagrams for power, signal, and control wiring.
- C. Field quality-control reports.

### 1.3 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

A. Sample Warranty: For manufacturer's warranties.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MANUFACTURERS
  - A. HUBBELL NX
  - B. Acuity NDTC
  - C. Approved Equal

# 2.2 ELECTRONIC TIME SWITCHES

- A. Electronic Time Switches: Solid state, programmable, with alphanumeric display; complying with UL 917.
  - 1. Listed and labeled in accordance with NFPA 70, by a qualified electrical testing laboratory recognized by authorities having jurisdiction, and marked for intended location and application.
  - 2. 120V AC.
  - 3. Programs:
    - a. Eight channels; each channel is individually programmable with two on-off set points on a 24-hour schedule, allowing different set points for each day of the week, and an annual holiday schedule that overrides the weekly operation on holidays.
  - 4. Circuitry: Allow connection of a photoelectric relay as substitute for on-off function of a program.
  - 5. Astronomic Time: All channels.
  - 6. Automatic daylight savings time changeover.
  - 7. Battery Backup: Not less than seven days reserve, to maintain schedules and time clock.

### 2.3 INDOOR OCCUPANCY AND VACANCY SENSORS

- A. General Requirements for Sensors:
  - 1. Wall or Ceiling-mounted, solid-state indoor occupancy and vacancy sensors.
  - 2. Listed and labeled in accordance with NFPA 70, by a qualified electrical testing laboratory recognized by authorities having jurisdiction, and marked for intended location and application.
  - 3. Operation:
    - a. Occupancy Sensor: Unless otherwise indicated, turn lights on when coverage area is occupied, and turn them off when unoccupied; with a time delay for turning lights off, adjustable over a minimum range of 1 to 15 minutes.
    - b. Vacancy Sensor: Unless otherwise indicated, lights are manually turned on and sensor turns lights off when the room is unoccupied; with a time delay for turning lights off, adjustable over a minimum range of 1 to 15 minutes.
    - c. Combination Sensor: Unless otherwise indicated, sensor must be programmed to turn lights on when coverage area is occupied and turn them off when unoccupied, or to turn off lights that have been manually turned on; with a time delay for turning lights off, adjustable over a minimum range of 1 to 15 minutes.

- 4. Indicator: Digital display, to show when motion is detected during testing and normal operation of sensor.
- 5. Bypass Switch: Override the "on" function in case of sensor failure.
- 6. Automatic Light-Level Sensor: Adjustable from 2 to 200 fc (21.5 to 2152 lx); turn lights off when selected lighting level is present.
- B. Dual-Technology Type: Wall and Ceiling mounted; detect occupants in coverage area using PIR and ultrasonic detection methods. The particular technology or combination of technologies that control on-off functions is selectable in the field by operating controls on unit.
  - 1. Sensitivity Adjustment: Separate for each sensing technology.
  - 2. Detector Sensitivity: Detect occurrences of 6 inch (150 mm) minimum movement of any portion of a human body that presents a target of not less than 36 sq. inch (23 200 sq. mm), and detect a person of average size and weight moving not less than 12 inch (305 mm) in either a horizontal or a vertical manner at an approximate speed of 12 inch/s (305 mm/s).
  - 3. Detection Coverage (Standard Room): Detect occupancy anywhere within a circular area of 1000 sq. ft. (93 sq. m) when mounted on a 96 inch (2440 mm) high ceiling.
  - 4. Detection Coverage (Room, Wall Mounted): Detect occupancy anywhere within a 180degree pattern centered on the sensor over an area of [1000 sq. ft. (110 sq. m)] [2000 sq. ft. (220 sq. m)] [3000 sq. ft. (330 sq. m)] when mounted 48 inch (1200 mm) above finished floor.

# 2.4 SWITCHBOX-MOUNTED OCCUPANCY SENSORS

- A. General Requirements for Sensors: Automatic-wall-switch occupancy sensor with manual on-off switch, suitable for mounting in a single gang switchbox.
  - 1. Listed and labeled in accordance with NFPA 70, by a qualified electrical testing laboratory recognized by authorities having jurisdiction, and marked for intended location and application.
  - 2. Occupancy Sensor Operation: Unless otherwise indicated, turn lights on when coverage area is occupied, and turn lights off when unoccupied; with a time delay for turning lights off, adjustable over a minimum range of 1 to 15 minutes.
  - 3. Operating Ambient Conditions: Dry interior conditions, 32 to 120 deg F (0 to 49 deg C).
  - 4. Switch Rating: Not less than 800 VA LED load at 120 V, 1200 VA or LED load at 277 V, and 800 W incandescent.

# 2.5 DIGITAL TIMER LIGHT SWITCH

- A. Description: Combination digital timer and conventional switch lighting control unit. Switchboxmounted, backlit LCD display, with selectable time interval in [10] [20] minute increments.
  - 1. Rated 960 W at 120 V(ac) for tungsten lighting, 10 A at 120 V(ac) or 10 A at 277 V(ac) for fluorescent or LED lighting, and 1/4 hp at 120 V(ac).
  - 2. Standards: Comply with UL 20.
  - 3. Integral relay for connection to BAS.
  - 4. Voltage: Match the circuit voltage.

### 2.6 CONDUCTORS AND CABLES

- A. Power Wiring to Supply Side of Remote-Control Power Sources: Not smaller than No. 12 AWG. Comply with requirements in Section 260519 "Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables."
- B. Classes 2 and 3 Control Cable: Multiconductor cable with stranded-copper conductors. Comply with requirements in Section 260519 "Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables."
- C. Class 1 Control Cable: Multiconductor cable with stranded-copper conductors. Comply with requirements in Section 260519 "Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables."

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

### 3.1 INSTALLATION OF SENSORS

- A. Coordinate layout and installation of ceiling-mounted devices with other construction that penetrates ceilings or is supported by them, including light fixtures, HVAC equipment, smoke detectors, fire-suppression systems, and partition assemblies.
- B. Install and aim sensors in locations to achieve not less than 90 percent coverage of areas indicated. Do not exceed coverage limits specified in manufacturer's instructions.

#### 3.2 INSTALLATION OF WIRING

- A. Wiring Method: Comply with Section 260519 "Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables." Minimum conduit size is 1/2 inch (13 mm).
- B. Wiring within Enclosures: Separate power-limited and nonpower-limited conductors in accordance with conductor manufacturer's instructions.
- C. Size conductors in accordance with lighting control device manufacturer's instructions unless otherwise indicated.
- D. Splices, Taps, and Terminations: Make connections only on numbered terminal strips in junction, pull, device, and outlet boxes; terminal cabinets; and equipment enclosures.

### 3.3 IDENTIFICATION

- A. Identify components and power and control wiring in accordance with Section 260553 "Identification for Electrical Systems.
- B. Label time switches and contactors with a unique designation.

### 3.4 ADJUSTING

A. Occupancy Adjustments: When requested within 12 months from date of Substantial Completion, provide on-site assistance in adjusting lighting control devices to suit actual

occupied conditions. Provide up to two visits to Project during other-than-normal occupancy hours for this purpose.

- 1. For occupancy and motion sensors, verify operation at outer limits of detector range. Set time delay to suit Owner's operations.
- 2. For daylighting controls, adjust set points and deadband controls to suit Owner's operations.
- 3. Align high-bay occupancy sensors using manufacturer's laser aiming tool.

END OF SECTION 260923

# Section 260943 Performance Lighting Controls

# PART 1 – GENERAL

- 1.1 Summary
  - A. Section includes a networked lighting control system comprised of the following components:
    - 1. System Software Interfaces
      - a. Management and Visualization Interface
      - b. Historical Database and Analytics Interface
      - c. Personal Control Applications
      - d. Smartphone Programming Interface for wired devices
    - 2. System Backbone and Integration Equipment
      - a. System Controller
      - b. OpenADR Interface
    - 3. Wired Networked Devices
      - a. Wall Switches, Dimmers and Scene Controllers
      - b. Graphic Wall Stations
      - c. Auxiliary Input/Output Devices
      - d. Occupancy and Photocell Sensors
      - e. Power Packs and Secondary Packs
      - f. Networked Luminaires
      - g. Relay and Dimming Panel
    - 4. Wireless Networked Devices
      - a. Sensor Interface
      - b. Light Controllers
      - c. Digital Sensor Attachments
      - d. Networked Luminaires
      - e. Communication Bridge
  - B. The networked lighting control system shall meet all of the characteristics and performance requirements specified herein.
  - C. The contractor shall provide, install and verify proper operation of all equipment necessary for proper operation of the system as specified herein and as shown on applicable drawings.
- 1.2. Related Documents
  - A. Section 262726 Wiring Devices
  - B. Section 260923 Lighting Control Devices
  - C. Section 265113 Interior Lighting Fixtures
- 1.3 Submittals
  - A. Submittal shall be provided including the following items.
    - 1. Bill of Materials necessary to install the networked lighting control system.

- 2. Product Specification Sheets indicating general device descriptions, dimensions, electrical specifications, wiring details, and nomenclature.
- 3. Riser Diagrams showing device wiring connections of system backbone and also typical per room/area type.
- 4. Information Technology (IT) connection information pertaining to interconnection with facility IT networking equipment and third-party systems.
- 5. Other Diagrams and Operational Descriptions as needed to indicate system operation or interaction with other system(s).
- 6. Contractor Startup/Commissioning Worksheet (must be completed prior to factory start-up).
- 7. Service Specification Sheets indicating general service descriptions, including startup, training, post-startup support, and service contract terms.
- 8. Hardware and Software Operation Manuals.

### 1.4 Approvals

- A. Prior approval from owner's representative is required for products or systems manufactured by companies not specified in the Network Lighting Controls section of this specification.
- B. Any alternate product or system that has not received prior approval from the owner's representative at least 10 days prior to submission of a proposal package shall be rejected.
- C. Alternate products or systems require submission of catalog datasheets, system overview documents and installation manuals to owner's representative.
- D. For any alternate system that does not support any form of wireless communication to networked luminaires, networked control devices, networked sensors, or networked input devices, bidders shall provide a total installed cost including itemized labor costs for installing network wiring to luminaires, control devices, sensors, input devices and other required system peripherals.

### 1.5 Quality Assurance

- A. Product Qualifications
  - 1. System electrical components shall be listed or recognized by a nationally recognized testing laboratory (e.g., UL, ETL, or CSA) and shall be labeled with required markings as applicable.
  - 2. System shall be listed as qualified under DesignLights Consortium Networked Lighting Control System Specification V2.0.
  - 3. System luminaires and controls are certified by manufacturer to have been designed, manufactured and tested for interoperability.
  - 4. All components shall be subjected to 100% end of line testing prior to shipment to the project site to ensure proper device operation.
  - 5. All components and the manufacturing facility where product was manufactured must be RoHS compliant.
- B. Installation and Startup Qualifications
  - 1. System startup shall be performed by qualified personnel approved or certified by the manufacturer.
- C. Service and Support Requirements
  - 1. Phone Support: Toll free technical support shall be available.
  - 2. Remote Support: The bidder shall offer a remote support capability.
  - 3. Onsite Support: The bidder shall offer onsite support that is billable at whole day rates.

- 4. Service Contract: The bidder shall offer a Service Contract that packages phone, remote, and onsite support calls for the project. Response times for each type of support call shall be indicated in the terms of the service contract included in the bid package.
- 1.6 Warranty
  - A. The manufacturer shall provide a minimum five-year warranty on all hardware devices supplied and installed. Warranty coverage shall begin on the date of shipment.
  - B. The hardware warranty shall cover repair or replacement any defective products within the warranty period.
- 1.7 Maintenance & Sustainability
  - A. The manufacturer shall make available to the owner new parts, upgrades, and/or replacements available for a minimum of 5 years following installation.

### PART 2 – EQUIPMENT

- 2.1 Manufacturers
  - A. Manufacturers that are listed with DesignLights Consortium Networked Lighting Control System Specification V2.0.
- 2.2 System Performance Requirements
  - A. System Architecture
    - 1. System shall have an architecture that is based upon three main concepts: (a) networkable intelligent lighting control devices, (b) standalone lighting control zones using distributed intelligence, (c) optional system backbone for remote, time based and global operation between control zones.
      - a. Intelligent lighting control devices shall have individually addressable network communication capability and consist of one or more basic lighting control components: occupancy sensor, photocell sensor, relay, dimming output, contact closure input, analog 0-10V input, and manual wall station capable of indicating switching, dimming, and/or scene control. Combining one or more of these components into a single device enclosure shall be permissible so as to minimize overall device count of system.
      - b. Lighting control zones consisting of one or more networked luminaires and intelligent lighting control devices and shall be capable of providing automatic control from sensors (occupancy and/or photocell) and manual control from local wallstations without requiring connection to a higher level system backbone; this capability is referred to as "distributed intelligence."
      - c. System must be capable of interfacing directly with networked luminaires such that either low voltage network cabling or wireless RF communication is used to interconnect networked luminaires with control components such as sensors, switches and system backbone (see *Control Zone Characteristics* sections for each type of network connection, wired or wireless).
    - 2. The system shall be capable of providing individually addressable switching and dimming control of the following: networked luminaires, control zones to include multiple switch legs or

circuits, and relay and dimming outputs from centralized panels to provide design flexibility appropriate with sequence of operations required in each project area or typical space type. A single platform shall be used for both indoor and outdoor lighting controls.

- 3. Lighting control zones shall be capable of being networked with a higher level system backbone to provide time based control, remote control from inputs and/or systems external to the control zone, and remote configuration and monitoring through a software.
- 4. All system devices shall support remote firmware update, such that physical access to each device is not necessary, for purposes of upgrading functionality at a later date.
- 5. System shall be capable of "out of box" sequence of operation for each control zone. Standard sequence is:
  - a. All switches control all fixtures in a zone
  - b. All occupancy sensors automatically control all fixtures in the control zone with a default timeout.
- B. Wired Networked Control Zone Characteristics
  - Following proper installation and provision of power, all networked devices connected together with low voltage network cable shall automatically form a functional lighting control zone without requiring any type of programming, regardless of the programming mechanism (e.g., software application, handheld remote, pushbutton). The "out of box" default sequence of operation is intended to provide typical sequence of operation so as to minimize the system startup and programming requirements and to also have functional lighting control operation prior to system startup and programming.
  - 2. System shall be able to automatically discover all connected devices without requiring any provisioning of system or zone addresses.
  - 3. The following types of wired networked control devices shall be provided for egress and/or emergency light fixtures:
    - a. Low-Voltage power sensing: These devices shall automatically provide 100% light level upon detection of loss of power sensed via the low voltage network cable connection.
    - b. UL924 Listed Line-Voltage power sensing: These devices shall be listed as emergency relays under the UL924 standard, and shall automatically close the load control relay(s) and provide 100% light output upon detection of loss of power sensed via line voltage connections.
    - c. Emergency egress devices shall be provided and UL labeled by the lighting control manufacturer.
- C. Wireless Networked Control Zone Characteristics
  - 1. Following proper installation and provision of power, all wireless networked devices paired, meshed or grouped together shall automatically follow the "out of box" default sequence of operations.
  - 2. Wireless network communication shall support uniform and instant response such that all luminaires in a lighting control zone respond immediately and synchronously in response to a sensor or wallstation signal.
  - 3. To support the system architecture requirement for distributed intelligence, wireless network communication shall support communication of control signals from sensors and wallstations to networked luminaires and wireless load control devices, without requiring any

communication, interpretation, or translation of information through a backbone device such as a wireless access point, communication bridge or gateway.

- 4. All wireless communication shall be encrypted using at least 128-bit Advanced Encryption Standard (AES).
- 5. The following types of wired networked control devices shall be provided for egress and/or emergency light fixtures:
  - a. UL924 Listed Line-Voltage power sensing: These devices shall be listed as emergency relays under the UL924 standard, and shall automatically close the load control relay(s) and provide 100% light output upon detection of loss or interruption of power sensed via line voltage connections.
- D. System Integration Capabilities
  - 1. The system shall interface with third party building management systems (BMS) to support two-way communication using the industry standard BACnet/IP or BACnet/MSTP protocols.
- 2.3 System Software Interfaces
  - A. Management Interface
    - 1. System shall provide a web-based management interface that provides remote system control, live status monitoring, and configuration capabilities of lighting control settings and schedules.
    - 2. Management interface must be compatible with industry-standard web browser clients, including, but not limited to, Microsoft Internet Explorer®, Apple Safari®, Google Chrome®, Mozilla Firefox®.
    - 3. All system software updates must be available for automatic download and installation via the internet.
  - B. Historical Database and Analytics Interface
    - 1. System shall provide a browser-based trending and monitoring interface that stores historical data for all occupancy/daylight sensors and lighting loads. Additionally, the system shall optionally upload that data to a cloud based server.
  - C. Visualization Interfaces
    - 1. System shall provide an optional web-based visualization interface that displays a graphical floorplan. System data, to include status of occupancy sensors, daylight sensors and light output shall be overlaid to the floorplan to provide a graphical status page.
  - D. Portable Programming Interface for Standalone Control Zones
    - 1. Portable handheld application interface for standalone control zones shall be provided for systems that allows configuration of lighting control settings.
    - 2. Programming capabilities through the application shall include, but not be limited to, the following:
      - a. Switch/occupancy/photosensor group configuration
      - b. Manual/automatic on modes
      - c. Turn-on dim level
      - d. Occupancy sensor time delays
      - e. Dual technology occupancy sensors sensitivity

- f. Photosensor calibration adjustment and auto-setpoint
- g. Trim level settings
- 2.4 System Backbone and System Integration Equipment
  - A. System Controller
    - 1. System Controller shall be a multi-tasking, real-time digital control processor consisting of modular hardware with plug-in enclosed processors, communication controllers, and power supplies.
    - 2. System Controller shall perform the following functions:
      - a. Facilitation of global network communication between different areas and control zones.
      - b. Time-based control of downstream wired and wireless network devices.
      - c. Linking into an Ethernet network.
      - d. Integration with Building Management Systems (BMS) and Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning (HVAC) equipment.
      - e. Connection to various software interfaces, including management interface, historical database and analytics interface, visualization interface, and personal control applications.
    - 3. System Controller shall not require a dedicated PC or a dedicated cloud connection.
    - 4. Device shall automatically detect all networked devices connected to it, including those connected to wired and wireless communication bridges.
    - 5. Device shall have a standard and astronomical internal time clock.
    - 6. Shall be capable of connecting to the customers Local Area Network (LAN) via IEEE 802.11.x Wireless and IEEE 802.3 Wired connection.
    - 7. System Controller shall support BACnet/IP and BACnet/MSTP protocols to directly interface with BMS and HVAC equipment without the need for additional protocol translation gateways.
      - a. BACnet/MSTP shall support a minimum of 50 additional BACnet MS/TP controllers in addition to the Expansion I/O modules.
      - b. BACnet/MSTP shall support 9600 to 115200 baud.
      - c. System Controller shall be BACnet Testing Laboratory (BTL listed) using Device Profile BACnet Building Controller (B-BC) with outlined enhanced features.
      - d. System controller must support BACnet/IP Broadcast Management Device (BBMD) and Foreign Device Registration (FDR).
  - B. OpenADR Interface
    - 1. System shall provide an interface to OpenADR protocol Demand Response Automation Servers (DRAS) typically provided by local electrical utility.
    - 2. OpenADR interface shall meet all of the requirements of Open ADR 2.0a Virtual End Nodes (VEN), including:
      - a. Programmable with the account information of the end-user's electrical utility DRAS account credentials.
- 2.5 Wired Networked Devices
  - A. Wired Networked Wall Switches, Dimmers, Scene Controllers

- 1. Wall switches & dimmers shall support the following device options:
  - a. Number of control zones: 1, 2 or 4
  - b. Control Types Supported: On/Off or On/Off/Dimming
- 2. Scene controllers shall support the following device options:
  - a. Number of scenes: 1, 2 or 4
  - b. Control Types Supported:
    - 1) On/Off or On/Off/Dimming
    - 2) Preset Level Scene Type
    - 3) Reprogramming of other devices within daisy-chained zone so as to implement user selected lighting scene
    - 4) Selecting a lighting profile to be run by the system's upstream controller so as to implement a selected lighting profile across multiple zones
- B. Wired Networked Graphic Wall Stations
  - 1. Device shall have a full color touch screen.
  - 2. Device shall enable configuration of all switches, dimmers, and lighting preset scenes via password protected setup screens.
  - 3. Graphic wall stations shall support the following device options:
    - a. Number of control zones: Minimum of 16
    - b. Number of scenes: Minimum of 16
    - c. Optional password protection for setup screens.
- C. Wired Networked Auxiliary Input / Output (I/O) Devices
  - 1. Auxiliary Input/Output Devices shall be specified as an input or output device with the following options:
    - a. Contact closure input
      - 1) Input shall be programmable to support maintained or momentary inputs that can activate local or global scenes and profiles, ramp light level up or down, or toggle lights on/off.
    - b. 0-10V analog input
      - 1) Input shall be programmable to function as a daylight sensor.
    - c. RS-232/RS-485 digital input
      - 1) Input supports activation of up to 4 local or global scenes and profiles, and on/off/dimming control of up to 16 local control zones.
    - d. 0-10V dimming control output, capable of sinking a minimum of 20mA of current
      - 1) Output shall be programmable to support all standard sequence of operations supported by system.
- D. Wired Networked Occupancy and Photosensors
  - 1. Sensors shall utilize passive infrared (PIR) or passive dual technology (PDT) to detect both major and minor motion as defined by NEMA WD-7 standard.
  - 2. Sensing technologies that are acoustically passive, meaning they do not transmit sounds waves of any frequency do not require additional commissioning. Ultrasonic or Microwave

based sensing technologies may require commissioning due to the active nature of their technology, if factory required.

- 3. Sensor programming parameter shall be available and configurable remotely from the software and locally via the device.
- 4. Sensor mounting type shall match project design requirements as shown on plans.
  - a. Sensors shall have optional features for photosensor/daylight override, dimming control, and low temperature/high humidity operation.
- 2. The system shall support the following types of photocell-based control:
  - a. On/Off: The control zone is automatically turned off if the photocell reading exceeds the defined setpoint and automatically turned on if the photocell reading is below the defined setpoint. A time delay or adaptive setpoint adjustable behavior may be used to prevent the system from exhibiting nuisance on/off switching.
  - b. Continuous Dimming: The control zone automatically adjusts its dimming output in response to photocell readings, such that a minimum light level consisting of both electric light and daylight sources is maintained at the task. The photocell response shall be configurable to adjust the photocell setpoint and dimming rates.
- E. Wired Networked Wall Switch Sensors
  - 1. Wall switches sensors shall support the following device options:
    - a. User Input Control Types Supported: On/Off or On/Off/Dimming
    - b. Occupancy Sensing Technology: PIR only or Dual Tech
    - c. Daylight Sensing Option: Inhibit Photosensor
- F. Wired Networked Embedded Sensors
  - 1. Embedded sensors shall support the following device options:
    - a. Occupancy Sensing technology: PIR only or Dual Tech
    - b. Daylight Sensing Option: Occupancy only, Daylight only, or combination Occupancy/Daylight sensor
- G. Distributed System Power, Switching and Dimming Controls
  - 1. Devices shall incorporate one optional Class 1 relay, optional 0-10 VDC dimming output, and contribute low voltage Class 2 power to the rest of the system.
  - 2. Device programming parameters shall be available and configurable remotely from the software and locally via the device push-button.
  - 3. Device shall be plenum rated.
  - 4. Devices shall be UL Listed for load and load type as specified on the plans.
- H. Wired Networked Luminaires
  - 1. Networked luminaire shall have a factory installed mechanically integrated control device and carry a UL Listing as required.
  - 2. Networked LED luminaire shall provide low voltage power to other networked control devices.
  - 3. System shall be able to maintain constant lumen output over the specified life of the LED luminaire (also called lumen compensation) by automatically varying the dimming control signal to account for lumen depreciation.
  - 4. System shall be able to provide control of network luminaire intensity, in addition to correlated color temperature of specific LED luminaires.

- 5. Controls manufacturer is responsible for primary troubleshooting and tech support of complete fixture.
- I. Wired Networked Relay and Dimming Panel
  - 1. Relay and dimming panel(s) shall be capable of providing the required amount of relay capacity, as required per panel schedules shown on drawings, with an equal number of individual 0-10V dimming outputs.
  - 2. Standard relays used shall have the following required properties:
    - a. Configurable in the field to operate with normally closed or normally open behavior.
    - b. Provides visual status of current state and manual override control of each relay.
    - c. Be individually programmable
  - 3. 0-10 dimming outputs shall support a minimum of 100mA sink current per output.
  - 4. Panel shall be UL924 listed for control of emergency lighting circuits.
  - 5. Panel shall provide a contact closure input that acts as a panel override to activate the normally configured state of all relays (i.e., normally open or normally closed) in the panel.
- 2.6 Wireless Networked Devices

Wireless Networked Sensor Interface

1. The device shall be capable of broadcasting the following manual wall control commands: on, off, and adjust dim level.

Wireless Networked Light Controllers (No Sensor)

- 1. The wireless light controller shall be capable of providing continuous dimming and on/off control of one commercial light fixture including fluorescent, HID, induction and LEDs.
- 2. An external antenna attached to the luminaire shall not be allowed.
  - a. Each wireless light controller shall provide measurement capability of the amperage, voltage, wattage, and watt-hours of its controlled lighting.

Wireless Networked Digital Sensors

- 1. In addition to providing Wireless Networked Light Controllers functionality, also provides:
  - a. Integrated digital occupancy sensing and digital photocell sensor.
  - b. Sensor shall connect directly to the wireless light controller and shall be suitable for embedding into the enclosure of a luminaire.
  - c. Sensor shall have software-adjustable settings
  - d. Photocell shall be suitable for closed and open loop applications.

Wireless Network Communication Bridge

- 1. A communication bridge device shall be provided that interfaces with the System Controller via Owner's LAN connection and interfaces with wireless network.
- 2. Device shall be capable of communicating with a group of a minimum of 250 wireless networked devices and luminaires, so as to reduce the amount of communication bridges required in the system.

### PART 3 – EXECUTION

- 3.1 Installation Requirements
  - A. Installation Procedures and Verification

- 1. The successful bidder shall review all required installation and pre-startup procedures with the manufacturer's representative through pre-construction meetings.
- 2. The successful bidder shall install and connect the networked lighting control system components according to the manufacturer's installation instructions, wiring diagrams, the project submittals and plans specifications.
- 3. The successful bidder shall be responsible for testing of all low voltage network cable included in the bid. Bidder is responsible for verification of the following minimum parameters:
  - a. Wire Map (continuity, pin termination, shorts and open connections, etc.)
  - b. Length
  - c. Insertion Loss
- B. Coordination with Owner's IT Network Infrastructure
  - 1. The successful bidder is required to coordinate with the owner's representative to secure all required network connections to the owner's IT network infrastructure.
    - a. The bidder shall provide to the owner's representative all network infrastructure requirements of the networked lighting control system.
    - b. The bidder shall provide, to the manufacturer's representative, all necessary contacts pertaining to the owner's IT infrastructure, to ensure that the system is properly connected and started up.
- C. Coordination with Mechanical Division
  - 1. The successful bidder shall provide all integration equipment detailed in Division 260943.
  - 2. The successful bidder to verify integration scope with the Mechanical Contractor prior to submittal phase and provide all necessary schedules to the Lighting Control manufacturer.
- D. Documentation and Deliverables
  - 1. The installing contractor shall be responsible for documenting installed location of all networked devices, including networked luminaires. This includes responsibility to provide as-built plan drawing showing device addresses corresponding to locations of installed equipment.
  - 2. The installing contractor is also responsible for the following additional documentation to the manufacturer's representative if visualization / graphical floorplan software is provided as part of bid package:
    - a. As-Built floor plan drawings showing wired network control zones outlined, in addition to device address locations required above. All documentation shall remain legible when reproducing\scanning drawing files for electronic submission.
    - b. As-Built electrical lighting drawings (reflected ceiling plan) in PDF and CAD format. Architectural floor plans shall be based on as-built conditions.
      - CAD files shall have layers already turned on/off as desired to be shown in the graphical floorplan background images. The following CAD elements are recommended to be hidden to produce an ideal background graphical image: Titleblock

Text- Inclusive of room names and numbers, fixture tags and drawings notesFixturewiringandhomerunsControldevices

Hatching or poché of light fixtures or architectural elements

2) CAD files shall be of AutoCAD 2013 or earlier. Revit file overall floor plan views shall be exported to AutoCAD 2013.

# 3.2 System

- A. Upon completion of installation by the installer, including completion of all required verification and documentation required by the manufacturer, the system shall be started up and programmed by an authorized representative of the manufacturer.
  - 1. Low voltage network cable testing shall be performed prior to system startup at the discretion of the manufacturer.
- B. System start-up and programming shall include:
  - 1. Verifying operational communication to all system devices.
  - 2. Programming the network devices into functional control zones to meet the required sequence of operation.
  - 3. Programming and verifying all sequence of operations.
  - 4. Customization of owner's software interfaces and applications.
- C. Initial start-up and programming is to occur on-site. Additional programming may occur on-site or remotely over the Internet as necessary.
- 3.3 Project Turnover
  - A. System Documentation
    - 1. Submit software database file with desired device labels and notes completed.
  - B. Owner Training
    - 1. Provisions for onsite training for owner and designated attendees to be included in submittal package.

End of Section

# Section 262726 Wiring Devices

### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

### 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Standard-grade receptacles, 125 V, 20 A.
  - 2. GFCI receptacles, 125 V, 20 A.
  - 3. SPD receptacles, 125 V, 20 A.
  - 4. Hospital-grade receptacles, 125 V, 20 A.
  - 5. Twist-locking receptacles.
  - 6. Toggle switches, 120/277 V, 20 A.
  - 7. Occupancy sensors.
  - 8. Digital timer light switches.
  - 9. Wall-box dimmers.
  - 10. Wall plates.
  - 11. Floor service fittings.
  - 12. Poke-through assemblies.
  - 13. Prefabricated multioutlet assemblies.

### 1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. AFCI: Arc-fault circuit interrupter.
- B. BAS: Building automation system.
- C. EMI: Electromagnetic interference.
- D. GFCI: Ground-fault circuit interrupter.
- E. Pigtail: Short lead used to connect a device to a branch-circuit conductor.
- F. RFI: Radio-frequency interference.
- G. SPD: Surge protective device.

### 1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

A. Product Data: For each type of product.

- B. Shop Drawings: List of legends and description of materials and process used for premarking wall plates.
- C. Samples: One for each type of device and wall plate specified, in each color specified.

# 1.5 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

A. Field quality-control reports.

# 1.6 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For wiring devices to include in all manufacturers' packinglabel warnings and instruction manuals that include labeling conditions.

# 1.7 MAINTENANCE MATERIAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Furnish extra materials that match products installed and that are packaged with protective covering for storage and identified with labels describing contents.
  - 1. Floor Service-Outlet Assemblies: One for every 10 of each type installed, but no fewer than one.
  - 2. SPD Receptacles: One for every 10 of each type installed, but no fewer than one of each type.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 GENERAL WIRING-DEVICE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Wiring Devices, Components, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and use.
- B. Comply with NFPA 70.
- C. RoHS compliant.
- D. Comply with NEMA WD 1.
- E. Devices that are manufactured for use with modular plug-in connectors may be substituted under the following conditions:
  - 1. Connectors shall comply with UL 2459 and shall be made with stranding building wire.
  - 2. Devices shall comply with requirements in this Section.
- F. Devices for Owner-Furnished Equipment:
  - 1. Receptacles: Match plug configurations.
  - 2. Cord and Plug Sets: Match equipment requirements.
- G. Device Color:

- 1. Wiring Devices Connected to Normal Power System: White or as selected by Architect unless otherwise indicated or required by NFPA 70 or device listing. Contact the architect before ordering.
- 2. Wiring Devices Connected to Essential Electrical System: Red.
- 3. SPD Devices: Blue.
- 4. Isolated-Ground Receptacles: Orange.
- H. Wall Plate Color: For plastic covers, match device color.
- I. Source Limitations: Obtain each type of wiring device and associated wall plate from single source from single manufacturer.

# 2.2 STANDARD-GRADE RECEPTACLES, 125 V, 20 A

- A. Duplex Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Description: Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding.
  - 2. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with UL 498 and FS W-C-596.
- B. Tamper-Resistant Duplex Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
  - 2. Description: Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral shutters that operate only when a plug is inserted in the receptacle.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Standards: Comply with UL 498 and FS W-C-596.
  - 5. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Tamper-Resistant Receptacles" Article.
- C. Weather-Resistant Duplex Receptacle, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral shutters that operate only when a plug is inserted in the receptacle. Square face.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Standards: Comply with UL 498.
  - 5. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Receptacles in Damp or Wet Locations" Article.

- D. Tamper- and Weather-Resistant Duplex Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal
  - 2. Description: Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral shutters that operate only when a plug is inserted in the receptacle. Square face.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Standards: Comply with UL 498.
  - 5. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Tamper-Resistant Receptacles" and "Receptacles in Damp or Wet Locations" articles.

# 2.3 GFCI RECEPTACLES, 125 V, 20 A

- A. Duplex GFCI Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A.
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, available manufacturers offering products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following]:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Integral GFCI with "Test" and "Reset" buttons and LED indicator light. Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Type: Feed and/ or Non-feed through field converted.
  - 5. Standards: Comply with UL 498, UL 943 Class A, and FS W-C-596.
- B. Tamper-Resistant Duplex GFCI Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - b. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - c. Approved equal
  - 2. Description: Integral GFCI with "Test" and "Reset" buttons and LED indicator light. Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral shutters that operate only when a plug is inserted in the receptacle.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Type: Feed and /or Non-feed through field converted.
  - 5. Standards: Comply with UL 498, UL 943 Class A, and FS W-C-596.
- 6. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Tamper-Resistant Receptacles" Article.
- C. Tamper- and Weather-Resistant, GFCI Duplex Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Integral GFCI with "Test" and "Reset" buttons and LED indicator light. Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral shutters that operate only when a plug is inserted in the receptacle. Square face.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-15R.
  - 4. Type: Feed and /or Non-feed through field converted
  - 5. Standards: Comply with UL 498 and UL 943 Class A.
  - 6. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Tamper-Resistant Receptacles" and "Receptacles in Damp or Wet Locations" articles.
- 2.4 SPD RECEPTACLES, 125 V, 20 A
  - A. Duplex SPD Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
    - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
      - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
      - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
      - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
      - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
      - e. Approved equal.
    - 2. Description: Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral SPD in line to ground, line to neutral, and neutral to ground. LED indicator light.
    - 3. SPD Components: Multiple metal-oxide varistors; with a nominal clamp-level rating of 400 V and minimum single transient pulse energy dissipation of 240 J, according to IEEE C62.41.2 and IEEE C62.45.
    - 4. Active SPD Indication: Visual and audible, with light visible in face of device to indicate device is "active" or "no longer in service."
    - 5. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
    - 6. Standards: Comply with NEMA WD 1, UL 498, UL 1449, and FS W-C-596.

# 2.5 HOSPITAL-GRADE RECEPTACLES, 125 V, 20 A

- A. Hospital-Grade, Single Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:

- a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
- b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
- c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
- d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
- e. Approved equal.
- 2. Description: Single-piece, rivetless, nickel-plated, all-brass grounding system. Nickelplated, brass mounting strap. Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding.
- 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
- 4. Standards: Comply with UL 498 Supplement sd and FS W-C-596.
- 5. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Health Care Facilities" Article.
- B. Hospital-Grade, Duplex Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Single-piece, rivetless, nickel-plated, all-brass grounding system. Nickelplated, brass mounting strap. Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Standards: Comply with UL 498 Supplement sd and FS W-C-596.
  - 5. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Health Care Facilities" Article.
- C. Hospital-Grade, Tamper-Resistant, Duplex Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Premise Wiring.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral shutters that operate only when a plug is inserted in the receptacle.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Standards: Comply with NEMA WD 1, UL 498 Supplement sd, and FS W-C-596.
  - 5. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Health Care Facilities" Article.
- D. Hospital-Grade, Duplex GFCI Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.

- d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
- e. Approved equal.
- 2. Description: Integral GFCI with "Test" and "Reset" buttons and LED indicator light. Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Single-piece, rivetless, nickel-plated, all-brass grounding system.
- 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
- 4. Type: Non-feed through.
- 5. Standards: Comply with UL 498 supplement sd, UL 943 Class A, and FS W-C-596.
- 6. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Health Care Facilities" Article.
- E. Hospital-Grade, Tamper-Resistant, Duplex GFCI Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Premise Wiring.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Integral GFCI with "Test" and "Reset" buttons and LED indicator light. Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral shutters that operate only when a plug is inserted in the receptacle. Single-piece, rivetless, nickel-plated, all-brass grounding system.
  - 3. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 4. Type: Non-feed through.
  - 5. Standards: Comply with UL 498 supplement sd, UL 943 Class A, and FS W-C-596.
  - 6. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Health Care Facilities" Article.
- F. Hospital-Grade, Duplex SPD Receptacles, 125 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Two pole, three wire, and self-grounding. Integral SPD in line to ground, line to neutral, and neutral to ground. LED indicator light. With single-piece, rivetless, nickel-plated, all-brass grounding system. Nickel-plated, brass mounting strap.
  - 3. SPD Components: Multiple metal-oxide varistors; with a nominal clamp-level rating of 400 V and minimum single transient pulse energy dissipation of 240 J, according to IEEE C62.41.2 and IEEE C62.45.
  - 4. Active SPD Indication: Visual and audible, with light visible in face of device to indicate device is "active" or "no longer in service."
  - 5. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration 5-20R.
  - 6. Standards: Comply with UL 498 supplement sd, UL 1449, and FS W-C-596.
  - 7. Marking: Listed and labeled as complying with NFPA 70, "Health Care Facilities" Article.

# 2.6 TWIST-LOCKING RECEPTACLES

- A. Twist-Lock, Single Receptacles, 120 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration L5-20R.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with UL 498.
- B. Twist-Lock, Single Receptacles, 250 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Premise Wiring.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Configuration: NEMA WD 6, Configuration L6-20R.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with UL 498.

#### 2.7 TOGGLE SWITCHES, 120/277 V, 20 A

- A. Single-Pole Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Standards: Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- B. Antimicrobial, Single-Pole Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - c. Approved equal.

- 2. Description: Contact surfaces treated with a coating that kills 99.9 percent of certain common bacteria within two hours when regularly and properly cleaned.
- 3. Standards: Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- C. Two-Pole Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal
  - 2. Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- D. Antimicrobial, Double-Pole Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - c. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Contact surfaces treated with a coating that kills 99.9 percent of certain common bacteria within two hours when regularly and properly cleaned.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- E. Three-Way Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- F. Antimicrobial, Three-Way Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - c. Approved equal.

- 2. Description: Contact surfaces treated with a coating that kills 99.9 percent of certain common bacteria within two hours when regularly and properly cleaned.
- 3. Standards: Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- G. Four-Way Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Standards: Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- H. Pilot-Light, Single-Pole Switches: 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Illuminated when switch is off.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- I. Lighted Single-Pole Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Premise Wiring.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Handle illuminated when switch is off.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with NEMA WD 1, UL 20, and FS W-S-896.
- J. Key-Operated, Single-Pole Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).

- b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
- c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
- d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
- e. Approved equal.
- 2. Description: Factory-supplied key in lieu of switch handle.
- 3. Standards: Comply with UL 20 and FS W-S-896.
- K. Single-Pole, Double-Throw, Momentary-Contact, Center-off Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: For use with mechanically held lighting contactors.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with NEMA WD 1, UL 20, and FS W-S-896.
- L. Key-Operated, Single-Pole, Double-Throw, Momentary-Contact, Center-off Switches, 120/277 V, 20 A:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: For use with mechanically held lighting contactors, with factory-supplied key in lieu of switch handle.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with NEMA WD 1, UL 20, and FS W-S-896.

# 2.8 OCCUPANCY SENSORS

- A. Wall Switch Sensor Light Switch, Dual Technology:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one but not limited of the following manufacturers:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - e. Approved equal.

- 2. Description: Switchbox-mounted, combination lighting-control sensor and conventional switch lighting-control unit using dual (ultrasonic and passive infrared) technology.
- 3. Standards: Comply with UL 20.
- 4. Rated 960 W at 120 V ac for tungsten lighting, 10 A at 120 V ac or 10 A at 277 V ac for fluorescent or LED lighting, and 1/4 hp at 120 V ac.
- 5. Adjustable time delay not less than 15 minutes.
- 6. Able to be locked to Automatic On mode.
- 7. Automatic Light-Level Sensor: Adjustable from 2 to 200 fc.
- 8. Connections: Provisions for connection to BAS.
- 9. Connections: RJ-45 communications outlet.
- 10. Connections: Integral wireless networking.

#### 2.9 TIMER LIGHT SWITCH

- A. Digital Timer Light Switch:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Switchbox-mounted, combination digital timer and conventional switch lighting-control unit, with backlit digital display, with selectable time interval in 10 -minute increments.
  - 3. Standards: Comply with UL 20.
  - 4. Rated 960 W at 120 V ac for tungsten lighting, 10 A at 120 V ac or 10 A at 277 V ac for fluorescent or LED lighting, and 1/4 hp at 120 V ac.
  - 5. Integral relay for connection to BAS.

#### 2.10 DIMMERS

- A. Wall-Box Dimmers:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one but not limited to the following manufacturers:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
    - c. Leviton Manufacturing Co., Inc.
    - d. Lutron Electronics Co., Inc.
    - e. Pass & Seymour/Legrand (Pass & Seymour).
    - f. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Modular, full-wave, solid-state dimmer switch with integral, quiet on-off switches, with audible frequency and EMI/RFI suppression filters.

- 3. Control: Continuously adjustable slider with single-pole or three-way switching.
- 4. Standards: Comply with UL 1472.
- 5. LED Lamp Dimmer Switches: Modular; compatible with LED lamps; trim potentiometer to adjust low-end dimming; capable of consistent dimming with low end not greater than 20 percent of full brightness.

# 2.11 WALL PLATES

- A. Single Source: Obtain wall plates from same manufacturer of wiring devices.
- B. Single and combination types shall match corresponding wiring devices.
  - 1. Plate-Securing Screws: Metal with head color to match plate finish.
  - 2. Material for Finished Spaces: Steel with white baked enamel, suitable for field painting
  - 3. Material for Unfinished Spaces: Galvanized steel.
  - 4. Material for Damp Locations: Cast aluminum with spring-loaded lift cover, and listed and labeled for use in wet and damp locations.
- C. Wet-Location, Weatherproof Cover Plates: NEMA 250, complying with Type 3R, weatherresistant, die-cast aluminum with lockable cover.
- D. Antimicrobial Cover Plates:
  - 1. Contact surfaces treated with a coating that kills 99.9 percent of certain common bacteria within two hours when regularly and properly cleaned.
  - 2. Tarnish resistant.

#### 2.12 FLOOR SERVICE FITTINGS

- A. Flush-Type Floor Service Fittings:
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
    - b. Hubbell Premise Wiring.
    - c. Thomas & Betts Power Solutions; ABB Group.
    - d. Wiremold / Legrand.
    - e. Approved equal.
  - 2. Description: Type: Modular, flush-type, dual-service units suitable for wiring method used, with cover flush with finished floor.
  - 3. Compartments: Barrier separates power from voice and data communication cabling.
  - 4. Service Plate and Cover: Rectangular or Round, die-cast aluminum or solid brass with satin finish.
  - 5. Power Receptacle: NEMA WD 6 Configuration 5-20R, gray finish, unless otherwise indicated.
  - 6. Data Communication Outlet: Blank cover for minimum of two modular, keyed, colorcoded, RJ-45 jacks for twisted pair cable.
- B. Flap-Type Service Fittings:

- 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
  - a. Eaton (Arrow Hart).
  - b. Hubbell Premise Wiring.
  - c. Thomas & Betts Power Solutions; ABB Group.
  - d. Approved equal.
- 2. Description: Type: Modular, flap-type, dual-service units suitable for wiring method used, with flaps flush with finished floor.
- 3. Compartments: Barrier separates power from voice and data communication cabling.
- 4. Flaps: Rectangular or Round, die-cast aluminum or solid brass with satin finish.
- 5. Service Plate: Same finish as flaps.
- 6. Power Receptacle: NEMA WD 6 Configuration 5-20R, gray finish, unless otherwise indicated.
- 7. Data Communication Outlet: Blank cover for minimum of two modular, keyed, colorcoded, RJ-45 jacks for twisted pair cable.

# 2.13 PREFABRICATED MULTIOUTLET ASSEMBLIES

- A. Description: Two-piece surface metal raceway, with factory-wired multioutlet harness.
- B. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
  - 1. Hubbell Incorporated; Wiring Device-Kellems.
  - 2. Wiremold / Legrand.
  - 3. Approved equal.
- C. Components shall be products from single manufacturer designed for use as a complete, matching assembly of raceways and receptacles.
- D. Raceway Material: Metal, with manufacturer's standard finish.
- E. Multioutlet Harness:
  - 1. Receptacles: 20-A, 125-V, NEMA WD 6 Configuration 5-15R receptacles complying with NEMA WD 1, UL 498, and FS W-C-596.
  - 2. Receptacle Spacing: 6 inches 9 inches.
  - 3. Wiring: No. 12 AWG solid, Type THHN copper, up to 3 circuit with dedicated neutral, connecting alternating receptacles.
  - 4. Divider between power and communication wiring.
  - 5. Refer to drawings for details.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 INSTALLATION

- A. Comply with NECA 1, including mounting heights listed in that standard, unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Coordination with Other Trades:
  - 1. Protect installed devices and their boxes. Do not place wall finish materials over device boxes, and do not cut holes for boxes with routers that are guided by riding against outside of boxes.
  - 2. Keep outlet boxes free of plaster, drywall joint compound, mortar, cement, concrete, dust, paint, and other material that may contaminate the raceway system, conductors, and cables.
  - 3. Install device boxes in brick or block walls so that the cover plate does not cross a joint unless the joint is troweled flush with the face of the wall.
  - 4. Install wiring devices after all wall preparation, including painting, is complete.
- C. Conductors:
  - 1. Do not strip insulation from conductors until right before they are spliced or terminated on devices.
  - 2. Strip insulation evenly around the conductor using tools designed for the purpose. Avoid scoring or nicking of solid wire or cutting strands from stranded wire.
  - 3. The length of free conductors at outlets for devices shall comply with NFPA 70, Article 300, without pigtails.
  - 4. Existing Conductors:
    - a. Cut back and pigtail, or replace all damaged conductors.
    - b. Straighten conductors that remain and remove corrosion and foreign matter.
    - c. Pigtailing existing conductors is permitted, provided the outlet box is large enough.
- D. Device Installation:
  - 1. Replace devices that have been in temporary use during construction and that were installed before building finishing operations were complete.
  - 2. Keep each wiring device in its package or otherwise protected until it is time to connect conductors.
  - 3. Do not remove surface protection, such as plastic film and smudge covers, until the last possible moment.
  - 4. Connect devices to branch circuits using pigtails that are not less than 6 inches in length.
  - 5. When there is a choice, use side wiring with binding-head screw terminals. Wrap solid conductor tightly clockwise, two-thirds to three-fourths of the way around terminal screw.
  - 6. Use a torque screwdriver when a torque is recommended or required by manufacturer.
  - 7. When conductors larger than No. 12 AWG are installed on 15- or 20-A circuits, splice No. 12 AWG pigtails for device connections.
  - 8. Tighten unused terminal screws on the device.
  - 9. When mounting into metal boxes, remove the fiber or plastic washers used to hold device-mounting screws in yokes, allowing metal-to-metal contact.
- E. Receptacle Orientation:

- 1. Install ground pin of vertically mounted receptacles down, and on horizontally mounted receptacles to the left.
- 2. Install hospital-grade receptacles in patient-care areas with the ground pin or neutral blade at the top.
- F. Device Plates: Do not use oversized or extra-deep plates. Repair wall finishes and remount outlet boxes when standard device plates do not fit flush or do not cover rough wall opening.
- G. Dimmers:
  - 1. Install dimmers within terms of their listing.
  - 2. Verify that dimmers used for fan-speed control are listed for that application.
  - 3. Install unshared neutral conductors on line and load side of dimmers according to manufacturers' device, listing conditions in the written instructions.
- H. Arrangement of Devices: Unless otherwise indicated, mount flush, with long dimension vertical and with grounding terminal of receptacles on top. Group adjacent switches under single, multigang wall plates.
- I. Adjust locations of floor service outlets and service poles to suit arrangement of partitions and furnishings.

#### 3.2 CONSTRUCTION WASTE MANAGEMENT

A. The contractor, subcontractors, and their personnel shall follow the procedures and practices for waste separation, collection and transport as defined in the contractor's "Waste Management Plan" as required by Division 01 Section "Construction Waste Management."

#### 3.3 GFCI RECEPTACLES

A. Install non-feed-through GFCI receptacles where protection of downstream receptacles is not required.

#### 3.4 IDENTIFICATION

- A. Comply with Section 260553 "Identification for Electrical Systems."
- B. Identify each receptacle with panelboard identification and circuit number. Use hot, stamped, or engraved machine printing with black white -filled lettering on face of plate, and durable wire markers or tags inside outlet boxes.
- C. Essential Electrical System: Mark receptacles supplied from the essential electrical system to allow easy identification using a self-adhesive label.

#### 3.5 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Test Instruments: Use instruments that comply with UL 1436.
- B. Test Instrument for Receptacles: Digital wiring analyzer with digital readout or illuminated digital-display indicators of measurement.

- C. Perform the following tests and inspections:
  - 1. In healthcare block, prepare reports that comply with NFPA 99.
  - 2. Test Instruments: Use instruments that comply with UL 1436.
  - 3. Test Instrument for Receptacles: Digital wiring analyzer with digital readout or illuminated digital-display indicators of measurement.
- D. Tests for Receptacles:
  - 1. Line Voltage: Acceptable range is 105 to 132 V.
  - 2. Percent of Voltage Drop from the electrical service into the building, to the furthest electrical outlet in the circuits under 15-A Load: A value of 6 percent or higher is unacceptable.
  - 3. Ground Impedance: Values of up to 15 ohms are acceptable.
  - 4. Ground Impedance for receptacles in IT rooms: Values of up to 5 ohms are acceptable.
  - 5.
  - 6. GFCI Trip: Test for tripping values specified in UL 1436 and UL 943.
  - 7. Using the test plug, verify that the device and its outlet box are securely mounted.
  - 8. Tests shall be diagnostic, indicating damaged conductors, high resistance at the circuit breaker, poor connections, inadequate fault-current path, defective devices, or similar problems. Correct circuit conditions, remove malfunctioning units and replace with new ones, and retest as specified above.
- E. Test straight-blade hospital-grade outlets for the retention force of the grounding blade according to NFPA 99. Retention force shall be not less than 4 oz..
- F. Wiring device will be considered defective if it does not pass tests and inspections.
- G. Prepare test and inspection reports.

END OF SECTION 262726

# Section 265119 Led Interior Lighting

# PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

# 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Interior solid-state luminaires that use LED technology.
  - 2. Lighting fixture supports.

# 1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. CCT: Correlated color temperature.
- B. CRI: Color Rendering Index.
- C. Fixture: See "Luminaire."
- D. IP: International Protection or Ingress Protection Rating.
- E. LED: Light-emitting diode.
- F. Lumen: Measured output of lamp and luminaire, or both.
- G. Luminaire: Complete lighting unit, including lamp, reflector, and housing.

#### 1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of product.
  - 1. Arrange in order of luminaire designation.
  - 2. Include data on features, accessories, and finishes.
  - 3. Include physical description and dimensions of luminaires.
  - 4. Include emergency lighting units, including batteries and chargers.
  - 5. Include life, output (lumens, CCT, and CRI), and energy efficiency data.
  - 6. Photometric data and adjustment factors based on laboratory tests IES LM-79 and IES LM-80.
    - a. Manufacturers' Certified Data: Photometric data certified by manufacturer's laboratory with a current accreditation under the National Voluntary Laboratory Accreditation Program for Energy Efficient Lighting Products.

- b. Testing Agency Certified Data: For indicated luminaires, photometric data certified by a qualified independent testing agency. Photometric data for remaining luminaires shall be certified by manufacturer.
- B. Shop Drawings: For nonstandard or custom luminaires.
  - 1. Include plans, elevations, sections, and mounting and attachment details.
  - 2. Include details of luminaire assemblies. Indicate dimensions, weights, loads, required clearances, method of field assembly, components, and location and size of each field connection.
  - 3. Include diagrams for power, signal, and control wiring.
- C. Samples for Verification: For substitution fixtures other than specified on the design fixture schedules.
- D. Product Schedule: For luminaires and lamps. Use same designations indicated on Drawings.

# 1.5 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Coordination Drawings: Reflected ceiling plan(s) and other details, drawn to scale, on which the following items are shown and coordinated with each other, using input from installers of the items involved:
  - 1. Lighting luminaires.
  - 2. Suspended ceiling components.
  - 3. Partitions and millwork that penetrate the ceiling or extend to within 12 inches of the plane of the luminaires.
  - 4. Structural members to which luminaires will be attached.
  - 5. Initial access modules for acoustical tile, including size and locations.
  - 6. Items penetrating finished ceiling, including the following:
    - a. Other luminaires.
    - b. Air outlets and inlets.
    - c. Speakers.
    - d. Sprinklers.
    - e. Access panels.
    - f. Ceiling-mounted projectors.
  - 7. Moldings.
- B. Qualification Data: For testing laboratory providing photometric data for luminaires.
- C. Seismic Qualification Certificates: For luminaires, accessories, and components, from manufacturer.
  - 1. Basis for Certification: Indicate whether withstand certification is based on actual test of assembled components or on calculation.
  - 2. Dimensioned Outline Drawings of Equipment Unit: Identify center of gravity and locate and describe mounting and anchorage provisions.
- D. Detailed description of equipment anchorage devices on which the certification is based and their installation requirements.

- E. Product Certificates: For each type of luminaire.
- F. Product Test Reports: For each luminaire, for tests performed by manufacturer and witnessed by a qualified testing agency.
- G. Sample warranty.

### 1.6 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

- A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For luminaires and lighting systems to include in operation and maintenance manuals.
  - 1. Provide a list of all lamp types used on Project; use ANSI and manufacturers' codes.

# 1.7 MAINTENANCE MATERIAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Furnish extra materials that match products installed and that are packaged with protective covering for storage and identified with labels describing contents.
  - 1. Diffusers and Lenses: One for every 100 of each type and rating installed. Furnish at least one of each type.

#### 1.8 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Luminaire Photometric Data Testing Laboratory Qualifications: Luminaire manufacturer's laboratory that is accredited under the NVLAP for Energy Efficient Lighting Products.
- B. Luminaire Photometric Data Testing Laboratory Qualifications: Provided by an independent agency, with the experience and capability to conduct the testing indicated, that is an NRTL as defined by OSHA in 29 CFR 1910.7, accredited under the NVLAP for Energy Efficient Lighting Products, and complying with the applicable IES testing standards.
- C. Provide luminaires from a single manufacturer for each luminaire type.
- D. Each luminaire type shall be binned within a three-step MacAdam Ellipse to ensure color consistency among luminaires.
- E. Mockups: For interior lighting luminaires in room or module mockups, complete with power and control connections.
  - 1. Obtain Architect's approval of luminaires in mockups before starting installations.
  - 2. Maintain mockups during construction in an undisturbed condition as a standard for judging the completed Work.
  - 3. Approval of mockups does not constitute approval of deviations from the Contract Documents contained in mockups unless Architect specifically approves such deviations in writing.
  - 4. Subject to compliance with requirements, approved mockups may become part of the completed Work if undisturbed at time of Substantial Completion.

# 1.9 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Protect finishes of exposed surfaces by applying a strippable, temporary protective covering before shipping.

# 1.10 WARRANTY

- A. Warranty: Manufacturer and Installer agree to repair or replace components of luminaires that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
- B. Warranty Period: Two year(s) from date of Substantial Completion.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Seismic Performance: Luminaires shall withstand the effects of earthquake motions determined according to ASCE/SEI 7.
- B. Seismic Performance: Luminaires and lamps shall be labeled vibration and shock resistant.
  - 1. The term "withstand" means "the luminaire will remain in place without separation of any parts when subjected to the seismic forces specified and the luminaire will be fully operational during and after the seismic event."

#### 2.2 LUMINAIRE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.
- B. CRI of minimum 80. CCT of 3500 K.
- C. Rated lamp life of 50,000 hours.
- D. Lamps dimmable from 100 percent to 0 percent of maximum light output.
- E. Internal driver.
- F. Nominal Operating Voltage: 120 V ac or 277 V ac via multi voltage supply.
  - 1. Lens Thickness: At least 0.125 inch minimum unless otherwise indicated.
- G. Housings:
  - 1. Extruded-aluminum housing and heat sink.

#### 2.3 LINEAR INDUSTRIAL

- A. Minimum 5,000 lumens. Minimum allowable efficacy of 85 lumens per watt.
- B. Housing and heat sink rated to the following:1. NEMA 1X.

### 2.4 MATERIALS

- A. Metal Parts:
  - 1. Free of burrs and sharp corners and edges.
  - 2. Sheet metal components shall be steel unless otherwise indicated.
  - 3. Form and support to prevent warping and sagging.
- B. Doors, Frames, and Other Internal Access: Smooth operating, free of light leakage under operating conditions, and designed to permit relamping without use of tools. Designed to prevent doors, frames, lenses, diffusers, and other components from falling accidentally during relamping and when secured in operating position.
- C. Diffusers:
  - 1. Acrylic Diffusers: One hundred percent virgin acrylic plastic, with high resistance to yellowing and other changes due to aging, exposure to heat, and UV radiation.
  - 2. Glass: Annealed crystal glass unless otherwise indicated.
  - 3. Lens Thickness: At least 0.125 inch minimum unless otherwise indicated.
- D. Housings:
  - 1. Extruded-aluminum housing and heat sink.
  - 2. Powder-coat finish.
- E. Factory-Applied Labels: Comply with UL 1598. Include recommended lamps. Locate labels where they will be readily visible to service personnel, but not seen from normal viewing angles when lamps are in place.
  - 1. Label shall include the following LED engine characteristics:
    - a. "USE ONLY" and include specific LED engine.
    - b. LED engine, shape, size, wattage, and lumen output.
    - c. CCT and CRI for all luminaires.

# 2.5 METAL FINISHES

A. Variations in finishes are unacceptable in the same piece. Variations in finishes of adjoining components are acceptable if they are within the range of approved Samples and if they can be and are assembled or installed to minimize contrast.

# 2.6 LUMINAIRE FIXTURE SUPPORT COMPONENTS

A. Comply with requirements in Section 260529 "Hangers and Supports for Electrical Systems" for channel and angle iron supports and nonmetallic channel and angle supports.

- B. Single-Stem Hangers: 1/2-inch steel tubing with swivel ball fittings and ceiling canopy. Finish same as luminaire.
- C. Wires: ASTM A 641/A 641 M, Class 3, soft temper, zinc-coated steel, 12 gage.
- D. Rod Hangers: 3/16-inch minimum diameter, cadmium-plated, threaded steel rod.
- E. Hook Hangers: Integrated assembly matched to luminaire, line voltage, and equipment with threaded attachment, cord, and locking-type plug.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

### 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, areas, and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
- B. Examine roughing-in for luminaire to verify actual locations of luminaire and electrical connections before fixture installation. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

#### 3.2 TEMPORARY LIGHTING

A. If approved by the Architect, use selected permanent luminaires for temporary lighting. When construction is sufficiently complete, clean luminaires used for temporary lighting and install new lamps.

#### 3.3 INSTALLATION

- A. Comply with NECA 1.
- B. Install luminaires level, plumb, and square with ceilings and walls unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Install lamps in each luminaire.
- D. Supports:
  - 1. Sized and rated for luminaire weight.
  - 2. Able to maintain luminaire position after cleaning and relamping.
  - 3. Provide support for luminaire without causing deflection of ceiling or wall.
  - 4. Luminaire mounting devices shall be capable of supporting a horizontal force of 100 percent of luminaire weight and vertical force of 400 percent of luminaire weight.
- E. Suspended Luminaire Support:
  - 1. Pendants and Rods: Where longer than 48 inches, brace to limit swinging.
  - 2. Stem-Mounted, Single-Unit Luminaires: Suspend with twin-stem hangers. Support with approved outlet box and accessories that hold stem and provide damping of luminaire oscillations. Support outlet box vertically to building structure using approved devices.

F. Comply with requirements in Section 260519 "Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables" for wiring connections.

#### 3.4 IDENTIFICATION

A. Identify system components, wiring, cabling, and terminals. Comply with requirements for identification specified in Section 260553 "Identification for Electrical Systems."

#### 3.5 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Perform the following tests and inspections:
  - 1. Operational Test: After installing luminaires, switches, and accessories, and after electrical circuitry has been energized, test units to confirm proper operation.
  - 2. Test for Emergency Lighting: Interrupt power supply to demonstrate proper operation. Verify transfer from normal power to battery power and retransfer to normal.
- B. Luminaire will be considered defective if it does not pass operation tests and inspections.
- C. Prepare test and inspection reports.

#### 3.6 STARTUP SERVICE

A. Comply with requirements for startup specified in Section 260943 "Performance Lighting Controls."

#### 3.7 ADJUSTING

- A. Occupancy Adjustments: When requested within 12 months of date of Substantial Completion, provide on-site assistance in adjusting the direction of aim of luminaires to suit occupied conditions. Make up to two visits to Project during other-than-normal hours for this purpose. Some of this work may be required during hours of darkness.
  - 1. During adjustment visits, inspect all luminaires. Replace lamps or luminaires that are defective.
  - 2. Parts and supplies shall be manufacturer's authorized replacement parts and supplies.
  - 3. Adjust the aim of luminaires in the presence of the Architect.

END OF SECTION 265119

# Section 265619 Led Exterior Lighting

# PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

#### 1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Luminaire-mounted photoelectric relays.
  - 2. Luminaire types.
  - 3. Materials.
  - 4. Finishes.
  - 5. Luminaire support components.
- B. Related Requirements:
  - 1. Section 260923 "Lighting Control Devices" for automatic control of lighting, including time switches, photoelectric relays, occupancy sensors, and multipole lighting relays and contactors.
  - 2. Section 260943 "Performance Lighting Controls" for manual or programmable control systems with low-voltage control wiring or data communication circuits.

#### 1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. CCT: Correlated color temperature.
- B. CRI: Color rendering index.
- C. Fixture: See "Luminaire."
- D. IP: International Protection or Ingress Protection Rating.
- E. Lumen: Measured output of lamp and luminaire, or both.
- F. Luminaire: Complete lighting unit, including lamp, reflector, and housing.

#### 1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of luminaire.
  - 1. Arrange in order of luminaire designation.

- 2. Include data on features, accessories, and finishes.
- 3. Include physical description and dimensions of luminaire.
- 4. Lamps, include life, output (lumens, CCT, and CRI), and energy-efficiency data.
- 5. Photometric data and adjustment factors based on laboratory tests, complying with IES Lighting Measurements Testing and Calculation Guides, of each luminaire type.
  - a. Manufacturer's Certified Data: Photometric data certified by manufacturer's laboratory with a current accreditation under the NVLAP for Energy Efficient Lighting Products.
  - b. Testing Agency Certified Data: For indicated luminaires, photometric data certified by a qualified independent testing agency. Photometric data for remaining luminaires shall be certified by manufacturer.
- 6. Wiring diagrams for power, control, and signal wiring.
- 7. Photoelectric relays.
- 8. Means of attaching luminaires to supports and indication that the attachment is suitable for components involved.
- B. Shop Drawings: For nonstandard or custom luminaires.
  - 1. Include plans, elevations, sections, and mounting and attachment details.
  - 2. Include details of luminaire assemblies. Indicate dimensions, weights, loads, required clearances, method of field assembly, components, and location and size of each field connection.
  - 3. Include diagrams for power, signal, and control wiring.
- C. Samples: For substitution fixtures other than specified on the design fixture schedules.
- D. Product Schedule: For luminaires and lamps. Use same designations indicated on Drawings.
- E. Delegated-Design Submittal: For luminaire supports.
  - 1. Include design calculations for luminaire supports and seismic restraints.

#### 1.5 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Coordination Drawings: Plans, drawn to scale, on which the following items are shown and coordinated with each other, using input from installers of the items involved:
  - 1. Luminaires.
  - 2. Structural members to which equipment and luminaires will be attached.
  - 3. Underground utilities and structures.
  - 4. Existing underground utilities and structures.
  - 5. Above-grade utilities and structures.
  - 6. Building features.
  - 7. Vertical and horizontal information.
- B. Qualification Data: For testing laboratory providing photometric data for luminaires.
- C. Seismic Qualification Data: For luminaires, accessories, and components, from manufacturer.

- 1. Basis for Certification: Indicate whether withstand certification is based on actual test of assembled components or on calculation.
- 2. Dimensioned Outline Drawings of Equipment Unit: Identify center of gravity and locate and describe mounting and anchorage provisions.
- 3. Detailed description of equipment anchorage devices on which the certification is based and their installation requirements.
- D. Product Certificates: For each type of the following:
  - 1. Luminaire.
  - 2. Photoelectric relay.
- E. Product Test Reports: For each luminaire, for tests performed by **manufacturer and witnessed by a qualified testing agency**.
- F. Source quality-control reports.
- G. Sample warranty.

#### 1.6 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

- A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For luminaires **and photoelectric relays** to include in operation and maintenance manuals.
  - 1. Provide a list of all lamp types used on Project. Use ANSI and manufacturers' codes.
  - 2. Provide a list of all photoelectric relay types used on Project; use manufacturers' codes.

#### 1.7 MAINTENANCE MATERIAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Furnish extra materials that match products installed and that are packaged with protective covering for storage and identified with labels describing contents.
  - 1. Lamps: **Ten for every 100** of each type and rating installed. Furnish at least one of each type.
  - 2. Glass, Acrylic, and Plastic Lenses, Covers, and Other Optical Parts: **One for every 100** of each type and rating installed. Furnish at least one of each type.
  - 3. Diffusers and Lenses: **One for every 100** of each type and rating installed. Furnish at least one of each type.
  - 4. Globes and Guards: **One for every 20** of each type and rating installed. Furnish at least one of each type.

#### 1.8 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Luminaire Photometric Data Testing Laboratory Qualifications:
  - 1. Luminaire manufacturers' laboratory that is accredited under the NVLAP for Energy Efficient Lighting Products.
  - 2. Provided by an independent agency, with the experience and capability to conduct the testing indicated, that is an NRTL as defined by OSHA in 29 CFR 1910.7, accredited

under the NVLAP for Energy Efficient Lighting Products and complying with applicable IES testing standards.

- B. Provide luminaires from a single manufacturer for each luminaire type.
- C. Each luminaire type shall be binned within a three-step MacAdam Ellipse to ensure color consistency among luminaires.
- D. Installer Qualifications: An authorized representative who is trained and approved by manufacturer.
- E. Mockups: For exterior luminaires, complete with power and control connections.
  - 1. Obtain Architect's approval of luminaires in mockups before starting installations.
  - 2. Maintain mockups during construction in an undisturbed condition as a standard for judging the completed work.
  - 3. Approval of mockups does not constitute approval of deviations from the Contract Documents contained in mockups unless Architect specifically approves such deviations in writing.
  - 4. Subject to compliance with requirements, approved mockups may become part of the completed Work if undisturbed at time of Substantial Completion.

# 1.9 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Protect finishes of exposed surfaces by applying a strippable, temporary protective covering prior to shipping.

#### 1.10 FIELD CONDITIONS

- A. Verify existing and proposed utility structures prior to the start of work associated with luminaire installation.
- B. Mark locations of exterior luminaires for approval by Architect prior to the start of luminaire installation.

#### 1.11 WARRANTY

- A. Warranty: Manufacturer and Installer agree to repair or replace components of luminaires that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Failures include, but are not limited to, the following:
    - a. Structural failures, including luminaire support components.
    - b. Faulty operation of luminaires and accessories.
    - c. Deterioration of metals, metal finishes, and other materials beyond normal weathering.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Seismic Performance:
  - 1. Luminaires shall withstand the effects of earthquake motions determined according to **ASCE/SEI 7.**
  - 2. Luminaires and lamps shall be labeled vibration and shock resistant.
  - 3. The term "withstand" means "the luminaire will remain in place without separation of any parts when subjected to the seismic forces specified.

# 2.2 LUMINAIRE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.
- B. NRTL Compliance: Luminaires shall be listed and labeled for indicated class and division of hazard by an NRTL.
- C. FM Global Compliance: Luminaires for hazardous locations shall be listed and labeled for indicated class and division of hazard by FM Global.
- D. UL Compliance: Comply with UL 1598[ and listed for wet location].
- E. Lamp base complying with **ANSI C81.61**.
- F. Bulb shape complying with ANSI C79.1.
- G. CRI of **minimum 70**. CCT of **3000 K**.
- H. L70 lamp life of **50,000** hours or as otherwise described in the design drawings.
- I. Lamps dimmable from 100 percent to 0 percent of maximum light output or otherwise described in the design drawings.
- J. Internal driver.
- K. Nominal Operating Voltage: **120 V ac**.
- L. In-line Fusing: Where recommended by the manufacturer.
- M. Lamp Rating: Lamp marked for outdoor use and in enclosed locations.
- N. Source Limitations:
  - 1. Obtain luminaires from single source from a single manufacturer.
  - 2. For luminaires, obtain each color, grade, finish, type, and variety of luminaire from single source with resources to provide products of consistent quality in appearance and physical properties.

# 2.3 LUMINAIRE-MOUNTED PHOTOELECTRIC RELAYS

- A. Comply with UL 773 or UL 773A.
- B. Contact Relays: Factory mounted, single throw, designed to fail in the on position, and factory set to turn light unit on at 1.5 to 3 fc and off at 4.5 to 10 fc with 15-second minimum time delay.
  - 1. Relay with locking-type receptacle shall comply with ANSI C136.10.
  - 2. Adjustable window slide for adjusting on-off set points.

# 2.4 LUMINAIRE TYPES

A. Refer to lighting fixture schedules on the design drawings.

# 2.5 MATERIALS

- A. Metal Parts: Free of burrs and sharp corners and edges.
- B. Sheet Metal Components: Corrosion-resistant aluminum, Stainless steel or Epoxy-coated steel. Form and support to prevent warping and sagging.
- C. Doors, Frames, and Other Internal Access: Smooth operating, free of light leakage under operating conditions, and designed to permit relamping without use of tools. Designed to prevent doors, frames, lenses, diffusers, and other components from falling accidentally during relamping and when secured in operating position. Doors shall be removable for cleaning or replacing lenses.
- D. Diffusers and Globes:
  - 1. Acrylic Diffusers: 100 percent virgin acrylic plastic, with high resistance to yellowing and other changes due to aging, exposure to heat, and UV radiation.
  - 2. Glass: Annealed crystal glass unless otherwise indicated.
  - 3. Lens Thickness: At least 0.125 inch minimum unless otherwise indicated.
- E. Lens and Refractor Gaskets: Use heat- and aging-resistant resilient gaskets to seal and cushion lenses and refractors in luminaire doors.
- F. Reflecting surfaces shall have minimum reflectance as follows unless otherwise indicated:
  - 1. White Surfaces: 85 percent.
  - 2. Specular Surfaces: 83 percent.
  - 3. Diffusing Specular Surfaces: 75 percent.
- G. Housings:
  - 1. Rigidly formed, weather- and light-tight enclosure that will not warp, sag, or deform in use.
  - 2. Provide filter/breather for enclosed luminaires.

- H. Factory-Applied Labels: Comply with UL 1598. Include recommended lamps. Labels shall be located where they will be readily visible to service personnel, but not seen from normal viewing angles when lamps are in place.
  - 1. Label shall include the following lamp characteristics:
    - a. "USE ONLY" and include specific lamp type.
    - b. Lamp diameter, shape, size, wattage and coating.
    - c. CCT and CRI for all luminaires.

#### 2.6 FINISHES

- A. Variations in Finishes: Noticeable variations in same piece are unacceptable. Variations in appearance of adjoining components are acceptable if they are within the range of approved Samples and are assembled or installed to minimize contrast.
- B. Luminaire Finish: Manufacturer's standard paint applied to factory-assembled and -tested luminaire before shipping. Where indicated, match finish process and color of pole or support materials.
- C. Factory-Applied Finish for Aluminum Luminaires: Comply with NAAMM's "Metal Finishes Manual for Architectural and Metal Products" for recommendations for applying and designating finishes.
  - 1. Finish designations prefixed by AA comply with the system established by the Aluminum Association for designating aluminum finishes.
  - 2. Natural Satin Finish: Provide fine, directional, medium satin polish (AA-M32); buff complying with AA-M20 requirements; and seal aluminum surfaces with clear, hard-coat wax.
  - 3. Class I, Clear-Anodic Finish: AA-M32C22A41 (Mechanical Finish: Medium satin; Chemical Finish: Etched, medium matte; Anodic Coating: Architectural Class I, clear coating 0.018 mm or thicker) complying with AAMA 611.
  - 4. Class I, Color-Anodic Finish: AA-M32C22A42/A44 (Mechanical Finish: Medium satin; Chemical Finish: Etched, medium matte; Anodic Coating: Architectural Class I, integrally colored or electrolytically deposited color coating 0.018 mm or thicker), complying with AAMA 611.
- D. Factory-Applied Finish for Steel Luminaires: Comply with NAAMM's "Metal Finishes Manual for Architectural and Metal Products" for recommendations for applying and designating finishes.
  - 1. Surface Preparation: Clean surfaces to comply with SSPC-SP 1, to remove dirt, oil, grease, and other contaminants that could impair paint bond. Grind welds and polish surfaces to a smooth, even finish. Remove mill scale and rust, if present, from uncoated steel, complying with SSPC-SP 5/NACE No. 1 or SSPC-SP 8.
  - 2. Exterior Surfaces: Manufacturer's standard finish consisting of one or more coats of primer and two finish coats of high-gloss, high-build polyurethane enamel.

#### 2.7 LUMINAIRE SUPPORT COMPONENTS

A. Comply with requirements in Section 260529 "Hangers and Supports for Electrical Systems" for channel and angle iron supports and nonmetallic channel and angle supports.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, areas, and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
- B. Examine roughing-in for luminaire electrical conduit to verify actual locations of conduit connections before luminaire installation.
- C. Examine walls, roofs, and canopy ceilings and overhang ceilings for suitable conditions where luminaires will be installed.
- D. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

#### 3.2 TEMPORARY LIGHTING

A. If approved by the Architect, use selected permanent luminaires for temporary lighting. When construction is substantially complete, clean luminaires used for temporary lighting and install new lamps.

#### 3.3 GENERAL INSTALLATION REQUIREMENTS

- A. Comply with NECA 1.
- B. Use fastening methods and materials selected to resist seismic forces defined for the application and approved by manufacturer.
- C. Install lamps in each luminaire.
- D. Fasten luminaire to structural support.
- E. Supports:
  - 1. Sized and rated for luminaire weight.
  - 2. Able to maintain luminaire position after cleaning and relamping.
  - 3. Support luminaires without causing deflection of finished surface.
  - 4. Luminaire-mounting devices shall be capable of supporting a horizontal force of 100 percent of luminaire weight and a vertical force of 400 percent of luminaire weight.
- F. Wall-Mounted Luminaire Support:
  - 1. Attached to structural members in walls.
- G. Wiring Method: Install cables in raceways. Conceal raceways and cables.
- H. Install luminaires level, plumb, and square with finished grade unless otherwise indicated. [Install luminaires at height and aiming angle as indicated on Drawings.
- I. Coordinate layout and installation of luminaires with other construction.

- J. Adjust luminaires that require field adjustment or aiming. Include adjustment of photoelectric device to prevent false operation of relay by artificial light sources, favoring a north orientation.
- K. Comply with requirements in Section 260519 "Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables" and Section 260533 "Raceways and Boxes for Electrical Systems" for wiring connections and wiring methods.

### 3.4 CORROSION PREVENTION

- A. Aluminum: Do not use in contact with earth or concrete. When in direct contact with a dissimilar metal, protect aluminum by insulating fittings or treatment.
- B. Steel Conduits: Comply with Section 260533 "Raceways and Boxes for Electrical Systems." In concrete foundations, wrap conduit with 0.010-inch-thick, pipe-wrapping plastic tape applied with a 50 percent overlap.

# 3.5 IDENTIFICATION

A. Identify system components, wiring, cabling, and terminals. Comply with requirements for identification specified in Section 260553 "Identification for Electrical Systems."

#### 3.6 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Inspect each installed luminaire for damage. Replace damaged luminaires and components.
- B. Perform the following tests and inspections.
  - 1. Operational Test: After installing luminaires, switches, and accessories, and after electrical circuitry has been energized, test units to confirm proper operation.
  - 2. Verify operation of photoelectric controls.
  - 3. Startup tests in accordance with 260943 "Performance Lighting Controls."
- C. Illumination Tests:
  - 1. Measure light intensities at night. Use photometers with calibration referenced to NIST standards. Comply with the following IES testing guide(s):
    - a. IES LM-5.
    - b. IES LM-50.
    - c. IES LM-52.
    - d. IES LM-64.
    - e. IES LM-72.
  - 2. Operational Test: After installing luminaires, switches, and accessories, and after electrical circuitry has been energized, test units to confirm proper operation.
- D. Luminaire will be considered defective if it does not pass tests and inspections.

E. Prepare a written report of tests, inspections, observations, and verifications indicating and interpreting results. If adjustments are made to lighting system, retest to demonstrate compliance with standards.

### 3.7 DEMONSTRATION

A. Train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain luminaires and photocell relays.

# 3.8 ADJUSTING

- A. Occupancy Adjustments: When requested within 12 months of date of Substantial Completion, provide on-site assistance in adjusting the direction of aim of luminaires to suit occupied conditions. Make up to two visits to Project during other-than-normal hours for this purpose. Some of this work may be required during hours of darkness.
  - 1. During adjustment visits, inspect all luminaires. Replace lamps or luminaires that are defective.
  - 2. Parts and supplies shall be manufacturer's authorized replacement parts and supplies.
  - 3. Adjust the aim of luminaires in the presence of the Architect.

# **END OF SECTION**

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# **DIVISION 00 - PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS**

- 00 0110 TABLE OF CONTENTS
- 00 0115 LIST OF DRAWINGS
- 00 2113 INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS
- 00 2114 DEISEL ENGINE EMISSION CONTROLS
- 00 2115 NOTICE TO SELLERS ONLY MAYOR'S EXECUTIVE ORDER
- 00 4114 CONSTRUCTION BID PROPOSAL
- 00 4313 BID BOND
- 00 4322 UNIT PRICES FORM
- 00 4323 ALTERNATES FORM
- 00 7343 CITY WAGE RATES

# **DIVISION 01 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

- 01 1000 SUMMARY
- 01 2000 UNIT PRICES
- 01 2300 ALTERNATES
- 01 2500 SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES
- 01 3100 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION
- 01 3233 PHOTOGRAPHIC DOCUMENTATION
- 01 3300 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES
- 01 3591 HISTORIC TREATMENT PROCEDURES
- 01 4000 QUALITY REQUIREMENTS
- 01 4100 STRUCTURAL TESTS AND SPECIAL INSPECTION REFERENCES
- 01 4200 REFERENCES
- 01 5300 EXISTING UTILITY PRECAUTIONARY MEASURES
- 01 5310 TRAFFIC REGULATION
- 01 5639 TEMPORARY TREE AND PLANT PROTECTION
- 01 5640 PROTECTION AND RELOCATION OF SITE ITEMS
- 01 5800 PROJECT ID SIGNS
- 01 6000 PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS
- 01 7300 EXECUTION
- 01 7419 CONSTRUCTION WASTE MANAGEMENT AND DISPOSAL
- 01 7700 CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES
- 01 7823 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE DATA
- 01 7839 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS
- 01 7900 DEMONSTRATION AND TRAINING
- 01 9113 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

# **DIVISION 02 - EXISTING CONDITIONS**

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

# 02 4119 SELECTIVE DEMOLITION

# DIVISION 03 - CONCRETE

03 0100	MAINTENANCE OF CONCRETE
03 1000	CONCRETE FORMING AND ACCESSORIES
03 2000	CONCRETE REINFORCING
03 3000	CAST-IN-PLACE CONCRETE

# **DIVISION 04 - MASONRY**

04 0101	REPAIR AND CLEANING OF EXISTING MASONRY
04 0511	MASONRY MORTARING AND GROUTING

04 2000 UNIT MASONRY

# **DIVISION 05 - METALS**

05 4000	COLD-FORMED METAL FRAMING
---------	---------------------------

- 05 5000 METAL FABRICATIONS
- 05 5133 METAL LADDERS
- 05 5213 PIPE AND TUBE RAILINGS
- 05 5808 SECURITY SCREENS

# **DIVISION 06 - WOOD, PLASTICS, AND COMPOSITES**

06 1000	ROUGH CARPENTRY

- 06 2000 FINISH CARPENTRY
- 06 4100 ARCHITECTURAL WOOD CASEWORK

# **DIVISION 07 - THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION**

- 07 0150.19 PREPARATION FOR RE-ROOFING
- 07 1300 SHEET WATERPROOFING
- 07 2100 THERMAL INSULATION
- 07 2126 BLOWN INSULATION
- 07 3113 ASPHALT SHINGLES
- 07 5200 MODIFIED BITUMINOUS MEMBRANE ROOFING
- 07 6200 SHEET METAL FLASHING AND TRIM
- 07 7200 ROOF ACCESSORIES
- 07 8410 FIRE STOPPING AND SMOKE STOPPING
- 07 9200 JOINT SEALANTS

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

# TOC - 2

# **DIVISION 08 - OPENINGS**

- 08 1113 HOLLOW METAL FRAMES
- 08 1416 FLUSH WOOD DOORS
- 08 1433 STILE AND RAIL WOOD DOORS
- 08 3100 ACCESS DOORS AND PANELS
- 08 4113 ALUMINUM-FRAMED ENTRANCES AND STOREFRONTS
- 08 5113 ALUMINUM WINDOWS
- 08 7100 DOOR HARDWARE
- 08 8100 GLAZING
- 08 8100 MIRRORS
- 08 9110 LOUVERS

# **DIVISION 09 - FINISHES**

- 09 0561 COMMON WORK RESULTS FOR FLOORING PREPARATION
- 09 2216 NON-STRUCTURAL METAL FRAMING
- 09 2300 GYPSUM PLASTERING
- 09 2400 CEMENT PLASTERING
- 09 2500 GYPSUM BOARD
- 09 3000 TILING
- 09 6500 RESILIENT FLOORING
- 09 6813 TILE CARPETING
- 09 9000 PAINTS AND COATINGS
- 09 9133 MINERAL SILICATE COATINGS

# **DIVISION 10 - SPECIALTIES**

- 10 2113.19 PLASTIC TOILET COMPARTMENTS
- 10 2800 TOILET, BATH, AND LAUNDRY ACCESSORIES
- 10 4415 FIRE EXTINGUISHERS AND CABINETS
- 10 5617 WALL-MOUNTED STANDARDS AND SHELVING
- 10 5723 CLOSET AND UTILITY SHELVING

# **DIVISION 11 - EQUIPMENT**

11 3013 RESIDENTIAL APPLIANCES

# **DIVISION 12 - FURNISHINGS**

12 2400	WINDOW SHADES
10.0000	

12 3600 COUNTERTOPS

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

00 0110

# TOC - 3

# DIVISION 14 - CONVEYING EQUIPMENT

14 2400 HYDRAULIC ELEVATORS

# **DIVISION 22 – PLUMBING**

- 22 0518 ESCUTCHEONS FOR PLUMBING PIPING
- 22 0523 GENERAL-DUTY VALVES FOR PLUMBING PIPING
- 22 0529 HANGERS AND SUPPORTS FOR PLUMBING PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 22 0553 IDENTIFICATION FOR PLUMBING PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 22 0719 PLUMBING PIPING INSULATION
- 22 1116 DOMESTIC WATER PIPING
- 22 1119 DOMESTIC WATER PIPING SPECIALTIES
- 22 1316 SANITARY WASTE AND VENT PIPING
- 22 1319 SANITARY WASTE PIPING SPECIALTIES
- 22 1423 STORM DRAINAGE PIPING SPECIAL TIES
- 22 1429 SUMP PUMPS
- 22 3400 FUEL-FIRED, DOMESTIC WATER HEATERS
- 22 4000 PLUMBING FIXTURES
- 22 4713 DRINKING FOUNTAINS
- 23 1123 NATURAL-GAS PIPING

# DIVISION 23 – HEATING VENTILATING AND AIR CONDITIONING

- 23 0500 BASIC MECHANICAL MATERIALS AND METHODS
- 23 0513 COMMON MOTOR REQUIREMENTS FOR HVAC EQUIPMENT
- 23 0516 EXPANSION FITTINGS AND LOOPS FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0519 METERS AND GAGES FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0523 VALVES FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0529 HANGERS AND SUPPORTS FOR HVAC PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 23 0533 HEAT TRACING FOR HVAC PIPING
- 23 0548 VIBRATION AND SEISMIC CONTROLS FOR HVAC
- 23 0553 HVAC PIPING AND EQUIPMENT
- 23 0593 TESTING, ADJUSTING, AND BALANCING FOR HVAC
- 23 0713 DUCT INSULATION
- 23 0719 HVAC PIPING INSULATION
- 23 0900 BAS CONTROL EQUIPMENT
- 23 2113 HYDRONIC PIPING
- 23 2116 HYDRONIC PIPING SPECIALTIES
- 23 2123 HYDRONIC PUMPS

KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

00 0110

# TOC - 4

- 23 2300 REFRIGERANT PIPING
- 23 2500 HVAC WATER TREATMENT
- 23 2923 VARIABLE-FREQUENCY MOTOR CONTROLLERS
- 23 3113 METAL DUCTS
- 23 3300 AIR DUCT ACCESSORIES
- 23 3416 CENTRIFUGAL HVAC FANS
- 23 3423 HVAC POWER VENTILATORS
- 23 3713 AIR DIFFUSERS
- 23 5216 CONDENSING BOILERS
- 23 6200 PACKAGED COMPRESSOR AND CONDENSER UNITS
- 23 7313.13 INDOOR BASIC AIR-HANDLING UNIT
- 23 7416.13 PACKAGED, LARGE CAPACITY ROOFTOP AIR-AC UNITS
- 23 8126 SPLIT-SYSTEM AIR-CONDITIONERS
- 23 8233 CONVECTORS
- 23 8236 FINNED-TUBE RADIATION HEATERS
- 23 8239.13 CABINET UNIT HEATERS
- 23 8239.19 WALL AND CEILING UNIT HEATERS

# **DIVISION 26 – ELECTRICAL**

26 0500 COMMON WORK RESULTS FOR ELECTRICAL 26 05 19 LOW-VOLTAGE ELECTRICAL POWER CONDUCTORS AND CABLES 26 0526 GROUNDING AND BONDING FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS 26 0529 HANGERS AND SUPPORTS FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS 26 0533 RACEWAYS AND BOXES FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS CABLE TRAYS FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS 26 0536 26 0548.16 SEISMIC CONTROLS FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS 26 0553 **IDENTIFICATION FOR ELECTRICAL SYSTEMS** 26 2200 LOW-VOLTAGE TRANSFORMERS 26 24 16 PANELBOARDS 26 2816 **ENCLOSED SWITCHES** 26 51 19 LED INTERIOR LIGHTING 26 56 19 LED EXTERIOR LIGHTING

# **DIVISION 31 – EARTHWORK**

31 000EARTHWORK31 1000SITE CLEARING

# STIL CLEANING

# **DIVISION 32 – EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS**

- 32 1313 CONCRETE PAVING
- 32 3113 CHAIN LINK FENCING GATES

# KINGSESSING LIBRARY BUILDING RENOVATIONS AND SITE IMPROVEMENTS

00 0110 TOC - 5

32 3300	SITE FURNISHINGS
32 9113	SOIL PREPARATION
32 9200	TURFS AND GRASSES
32 9300	PLANTS

This page intentionally left blank
## SECTION 000115

# LIST OF DRAWINGS – ADDENDUM 1

<u>Drawing No</u> .	Title
CS1-L	COVER SHEET
G101-L	GENERAL NOTES AND ABBREVIATIONS
Z100-L	ZONING
LS101-L	CODE REVIEW AND LIFE SAFETY PLAN
AD101-L	DEMOLITION PLAN – LOWER LEVEL
AD102-L	DEMOLITION PLAN – FIRST FLOOR
AD103-L	DEMOLITION RCP
AD104-L	DEMOLITION – ROOF
AD105-L	EXISTING INTERIOR CONDITIONS PHOTOS
AD111-L	DEMOLITION ELEVATIONS
AD112-L	DEMOLITION ELEVATIONS
AD131-L	EXISTING CONDITIONS PHOTOS
A101-L	NEW WORK PLAN – LOWER LEVEL
A102-L	NEW WORK PLAN – FIRST FLOOR
A103-L	NEW WORK PLAN – ROOF
A201-L	BUILDING ELEVATIONS – WEST & SOUTH
A202-L	BUILDING ELEVATIONS – EAST & NORTH
A203-L	MASONRY REPAIR PHOTOS
A301-L	BUILDING SECTIONS
A401-L	ENLARGED PLANS – TOILET ROOMS BASE SCOPE
A451-L	VERTICAL CIRCULATION – STAIRS, PLANS & SECTIONS
A452-L	VERTICAL CIRCULATION – ELEVATOR
A501-L	INTERIOR ELEVATIONS
A502-L	INTERIOR ELEVATIONS
A503-L	INTERIOR ELEVATIONS
A511-L	MILLWORK – CIRCULATION DESK & DISPLAY
A512-L	MILLWORK – COPY CENTER & MOBILE DISPLAY
A513-L	MILLWORK – KITCHEN
A514-L	MILLWORK – BIFOLD DOOR DETAILS – ALT. NO. 3
A601-L	ROOF ACCESS DETAILS
A611-L	ROOF DETAILS

A612-L	MASONRY REPAIR DETAILS
A701-L	REFLECTED CEILING PLANS
A801-L	FINISH PLANS AND SCHEDULES
A811-L	FURNITURE PLANS
A813-L	PROPOSED FURNITURE IMAGES
A901-L	DOOR AND PARTITION SCHEDULES
A902-L	WINDOW SCHEDULES
SIGN-01	SIGNAGE – LOWER LEVEL
SIGN-02	SIGNAGE – FIRST FLOOR
SIGN-03	SIGNAGE – FIRST FLOOR ELEVATIONS
C-050-L	SITE UTILIZATION PLAN
C-051-L	SITE DEMOLITION PLAN
L-100-L	SITE CONTEXT PLAN
L-101-L	SITE LAYOUT, MATERIALS, AND FURNISHINGS
L-501-L	SITE DETAILS
L-801-L	ALTERNATE #1 PLAN
S001-L	STRUCTURAL GENERAL NOTES
S002-L	STRUCTURAL GENERAL NOTES
SD101-L	LOWER LEVEL DEMO PLAN
SD102-L	FIRST FLOOR DEMO PLAN
S101-L	LOWER LEVEL FRAMING PLAN
S102-L	FIRST FLOOR FRAMING PLAN
S103-L	ROOF FRAMING PLAN
S301-L	REPAIR SECTIONS AND TYPICAL DETAILS
S302-L	ELEVATOR AND STAIR SECTIONS
S303-L	SECTIONS
M-001-L	MECHANICAL INDEX SHEET
M-002-L	MECHANICAL NOTES
M-100-L	MECHANICAL DEMOLITION – BASEMENT
M-101-L	MECHANICAL DEMOLITION – FIRST FLOOR
M-102-L	MECHANICAL DEMOLITION – ROOF
M-200-L	MECHANICAL PROPOSED – BASEMENT
M-201-L	MECHANICAL PROPOSED – FIRST FLOOR
M-202-L	MECHANICAL PROPOSED – ROOF
M-300-L	MECHANICAL PARTIAL PLANS & SECTIONS
M-400-L	MECHANICAL CONTROLS SEQUENCES

M-500-L	MECHANICAL SCHEDULES
M-501-L	MECHANICAL SCHEDULES
M-600-L	MECHANICAL DETAILS
M-601-L	MECHANICAL DETAILS
M-602-L	MECHANICAL DETAILS
E-001-L	ELECTRICAL INDEX SHEET
E-002-L	ELECTRICAL SPEC SHEET
E-101-L	POWER DEMOLITION – BASEMENT
E-102-L	POWER DEMOLITION - BASEMENT
E-103-L	LIGHTING DEMOLITION – BASEMENT
E-104-L	LIGHTING DEMOLITION – FIRST FLOOR
E-105-L	ELECTRICAL DEMOLITION – ATTIC
E-106-L	ELECTRICAL DEMOLITION – ROOF
E-200-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED POWER – BASEMENT
E-201-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED POWER – FIRST FLOOR
E-202-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED – ATTIC
E-203-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED POWER - ROOF
E-300-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED LIGHTING – BASEMENT
E-301-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED LIGHTING – FIRST FLOOR
E-302-L	ELECTRICAL PROPOSED LIGHTING – <mark>ATTIC</mark>
E-400-L	ELECTRICAL SINGLE LINE DIAGRAMS
E-500-L	ELECTRICAL SCHEDULES
FA-100-L	FIRE ALARM DEMOLITION - BASEMENT
FA-101-L	FIRE ALARM DEMOLITION – FIRST FLOOR
FA-200-L	FIRE ALARM PROPOSED – BASEMENT
FA-201-L	FIRE ALARM PROPOSED – FIRST FLOOR
FA-202-L	FIRE ALARM PROPOSED – ATTIC
FA-300-L	FIRE ALARM RISER AND MATRIX
P-001-L	PLUMBING INDEX SHEET
P-100-L	PLUMBING DEMOLITION – BASEMENT
P-101-L	PLUMBING DEMOLITION – FIRST FLOOR
P-102-L	PLUMBING DEMOLITION – ROOF
P-200-L	PLUMBING DRAINAGE PROPOSED - BASEMENT
P-201-L	PLUMBING DRAINAGE PROPOSED – FIRST FLOOR
P-202-L	PLUMBING DRAINAGE PROPOSED – ROOF
P-300-L	PLUMBING SUPPLY PROPOSED - BASEMENT

P-301-L	PLUMBING SUPPLY PROPOSED – FIRST FLOOR
P-302-L	PLUMBING SUPPLY PROPOSED – ROOF PLAN
P-400-L	PLUMBING RISER DIAGRAMS
P-500-L	PLUMBING SCHEDULES
P-600-L	PLUMBING DETAILS
T-001-L	TELECOM GENERAL NOTES
T-101-L	TELECOM NEW WORK PLAN – LOWER LEVEL
T-102-L	TELECOM NEW WORK PLAN – FIRST FLOOR
T-301-L	TELECOM – ENLARGED PLANS
T-401-L	TELECOM – DETAILS
T-501-L	TELECOM - DIAGRAMS

#### SECTION 019113 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.01 SUMMARY

- A. This Section specifies the Contractor's responsibilities in the commissioning process. Commissioning requires the participation of the Contractor to ensure that all systems are operating in a manner consistent with the Contract Documents.
- B. The commissioning process integrates the traditionally separate functions of system documentation, equipment startup, performance testing and training. Commissioning during the construction phase is intended to achieve the following specific objectives in accordance with the Contract Documents:
  - 1. Verify and document that applicable equipment and systems are installed according to the manufacturer's recommendations, contract requirements, and industry standards and that they receive adequate operational checkout by installing contractors.
  - 2. Verify and document proper performance of equipment and systems.
  - 3. Verify and document that O&M documentation is complete.
  - 4. Verify and document that the Facility operating personnel are properly trained.
- C. The systems and equipment to be commissioned are listed in this Section. The Contractor's general commissioning requirements and coordination are detailed in this Section. Specific requirements for commissioning of each system or piece of equipment are detailed in the specification Section for the individual systems or pieces of equipment. A detailed description of the overall commissioning process is included in the appendix.
- D. The commissioning process does not reduce the responsibility of the Contractor to provide finished and fully functional systems and equipment.

## 1.02 SYSTEMS TO BE COMMISSIONED

- A. Refer to the individual commissioning specifications, plumbing, electrical, and mechanical for the systems to be commissioned.
  - a. New Building Automation Systems (BAS) interface with the new BAS equipment.
  - b. New HVAC Systems and Distribution
  - c. New Domestic Systems new gas fired water heater, circulator pump, plumbing fixtures.
  - d. New Playground Sprinkler System
  - e. New Lighting Control Systems
  - f. New Power Distribution
- B. Equipment and system specific Pre-Functional Checklists and Functional Test procedures will be developed by the Commissioning Provider based on approved submittals, and then will be provided to the Contractors.

#### 1.03 DEFINITIONS

A. Acceptance Phase: Phase of construction after startup and initial checkout when functional performance tests, O&M documentation review and training occurs.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY PROJECT 019113 - 1 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

- B. Approval: Acceptance that a piece of equipment or system has been properly installed and is functioning in the tested modes in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Commissioning Provider (CxA, CCP): An independent agent responsible for the direction and coordination of the commissioning activities. The CxA responsible to the Owner's Representative.
- D. Commissioning Plan: An overall plan that provides the structure, schedule and coordination planning for the commissioning process.
- E. Commissioning Team: The members of the commissioning team consist of the Commissioning Authority, the Owner's Representative, the Contractor, the architect and design engineers. The owner and the building or plant operator/engineer also may be members of the commissioning team.
- F. Deferred Functional Tests: Functional tests that are performed after substantial completion, due to partial occupancy, seasonal requirements, design or other site conditions that prevent the test from being performed prior to substantial completion.
- G. Deficiency: A condition in the installation or function of a component, piece of equipment or system that is not in compliance with the Contract Documents.
- H. Factory Testing: Testing of equipment on-site or at the factory by factory personnel.
- I. Functional Performance Test (FT-FPT): Test of the dynamic function and operation of equipment and systems using manual (direct observation) or monitoring methods. Functional testing is the dynamic testing of systems (rather than just components) under full operation. Systems are tested under various modes, such as during low cooling or heating loads, high loads, component failures, unoccupied, varying outside air temperatures, fire alarm, power failure, etc. The CxA develops the functional test procedures in sequential written form. The CxA coordinates, oversees and documents the actual testing. The Contractor performs the functional tests. FTs are performed after pre-functional checklists and startup are complete.
- K. Pre-functional Checklist (PC): A list of items to inspect and component tests to conduct to verify proper installation of equipment prior to initiating functional testing.
- L. Startup: The initial starting or activating of dynamic equipment, including executing prefunctional checklists.

## 1.04 COORDINATION

- A. The CxA is hired by, and works for, the Owner. The CxA directs and coordinates the commissioning activities. All members of the commissioning team shall work together to fulfill their contractual responsibilities and meet the objectives of the Contract Documents.
- B. The CxA will work with the Contractor according to established protocols to schedule the commissioning activities. The Contractor shall integrate all commissioning activities into the approved progress schedule. All parties will address scheduling problems and make necessary notifications and changes in a timely manner in order to expedite the commissioning process and maintain the approved progress schedule.

## 1.05 COMMISSIONING PROCESS

A. Commissioning Plan. The commissioning plan provides guidance in the execution of the commissioning process. Following the initial commissioning scoping meeting the CxA

KINGSESSING LIBRARY PROJECT 019113 - 2 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS will update the plan which is then considered the "final" plan, although it may be revised as the project progresses.

- B. Commissioning Process. The following narrative provides a brief overview of the typical commissioning tasks during construction and the general order in which they occur.
  - 1. Commissioning during construction begins with a scoping meeting conducted by the CxA where the commissioning process is reviewed with the Commissioning Team.
  - 2. Additional meetings will be required throughout construction, scheduled by the Owner's Representative, to plan, scope, coordinate, and schedule future activities and to resolve problems. When possible, commissioning meetings will be scheduled immediately following construction meetings.
  - 3. Equipment documentation is submitted to the CxA during the submittal process, including detailed start-up procedures.
  - 4. The CxA works with the Contractor to develop startup activity lists and startup documentation. The CxA provides pre-functional checklists to be completed by the installing contractors prior to the startup process.
  - 5. In general, the checkout and performance verification proceeds from simple to complex; from component level to equipment to systems and intersystem levels. In each case pre-functional checklists are completed, submitted, and approved before functional testing begins.
  - 6. The CxA and Contractor executes and documents the pre-functional checklists, and provides notification to the Owner's Representative. The Contractor performs startup. The CxA documents that the startup was completed according to the approved plans.
  - 7. The CxA develops specific equipment and system functional performance test procedures. The Contractor reviews the procedures and submits suggestions or comments. Procedures are finalized by the CxA.
  - 8. The procedures are executed by the Contractor, under the direction of the CxA.
  - 9. Items of non-compliance in material, workmanship, or setup are corrected and retested at the Contractor's expense. The Contractor is responsible for providing all resources, manpower, and materials necessary to rectify deficiencies as per requirements of the approved schedule.
  - 10. The O&M documentation prepared by the Contractor is reviewed for completeness by the CxA.
  - 11. Commissioning is completed before Substantial Completion.
  - 12. The CxA reviews, pre-approves and coordinates the training provided by the Contractor and verifies that is was completed.
  - 13. Deferred testing is conducted, as specified or required.

## 1.06 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. The Contractor's commissioning responsibilities are as follows (all references apply to commissioned systems and equipment only):
  - 1. Construction and Acceptance Phase:
    - a. Attend the commissioning scoping meeting and other necessary meetings scheduled by the Owner's Representative to facilitate the commissioning process.
    - b. Facilitate the coordination of the commissioning work by the CxA, and with the CxA ensure that commissioning activities are being scheduled into the approved progress schedule.
    - c. Provide detailed manufacturer installation and start-up, operating, troubleshooting and maintenance procedures, factory test reports, and full warranty information, including all responsibilities of the Owner to keep the warranty in force. The installation, start-up and checkout

KINGSESSING LIBRARY PROJECT 019113 - 3 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS materials that are actually shipped with the equipment and the actual field checkout sheet forms to be used by the factory or field technicians shall be submitted to the CxA. The CxA may request further documentation necessary for the commissioning process.

- d. In each purchase order or subcontract written, include requirements for submittal data, O&M data, commissioning tasks and training.
- e. Ensure that all subcontractors execute their commissioning responsibilities according to the Contract Documents and approved progress schedule.
- f. Assist in the process of writing detailed test procedures by clarifying the operation and control of commissioned equipment.
- g. Review test procedures to ensure feasibility, safety and equipment protection and provide necessary written alarm limits to be used during the tests.
- h. Develop a full start-up and testing plan using manufacturer's start-up procedures and the pre-functional checklists from the CxA for all commissioned equipment. Submit to the CxA for review and approval prior to startup.
- i. During the startup and initial checkout process, execute all portions of the pre-functional checklists for all commissioned systems and equipment. Verify that system installations include all ports, gages, thermometers, access doors, valves, etc., required for specified functional performance testing.
- j. Provide all special tools and instruments (only available from vendor, specific to a piece of equipment) required for testing equipment.
- k. Perform and clearly document all completed startup and system operational checkout procedures, providing a copy to the CxA.
- I. Address incomplete Work before functional performance testing.
- m. Provide skilled technicians to execute startup of equipment and to execute the functional performance tests. Ensure that they are available and present during the agreed upon schedules and for sufficient duration to complete the necessary tests, adjustments and problem-solving.
- n. Provide skilled technicians to perform functional performance testing under the direction of the CxA for specified equipment. Provide Manufacturer's Representative as required and as specified in the Specification. Assist the CxA in interpreting the monitoring data, as necessary.
- o. Correct deficiencies (differences between specified and observed performance) as directed by the CxA or Owner's Representative.
- p. Prepare O&M manuals according to the Contract Documents, including clarifying and updating the original sequences of operation to as-built conditions. Provide a copy of the O&M manuals and submittals of commissioned equipment to the CxA for review and approval.
- q. Provide training as specified.
- r. Coordinate with equipment manufacturers to determine specific requirements to maintain the validity of the warranty.
- 2. Warranty Period:
  - a. Execute seasonal or deferred functional performance testing in accordance with the specifications
  - b. Correct deficiencies and make necessary adjustments to O&M manuals and as-built drawings for applicable issues identified in any seasonal testing.

## PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.01 TEST EQUIPMENT

- A. All standard testing equipment required to perform startup and initial checkout and required functional performance testing shall be provided by the Contractor.
- B. Specified special equipment, tools and instruments (only available from vendor, specific to a piece of equipment) required for testing equipment shall be provided by the Contractor, and turned over to the facility at the completion of the Work.
- C. Datalogging equipment and software required to test equipment will be provided by the Contractor, but shall not become the property of the Owner's Representative.
- D. All testing equipment shall be of sufficient quality and accuracy to test and/or measure system performance with the tolerances specified in the Specifications. All equipment shall be calibrated according to the manufacturer's recommended intervals. Calibration tags shall be affixed or certificates readily available.

## PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.01 MEETINGS

- A. Scoping Meeting. Prior to the commencement of construction, the CxA will schedule, plan and conduct a commissioning scoping meeting with the Commissioning Team.
- B. Miscellaneous Meetings. Other meetings will be planned and conducted by the CxA as construction progresses. These meetings will cover coordination, deficiency resolution and planning issues with the Contractor, appropriate sub-contractors and suppliers, the Owner's Representative, and the Owner's Representative.

## 3.02 START-UP, PRE-FUNCTIONAL CHECKLISTS, AND INITIAL CHECKOUT

- A. Pre-functional checklists and initial checkout shall ensure that the equipment and systems are hooked up and operational. Each piece of equipment receives full pre-functional checkout. No sampling strategies are used. The pre-functional testing for a given system must be successfully completed prior to formal functional performance testing of systems or equipment.
- B. Start-up and Initial Checkout Plan. The CxA shall assist the commissioning team members responsible for startup of any equipment in developing detailed start-up plans for all equipment. The primary role of the CxA in this process is to ensure that there is written documentation that each of the manufacturer's recommended procedures have been completed.
- C. Execution of Pre-functional Checklists and Startup.
  - 1. Pre-functional checklists must be completed and returned to the CxA for verification prior to startup. Prior to startup, the Contractor shall schedule startup and checkout with the Owner's Representative.
  - 2. The Contractor shall execute startup and provide the CxA with a signed and dated copy of the completed start-up and pre-functional tests and checklists.

#### 3.03 FUNCTIONAL PERFORMANCE TESTING

A. Development of Test Procedures. Using the requirements in the specifications, the CxA shall develop specific test procedures and forms to verify and document proper operation

of each piece of equipment and system. The Contractor shall provide assistance to the CxA in developing the procedures. Prior to testing, the CxA shall provide a copy of the test procedures to the Contractor who shall review the tests for feasibility, safety, equipment and warranty protection.

- B. Functional performance testing shall document that each system is operating in accordance with the Contract Documents. During the testing process, areas of deficient performance shall be identified. Deficiencies shall be corrected by the Contractor and functional testing shall be re-scheduled. The Contractor shall be responsible for all costs associated with re-testing for functional performance.
- C. Each system shall be operated through all modes of operation. Proper responses to such modes and conditions as power failure, freeze condition, low oil pressure, no flow, equipment failure, etc. shall also be tested.
- D. Test Methods. Each function and test shall be performed under conditions that simulate actual conditions as closely as possible. The Contractor shall execute the test and shall provide all necessary materials, system modifications, etc. to produce the necessary flows, pressures, temperatures, etc. necessary to execute the test according to the specified conditions. At the completion of the test, the Contractor shall return all building equipment and systems affected by these temporary modifications to their pre-test condition.

## 3.04 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE MANUALS

- A. Standard O&M Manuals. The specific content and format requirements for the standard O&M manuals are detailed in Specifications
- B. The Contractor shall compile and prepare commissioning documentation for all equipment and systems and include this information in the O&M manuals.

## 3.05 TRAINING

A. The Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating, scheduling, and documenting that all required training has been completed successfully.

## B. The Contractor shall have the following training responsibilities:

- 1. Provide a training plan two weeks before the planned training.
- 2. Provide comprehensive orientation and training in the understanding of the systems and the operation and maintenance of each piece of equipment.
- 3. Training shall normally start with classroom sessions followed by hands-on training on each piece of equipment.
- 4. The training sessions shall follow the outline in the Table of Contents of the operation and maintenance manual and illustrate whenever possible the use of the O&M manuals for reference.
- 5. Training shall include:
  - a. Use of the printed installation, operation and maintenance instruction material included in the O&M manuals.
  - b. A review of the written O&M instructions emphasizing safe and proper operating requirements, preventative maintenance, special tools needed and spare parts inventory suggestions. The training shall include startup, operation in all modes possible, shut-down, and any emergency procedures.
  - c. Discussion of relevant health and safety issues and concerns.
  - d. Discussion of warranties and guarantees.
  - e. Common troubleshooting problems and solutions.

KINGSESSING LIBRARY PROJECT 019113 - 6 GENERAL COMMISSIONING REQUIREMENTS

- f. Explanatory information included in the O&M manuals and the location of all plans and manuals in the facility.
- g. Discussion of any peculiarities of equipment installation or operation.

## 3.06 DEFERRED TESTING

- A. Unforeseen Deferred Tests. If any check or test cannot be completed due to project conditions, required occupancy condition or other deficiency, execution of checklists and functional testing may be delayed upon approval of the Owner's Representative. These tests will be conducted in the same manner as the seasonal tests as soon as possible.
- B. Seasonal Testing. Seasonal testing (tests delayed until weather conditions are closer to the system's design conditions) shall be completed as part of this contract. Make any final adjustments to the O&M manuals and as-builts resulting from information gained during testing.

## END OF SECTION